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 18 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 19 

Council convened in the Coastal Ballroom of the Courtyard 20 

Marriott, Gulfport, Mississippi, Wednesday afternoon, February 21 

9, 2011, and was called to order at 3:30 p.m. by Chairman Bob 22 

Shipp. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOB SHIPP:  Good afternoon, everyone.  I want to call 25 

to order the 229th meeting of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 26 

Management Council.  My name is Bob Shipp and as Chairman of the 27 

council, I welcome you all.  Members of the public will be 28 

permitted to present oral statements in accordance with the 29 

schedule published in the agenda.  Please advise the council 30 

staff if you desire to address the council.  Please give written 31 

statements to the council staff, who are sitting at the tables 32 

on the side. 33 

 34 

The 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all 35 

oral or written statements to include a brief description of the 36 

background and interest of the persons in the subject of the 37 

statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 38 

the source and date of such information. 39 

 40 

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 41 

to the council false information regarding any manner the 42 

council is considering in the course of carrying out the 43 

Fisheries Act.   44 

 45 

If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 46 

you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 47 

committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for the public 48 
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record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, 1 

each member is requested to identify himself or herself, 2 

starting on my left. 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Executive 5 

Director, Gulf Council. 6 

 7 

MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 8 

 9 

MR. DAMON MCKNIGHT:  Damon McKnight, Louisiana. 10 

 11 

MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 12 

 13 

MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 14 

 15 

MR. DOUG BOYD:  Doug Boyd, Texas. 16 

 17 

MR. MIKE RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas. 18 

 19 

MR. GEORGE GEIGER:  George Geiger, South Atlantic Fishery 20 

Management Council liaison. 21 

 22 

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 23 

 24 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service. 25 

 26 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 27 

 28 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 29 

 30 

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA Office of General 31 

Counsel, Southeast Region. 32 

 33 

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 34 

 35 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 36 

 37 

LCDR CARMEN DEGEORGE:  Carmen DeGeorge, Coast Guard District 8. 38 

 39 

DR. TOM MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi. 40 

 41 

MR. DALE DIAZ:  Dale Diaz, Mississippi. 42 

 43 

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida. 44 

 45 

MR. ED SAPP:  Ed Sapp, Florida. 46 

 47 

MR. DAVE DONALDSON:  Dave Donaldson, Gulf States Marine 48 
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Fisheries Commission, Assistant Director. 1 

 2 

DR. LARRY ABELE:  Larry Abele, Florida. 3 

 4 

MR. ANSON:  I would like to say a few words about my boss, 5 

former boss, Vernon Minton.  I appreciate you all the 6 

opportunity to indulge my request.  As many of you know, Mr. R. 7 

Vernon Minton passed away at 61 in his home on December 27, 2010 8 

from knee surgery complications.  He is survived by his wife, 9 

Sharon, his son, Randall, his daughter, Kristen, and his 10 

grandson, T.J.   11 

 12 

Vern began his formal fisheries training while working on his 13 

Masters of Science thesis at Auburn University in the mid-1970s.  14 

Upon graduation, he was hired by Auburn University to assist 15 

with research in the rearing and pond culture techniques of 16 

several species of freshwater fish.  During this time, Vern also 17 

worked as a consultant on various international fisheries 18 

development projects, including two USAID projects in Jamaica 19 

and one World Bank project in the Philippines. 20 

 21 

Mr. Minton joined the Alabama Department of Conservation and 22 

Natural Resources Marine Resources Division in 1978, where he 23 

continued his research with striped bass and several species of 24 

marine finfish and shrimp.  His work resulted in the first 25 

successful spawning of striped bass in Alabama and the first 26 

successful spawning of red snapper. 27 

 28 

As Vern moved up the ranks with the Marine Resources Division, 29 

his responsibilities expanded.  These responsibilities included 30 

an active role in the development of Alabama’s Offshore 31 

Artificial Reef Program, participation in various 32 

Interjurisdictional fisheries committees, and interaction with 33 

local fishing industry organizations and individuals. 34 

 35 

He was named Director of the Marine Resources Division in 1990.  36 

His first task as Director was dealing with the issue of banning 37 

the commercial gillnet fishery in Alabama. 38 

 39 

Vern used his skill as a listener and added his scientific 40 

knowledge to negotiate a compromise between recreational and 41 

commercial fishermen, which provided benefits to both parties.  42 

In addition to day-to-day operations of the Division, Vern was 43 

also instrumental in establishing a recreational saltwater 44 

fishing license and oversaw the modernization of the Division’s 45 

Enforcement Section. 46 

 47 

Vern began serving on the council as Alabama’s representative in 48 
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1990.  He enjoyed his interaction with members of the council, 1 

as well as members of the Gulf fishing community while serving 2 

on the council. 3 

 4 

Vernon placed value to and understood the importance of the 5 

science in the fisheries management process.  His decisions were 6 

guided by this principle, yet he recognized when the science 7 

wasn’t up to the task.  During these situations, as he had shown 8 

with the state resource issues, Vern believed in compassion for 9 

those who would be adversely affected by his decision. 10 

 11 

The council’s process, which encourages participation from 12 

members of the fishing community to develop solutions for 13 

fisheries issues, fit his management style.  Vernon wanted to do 14 

so much more in fisheries management, but unfortunately, he was 15 

unable to do so.  However, he would be pleased if each of us in 16 

this room strived to acquire the best science, question it when 17 

it is not, and listen to others as we move forward to manage the 18 

fisheries of the Gulf of Mexico. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  Thank you.  I would like to take this moment to ask 21 

that we all remember Vernon and take a few moments of silence 22 

and remember him in our own way. 23 

 24 

(Whereupon, a moment of silence was held in remembrance of Mr. 25 

R. Vernon Minton.) 26 

 27 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  The next item is the 30 

Adoption of the Agenda, Tab A, Number 5.  We’ll take a minute to 31 

look over the agenda.  Dr. Bortone, I would like to add two 32 

items under Other Business.  I will discuss it at full council, 33 

but I want to request a couple of presentations at the April 34 

meeting.  Do I hear a motion to adopt the agenda?  Is there a 35 

second?  Any other additions to the agenda?  Any other new 36 

business items?  Any objections to the agenda?  Hearing none, 37 

the agenda is adopted.  Now, the Approval of Minutes, Tab A, 38 

Number 6. 39 

 40 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 41 

 42 

MR. GRIMES:  Briefly, page 5, line 4, add “d” to the end of 43 

“reference”.  Page 5, line 9, “next” should be “new”.  Thank 44 

you, Mr. Chairman, and that is all. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  Any other corrections 47 

to the minutes?  Any objections to accepting the minutes?  48 
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Hearing none, the minutes are adopted.  That brings us to Item 1 

Number IV, Fisheries 101, Tab O, and Dr. Bortone. 2 

 3 

FISHERIES 101 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you very much, Dr. Shipp.  If 6 

I could find a clicker and a pointer, it would make life simple.  7 

This is a continuation of our series presenting basic fisheries 8 

biology to the council and to the public. 9 

 10 

We’re up to four chapters.  If you’re keeping track, you 11 

probably only have three, but we slipped an earlier one in on 12 

you.  Hopefully we’ll get these up onboard on our website in a 13 

very short time, but our plan is to continue with this. 14 

 15 

The last time, we talked about the kinds of data that people 16 

would typically gather out there, but that’s just numbers and 17 

now what?  Now you’ve got some data, what do you do with that?  18 

I thought I would give a bit of an introduction to the idea 19 

behind stock assessment first, just a brief introduction, and 20 

then go into some of those data. 21 

 22 

We have some ways, different ways, and you’ll see this proposed 23 

differently in different books, but we could look approaches of 24 

assessment in terms of production or structural dynamic pool 25 

models.  I’ve classified these as index-based, effort-based, 26 

recruitment-based, and cohort-based, but there are other ways of 27 

classifying these. 28 

 29 

Just briefly to go into these, a typical production index-based 30 

would look at something like some level of -- We follow 31 

essentially the landings.  In this case, it’s a survey and so 32 

it’s a fishery-independent type survey, but it could be fishery 33 

dependent and there’s some target level, and we’ve heard about 34 

that today, and then there’s also some threshold level and this 35 

next is just a model of how that might look and that’s pretty 36 

straightforward and that’s what you do with a lot of fisheries. 37 

 38 

In this case, we have a production-based, but it’s effort-based 39 

and so in this particular case, we have down here vessels, the 40 

number of vessels, a measure of effort, and then we would have 41 

catch per unit effort here or just the plain old catch here.  42 

 43 

If we look at catch, we’ll get to some kind of surplus yield 44 

model or in this case, if we look at this line, we’ll get a 45 

straight line, which exemplifies that particular fishery. 46 

 47 

In a structural dynamic pool situation, we would look, in this 48 



8 

 

case, at the number of age three recruits versus some biomass 1 

estimate and this produces some kind of a model of the fishery 2 

that we might have and then in the VPA, or virtual population 3 

analysis, which is cohort-based, we look at a group of a 4 

thousand, 10,000, 100,000 fish, and follow them with time and we 5 

look at various features, like body size, number of individuals, 6 

biomass, changes in that cohort over time. 7 

 8 

You’re not supposed to pay attention to this too much, except 9 

note that it’s pretty confusing, but we start with a fairly 10 

simple level of organization here.  The very simplest catch 11 

models are up here and they get more complex and the most 12 

complex are those that involve ecosystem. 13 

 14 

It’s nice that this individual put a line here, because we’re 15 

not there.  We’re not into ecosystem management, although we 16 

purport to be and want to be some day. 17 

 18 

These are some of the variables that I asked my staff about what 19 

you might want to know about.  We’re not going to go through all 20 

of them, of course, that are potentially out there, but these 21 

are some of the major ones that people should know: obviously 22 

fishing mortality and natural mortality and, of course, total 23 

mortality, which is the addition of those two; growth 24 

coefficients; theoretical maximum lengths; length at maturity; 25 

theoretical maximum weight, which you basically determine from 26 

length or vice versa; maximum age in years; theoretical age at 27 

zero; and age in months.  These are all important variables that 28 

we would want to know. 29 

 30 

This is a typical distribution, size frequency distribution, 31 

with body length on one axis and frequency on the other.  You 32 

can get a lot of information from this.  For example, if you 33 

were to determine the slope of that line, that would give you an 34 

idea of essentially the total mortality rate, Z, or the natural 35 

mortality in the population if there were no fishing taking 36 

place in the population.  We can get some basic data from just 37 

the distributions. 38 

 39 

If we look at this particular graph, what we would see is that 40 

we have a slope of a line here which would represent Z and then 41 

we might be able to figure out the difference between that and 42 

the natural mortality that’s out there, and I’ve already told 43 

you that total mortality equals fishing mortality with natural 44 

mortality added to it, and so we just subtract those two and we 45 

can find the fishing mortality and so that’s a pretty useful 46 

thing to do. 47 

 48 
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In the cohort-derived type of analysis that I mentioned before, 1 

we could do a plot of essentially the number of fish in a cohort 2 

analysis that declined with time.  If there’s no fishing going 3 

on, we would see this slope here, M, but if fishing starts, then 4 

we change that and we realize now it’s total mortality, which 5 

includes both the fishing and the natural, but most of the time, 6 

we don’t know if it’s just natural mortality.   7 

 8 

We assume some fishing is taking place.  We would derive our 9 

slopes from this and then we could move on and calculate our 10 

fishing mortality. 11 

 12 

Natural mortality is really a function of environmental 13 

conditions, density independent, if you will, short-term events 14 

like hurricanes or oil spills, red tides, et cetera.  Long-term 15 

trends like climate change or even irregular or regular global 16 

phenomena, like El Nino, could have effects and environmental 17 

conditions affecting natural mortality, but trophic situations 18 

also affect it and those are generally considered density 19 

dependent, in other words the number of things that are out 20 

there.  We could see differences in change in predators or 21 

availability of food. 22 

 23 

The relationship between catch and stock size -- Fishing 24 

mortality is catch divided by the stock size.  Well, you don’t 25 

know the stock size, but you do know the catch and we might be 26 

able to calculate fishing mortality, as I said before, if we 27 

know Z and M. 28 

 29 

We can calculate F and guess what, we could determine stock 30 

size.  That’s how we get to some of the assessments or some ways 31 

of looking at assessments that we might have out there. 32 

 33 

As I started out the talk, I showed you that we could look at 34 

surplus yield models.  Here’s effort here and catch per unit 35 

effort here and this is the line that you get and that’s an 36 

estimate of essentially the catch per unit effort, which is an 37 

estimate of fishing mortality on that axis.  There are ways of 38 

getting at these. 39 

 40 

Now, fishing mortality is a function of catchability and gear 41 

selectivity and where and when the fish are located in 42 

particular areas and also the age of the fish.  Older fish have 43 

different catchability coefficients, as you might imagine, and 44 

can respond to fishing mortality in a different way and so we 45 

have to look at those factors as well. 46 

 47 

You can’t really determine fishing mortality too easy in a short 48 
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term.  That’s something that’s done over the long term, but you 1 

can control fishing effort and that’s something that’s useful 2 

and you can also control for catch and so that’s something you 3 

might want to look at. 4 

 5 

I’m not going to go into the equations here.  These will be up 6 

on the website and you can look at them later, but it’s 7 

important to note that we can look at relationships like 8 

biomass, fishing mortality, catchability, fishing effort.  9 

They’re all related to each other and we can solve the equation 10 

for one or more of those particular variables. 11 

 12 

One of the problems in fisheries, and you’re aware of this, is 13 

that fish grow different than humans.  It would be easy if we 14 

were like humans and that is we grew to twenty years of age and 15 

stopped growing.  Unfortunately for calculation purposes, fish 16 

continue to grow. 17 

 18 

We have a problem and we have to account for that in our 19 

fisheries models and it complicates things a little bit, and I 20 

went over this before during one of my presentations, and 21 

remember that weight increases as a cube of length.  Just small 22 

changes in length are magnified incredibly in terms of the 23 

weight that we get or biomass in the population. 24 

 25 

Some other kinds of data that are important would be the size at 26 

average maturity, which would be right around this area.  That’s 27 

an important variable that would be used in some of the models 28 

and you may have heard of the von Bertalannfy growth equation.  29 

I won’t go into all the details here and it’s this fancy little 30 

equation there, but just note that each of the parts has some 31 

feature here.  Maximum theoretical length, we can find that in 32 

this population, right up here. 33 

 34 

We can look and then calculate maximum theoretical weight or we 35 

can look at the growth rate, which is essentially the slope of 36 

this curve, and then we can look at things like the maximum age 37 

in years and the theoretical length at zero, all features that 38 

you can just get from this simple growth plot and then put it 39 

into the equation. 40 

 41 

One of the things that happens, and it’s never simple, is 42 

there’s more than just the von Bertalannfy growth equation.  43 

Look at this distribution here.  There’s a whole bunch of growth 44 

dots, with age and length over here.  The von Bertalannfy 45 

equation fits a lot of those, but there are other models besides 46 

and why you see some differences in some of the outputs that you 47 

see in various models are that some equations fit the data 48 
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better than others. 1 

 2 

Then you probably can’t see it too well, but each of these 3 

different curves represents a different version of this 4 

curvature or growth rate, as evidenced here. 5 

 6 

That’s just some of the kinds of things that we might use those 7 

data that I talked about last time.  Last time, we talked about 8 

the actual going out into the field and grabbing up some data.  9 

Now you can’t just use those data.  You have to put them into 10 

useful equations and formats and those were the examples and I 11 

just gave you an introduction to that. 12 

 13 

Next time, what we’re going to do is talk more about the 14 

assessments and we’re going to look at things like the fishing 15 

level thresholds and the biomass level thresholds that you’ve 16 

heard about and seen in these and talk about concepts like 17 

overfished and/or overfishing.  That’s the show for today, Dr. 18 

Shipp. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone.  You get a B- or a B+.  21 

No, we do appreciate it.  I think these are very useful and I 22 

also would suggest if any of those of you who come on a regular 23 

basis have any particular aspect of it that you would like Steve 24 

to elaborate on, he probably would do it. 25 

 26 

We’re going to go into public testimony now and what I’m going 27 

to do is we’re going to start off with the few of you that asked 28 

to testify on greater amberjack.  At the time the notice went 29 

out, we didn’t know whether we were going to take final action 30 

on amberjack or not and so there are a few people that want to 31 

speak on that. 32 

 33 

Then we’ll go into testimony on perhaps any topic you wish.  34 

However, those who have filled out more than one card, to talk 35 

on two topics, I’m going to move your second presentation to the 36 

end, to make sure everyone gets a chance to testify. 37 

 38 

If any of you have testimony from friends or others, we’re not 39 

going to allow you to read their testimony, but you can give it 40 

to the staff and they will enter it into the record. 41 

 42 

We’ll have three minutes for each testimony.  Dr. Bortone has 43 

the timer up here and you will start off with a green light and 44 

when the yellow light comes on, you’ll have one minute left and 45 

when the red light comes on, we’re going to ask you to wrap it 46 

up in the next sentence or two. 47 

 48 
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I would also ask council members to please hold off on many 1 

questions.  We have quite a few people that want to testify and 2 

this is not an opportunity for council members to forward their 3 

own particular ideas.  With that, the last thing is I’m going to 4 

name the person who’s going to testify and also give you the 5 

name of the next person in line, so that person can be ready.  6 

We’re going to start off with Bob Zales. 7 

 8 

MR. TEEHAN:  Just for clarity, Mr. Chairman, I’ve asked several 9 

of the charter interests that are here to try to network with 10 

some of the folks that are down in southwest Florida and will 11 

they be able, in their testimony, to say what they’ve been told 12 

from those folks who can’t be here? 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Sure, as long as they can do it in the allotted 15 

time.  There’s no problem at all on that.  The first is Bob 16 

Zales, to be followed by Pam Anderson. 17 

 18 

MR. BOB ZALES, III:  Thank you, Bob.  Pam is on her way.  They 19 

get held up in traffic in Pensacola and if she shows up, if you 20 

could allow her to talk later, we would appreciate it. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay and if she doesn’t show up, Mike Jennings 23 

will be next. 24 

 25 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 26 

GREATER AMBERJACK 27 

 28 

MR. ZALES:  I’m sure she won’t be here in the next few minutes.  29 

Bob Zales, II, representing the Panama City Boatmen’s 30 

Association.  With the amberjack thing, I learned when I got 31 

here, and I think several others have, about where we are with 32 

amberjack now.  It doesn’t look good for us. 33 

 34 

Clearly it looks like you’re going to go forward with a closure 35 

in June and July, which I’m not sure most people are happy with, 36 

and the potential that gets worse in there I’m certain they’re 37 

not happy with. 38 

 39 

One thing that we would really like for you to relook at, and I 40 

guess they’re probably relooking at this with the information 41 

that you all sent back, or that the Fisheries Service sent back, 42 

is the dramatic increase in the harvest of that fish, especially 43 

last year. 44 

 45 

With the impacts of the spill and everything that happened, a 46 

lot of us is just -- We can understand that there may have been 47 

a little increase in the latter part of the year, but there was 48 
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serious problems in the Gulf.   1 

 2 

The key thing is -- This is part of this and on Monday, we heard 3 

some discussion about the uncertainty in the data and how you’re 4 

having to play with the new acronyms and overfishing and targets 5 

and all that kind of stuff, but it’s to see if we can find a way 6 

to try to lessen that uncertainty a little bit. 7 

 8 

Uncertainty, to me, is relating to lost jobs and clearly 9 

everybody in this country is hurting, but especially on the Gulf 10 

Coast, fishermen, all of them that I know anyway, are suffering 11 

pretty good and so we need every advantage we can to try to stay 12 

working and keep our communities flowing.  That’s it.  Any 13 

questions? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob.  The next one is Mike Jennings, 16 

followed by Jim Clements. 17 

 18 

MR. MIKE JENNINGS:  My name is Mike Jennings and I’m with Cowboy 19 

Charters out of Freeport, Texas.  I wasn’t here to speak about 20 

amberjack, but I guess I can go ahead with what I did have. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That actually completes the amberjack 23 

testimony. 24 

 25 

OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 26 

 27 

MR. JENNINGS:  I just wanted to make sure.  Anyway, I’m the 28 

Texas state chairman for SOS and I wanted to speak a little bit 29 

today on the sector separation issue.  We at Save our Sector 30 

have been working with the council for quite some time on the 31 

sector separation movement and managing the recreational sector 32 

through two distinct and separate ACLs has been our goal from 33 

day one. 34 

 35 

The issue has been extremely controversial, with the opposing 36 

sides drawing their proverbial lines in the sand and kind of 37 

refusing to budge on that issue.  This and our entire issue has 38 

brought us to the council having the sector separation workshop 39 

and kind of exploring the concept of sector separation, its 40 

advantages and its possibly pitfalls. 41 

 42 

Throughout this entire process, we have seen the sector 43 

separation placed in the ACL/AM Amendment, as, of course, the 44 

preferred accountability measure for the charter for-hire 45 

sector. 46 

 47 

We at SOS have not only supported this, but have been adamant 48 
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that it remain in that amendment and would like to thank the 1 

council for listening to our requests.  We still feel that the 2 

best and most productive way to manage the charter for-hire 3 

sector is through its own ACL, accompanied by a strict reporting 4 

system. 5 

 6 

However, we do realize the controversial nature of this entire 7 

concept and understand that being attached to the ACL/AM 8 

Amendment may not be the best place for this initiative to 9 

reside.  We also recognize this as hindering the process of 10 

moving this much-needed amendment forward. 11 

 12 

In light of the sector separation workshop and Andy Strelcheck’s 13 

upcoming presentation at the April council meeting and the 14 

council’s willingness to explore other options for the charter 15 

for-hire industry, we would like to let the council know that we 16 

fully support the removal of the sector separation language from 17 

the ACL/AM Amendment if the council feels it will further the 18 

amendment process. 19 

 20 

We also feel that it does merit a stand-alone amendment and 21 

would ask that the council do just that that was suggested on 22 

Monday afternoon in the open council session.  We look forward 23 

to working with the council to form real solutions that help our 24 

industry remain viable and profitable far into the future, thus 25 

ensuring our customers access to the resource and keeping our 26 

businesses viable and profitable. 27 

 28 

On a personal note for myself, I would like to just say that I 29 

support the LAPP AP’s recommendations on the days at sea program 30 

and the headboat IFQ pilot programs.  I think that’s something 31 

that I would like to see the council move forward with and I 32 

appreciate you all taking the action that you all did on that, 33 

too.  Thank you. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Any questions for Mike?  Next 36 

is Jim Clements, followed by Russ Nelson. 37 

 38 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Jim Clements and 39 

I’m a commercial fisherman from Carrabelle, Florida.  I mailed a 40 

letter to each one of you council members last week and I sent 41 

it priority mail.  However, if you did not receive a copy, I can 42 

provide one for you. 43 

 44 

I think I explained my recommendations concerning the 2011 gag 45 

TAC, as well as upcoming alternatives in Amendment 32.  I know 46 

the letter was a bit long, but I am passionate about protecting 47 

our resources and the commercial fishery.  I very much 48 
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appreciate you reading it. 1 

 2 

I promised you that I would have some data to present to you at 3 

this meeting.  This data is derived from the FWC trip tickets 4 

that show that I caught my 2011 gag quota in just two trips the 5 

first of this year.  Last year, I caught only 14 percent of my 6 

entire quota. 7 

 8 

I was hoping the council would set the commercial gag TAC at the 9 

500,000 pounds recommended by the scientists in the 2010 gag 10 

rerun assessment.  However, in the Reef Fish Committee 11 

yesterday, Dr. Abele made the motion to set the 2011 gag TAC at 12 

430,000 pounds.  I appreciate this, Dr. Abele, and I believe 13 

that the grouper fishery can live with this. 14 

 15 

The next stock assessment is not until 2013.  It takes an 16 

additional year or two for the scientists to analyze the data 17 

and this council to implement an amendment.  That won’t be until 18 

2015. 19 

 20 

The 2010 gag rerun assessment projects the TAC at OY through 21 

2016.  Would it not be wise for this council to follow the 22 

recommendations of the scientists and set the gag TAC each year 23 

through 2016, instead of going through all the motions of 24 

another future amendment after the 2013 assessment?  The status 25 

of the stock will surely have changed by then. 26 

 27 

Also in my letter I wrote last week, I gave a full description 28 

of my recommendations on time/area closures.  Briefly, there’s 29 

no proof that the Madison-Swanson or Steamboat Lumps are 30 

effective.  The council should eliminate both of these two MPAs. 31 

 32 

The council should then implement a time/area closure from the 33 

southern boundary of Steamboat Lumps to the northern boundary of 34 

Madison-Swanson.  This area, along with the forty-break, should 35 

have the identical regulations as the Edges has now, closed from 36 

January 1 through April 30, when gag spawn, and then open to all 37 

fishing the rest of the year. 38 

 39 

Mr. Tracy Dunn of NOAA Law Enforcement has assured me that a 40 

continuous time/area closure is much more enforceable versus the 41 

hodgepodge of different closures we have now. 42 

 43 

My last recommendation is to reduce the size limit of gag 44 

grouper to twenty inches for both recreational and commercial.  45 

This is Alternative 5 in Action 6 of Amendment 32.  Yesterday, 46 

the Reef Fish Committee had the good judgment to consider but 47 

reject all other alternatives in this action. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Jim, you need to wrap it up. 2 

 3 

MR. CLEMENTS:  All right.  Cutting back the size limit on red 4 

snapper contributed greatly to the rebuilding of the red snapper 5 

stock and will it do the same for gag, while at the same time 6 

reducing dead discards?  Thank you. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.  Any questions for Jim?  Next 9 

is Russ Nelson, followed by Mike Nugent. 10 

 11 

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 12 

Russell Nelson and I am a fisheries scientist here today 13 

representing the Coastal Conservation Association.  We do 14 

support moving the sector separation issue out of the ACL/AM 15 

Amendment and I am here today to urge you to take Amendment 28 16 

and put it on the agenda and begin work on this. 17 

 18 

The council agreed to work on a grouper allocation amendment 19 

over three years ago, following requests from both CCA and the 20 

State of Florida and yet, in the meantime, it has not been 21 

placed on an agenda.   22 

 23 

I think it’s important that you look at this and work on this 24 

amendment before dealing any further with sector separation, 25 

because the discussions, the study, the information that you 26 

will have to absorb during looking at an allocation issue, will 27 

have great implications for how you might come out finally in 28 

the context of looking at sector separation. 29 

 30 

We support the council’s effort to review the red snapper IFQ 31 

and note also that such a review is not only mandated by 32 

Congress, but is included within the recently issued catch 33 

shares policy from NOAA and there are specific standards within 34 

that policy which should guide you and your work on this review. 35 

 36 

Finally, we are all aware that the oil and gas rigs and 37 

structures in the Gulf of Mexico constitute what may be the 38 

largest artificial reef assemblage in the world and provide 39 

habitat for many structure-dependent species, such as the 40 

snappers, groupers, triggerfish, and amberjack. 41 

 42 

Current efforts by the Bureau of Ocean Energy, Management, 43 

Resource, and Enforcement and the addendum to the Rigs to Reef 44 

Program may well threaten the future of these artificial reefs 45 

and this could result in negative impacts, loss of habitat, and 46 

loss of abundance of species important to us all. 47 

 48 
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CCA is urging the federal government and this council to 1 

cooperate with the Gulf states and operating companies, that is 2 

the oil companies, to find a reasonable solution that will prove 3 

beneficial to all to allow a continued healthy Rigs to Reef 4 

Program and most importantly, to promote abundance in the Gulf’s 5 

important marine resources.  That’s it. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Russ.  Any questions for Dr. Nelson?  8 

Incidentally, I forgot to mention that Dr. Nelson is a previous 9 

council member.  Are there any other previous council members in 10 

the audience?  Ed Swindell, one of the original council members, 11 

was here yesterday, but I guess he’s had enough of this stuff. 12 

 13 

DR. NELSON:  Thank you, Bob.  I can only say it’s a lot more fun 14 

to be throwing spears than to be trying to catch them. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Russell.  Mike Nugent, to be 17 

followed by Ben Fairey. 18 

 19 

MR. MIKE NUGENT:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Mike Nugent and 20 

I’m a charterboat owner/operator from Aransas Pass, Texas and 21 

I’m here representing the membership of the Port Aransas 22 

Boatmen’s Association. 23 

 24 

We gave a handout to be passed out and spoke about it last night 25 

as well and in your handout, you’ll have the MMS -- You’ve got 26 

the MMS Addendum to the National Rigs to Reef Policy that’s 27 

dated December 31, 2009. 28 

 29 

Then you have the Port Aransas Boatmen’s position paper on that 30 

addendum and then you have a copy of a rigs to reef program that 31 

was presented to us and was put together by Drew Hunger, who is 32 

the decommissioning officer of Apache Corporation.  It was nice 33 

of him to give us permission to pass these things around and 34 

talk about them.  It goes to show you that the oil companies are 35 

also very concerned about this change in policy.  It’s not 36 

strictly a one-way thing on our part. 37 

 38 

What we would like you to do is we would like you to look this 39 

stuff over and if you too agree that there’s some problems with 40 

that addendum and what is being done, we would love to have some 41 

support in notices of concern put out to MMS and other 42 

appropriate people and see if we can get this addendum looked 43 

at. 44 

 45 

One of the main concerns besides the direct effects of it that 46 

we’re having is anytime you all are doing something to us or for 47 

us, at least you know it’s put in the Federal Register and you 48 
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can have comments and you have the council meetings and you have 1 

meetings up and down the coast where we can be heard. 2 

 3 

I understand that MMS, probably as a rule, does not have to deal 4 

with the public, but I would like to see you all -- If you do 5 

make contact with them, I would like to see you emphasize to 6 

them that when they’re doing something that affects the coastal 7 

public and people in general that they could at least come 8 

before the council or someone to let us know that they’re 9 

proposing these kinds of changes, because we didn’t even know 10 

about it until it was put into effect. 11 

 12 

The other thing in the deal that I would just like to point out 13 

to you is that since 1950, when they started putting these 14 

platforms in, less than 13 percent of them have been reefed.  15 

You’ll see in there that it’s 50 to 60 percent of all the oil 16 

and gas structures in the Gulf of Mexico are going to be pulled 17 

within the next ten to twenty years.  In the area off of Port 18 

Aransas, where I’m from, it’s even more concentrated than that. 19 

 20 

It’s an immediate problem and if we take too long to deal with 21 

it, the platforms are going to be gone and once they’re gone, 22 

they’re not coming back.  Thank you very much and I appreciate 23 

it. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Any questions for Mike? 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mike, we had some discussions about Amendment 32 28 

and could you tell me how you feel about us moving the sector 29 

separation part out of the ACL Amendment and making it into a 30 

stand-alone amendment? 31 

 32 

MR. NUGENT:  I too am glad to see it moved over, because it’s 33 

something that I think warrants it as well and the only thing I 34 

would say about the sector separation thing, as someone that our 35 

association has been against it thus far, is since we’re -- In 36 

the spirit of being in Gulfport, I would lay a wager out here 37 

right now that with the possible exception of maybe two or three 38 

people on that end table right there, I bet you there’s not very 39 

many people in here that could sit down and tell me exactly what 40 

sector separation is right now.  We need to know what it is 41 

before we start talking about being for or adopting it.  Thank 42 

you. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Ben Fairey, followed by Bill 45 

Staff. 46 

 47 

MR. BEN FAIREY:  Bill Staff is not going to be able to make it, 48 
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Dr. Shipp.  My name is Ben Fairey and I am a forty-year veteran 1 

of fishing in the Gulf of Mexico.  I operate a multi-passenger 2 

vessel out of Orange Beach, Alabama. 3 

 4 

I want to thank the council and the council staff for their hard 5 

work, the National Marine Fisheries and Dr. Crabtree for their 6 

dedication.  After sitting here all week long, I’m glad that I’m 7 

not in your chair. 8 

 9 

One of the things that I do support is a pilot program and Mike 10 

alluded to it.  Sector separation is an important issue that I 11 

support and the pilot program for a days at sea is a perfect 12 

answer.  This is a great solution. 13 

 14 

We can try this program and see what works and what doesn’t work 15 

and make an informed decision.  Also, the headboat IFQ program 16 

that allows the headboat operators to try this program and, 17 

again, see what works and doesn’t work is an excellent solution 18 

to a difficult problem that we have. 19 

 20 

As to gag grouper, my main concern is in our area off the 21 

Alabama coast, the percentage of gags that we catch compared to 22 

red snapper is very small and so the bycatch issue that we may 23 

experience by having a stand-alone gag grouper season is a 24 

concern for me. 25 

 26 

I really don’t have an answer to it, but it is a perfect example 27 

of why we do need some flexibility as businessmen so we cannot 28 

be boxed into getting into this type of problem. 29 

 30 

Also, another issue that is near and dear to me is the volunteer 31 

observer program.  We brought this up before and Dr. Ponwith I 32 

believe is working with Dr. Crabtree and I think the volunteer 33 

observer program is something that would be an answer to a lot 34 

of our problems.  As Dr. Ponwith had said, observer data is the 35 

gold standard for fisheries data and having this type of program 36 

on a charter for-hire boat will make our data collection a lot 37 

better. 38 

 39 

Stock assessments, I think I would like to see more frequent 40 

stock assessments and monthly waves and increase the spatial 41 

resolution of our stock assessments and have cooperative 42 

research for independent data and work with the SSC so we can 43 

improve our stock assessments. 44 

 45 

I support sector separation in a stand-alone amendment.  It will 46 

give the needed time for Mr. Strelcheck’s comparison analysis to 47 

be fully reported, so we can all make an informed decision.  48 
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Thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Ben, I have a question.  In 2009, I 3 

forget exactly how long snapper season was.  Was it sixty days?  4 

About how many days during that season did you fish snapper? 5 

 6 

MR. FAIREY:  Approximately probably forty to forty-five days. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you. 9 

 10 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Ben, what about seasons for gag?  What can you 11 

tell me about that for your area? 12 

 13 

MR. FAIREY:  I’m going to defer to our Florida delegation.  I 14 

understand that this is going to be a huge issue that’s really 15 

going to affect the west coast of Florida fishermen.  If somehow 16 

we could either have a situation where we could work something 17 

out about the bycatch for -- Have gag grouper as a bycatch or 18 

not a bycatch, but so we don’t waste a gag grouper or have red 19 

snapper some part -- Like we had a fall season last year. 20 

 21 

In our area, we have grouper, the gags, and the red snapper 22 

cohabitate the same areas and I’m really worried about the 23 

bycatch issue with red snapper. 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  Ben, this is something we really didn’t discuss 26 

during council and I feel it’s maybe my fault that I should have 27 

brought it up some.  We only started talking about it the last 28 

afternoon or so, but it’s the possibility, instead of a couple 29 

month season for gag, manage it like warsaw, where you have a 30 

one fish incidental catch. 31 

 32 

It still might not stretch to twelve months, but that way, more 33 

people across the Gulf could bring in -- Instead of bycatch and 34 

instead of throwing the dead fish away, they could be bringing 35 

in fish in.  What were your thoughts on some type of program 36 

like this? 37 

 38 

MR. FAIREY:  I would love to see that idea explored.  It is very 39 

difficult, as a charterboat captain, to watch first-time 40 

anglers, especially younger anglers, catch a trophy fish and the 41 

fish is absolutely dead because of barotrauma, and we have to 42 

throw that fish back.  Whatever we have to do to come together 43 

to eliminate that type of issue is imperative.  44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Tom Steber is next, followed 46 

by Bart Niquet. 47 

 48 
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MR. TOM STEBER:  I’m Tom Steber and I’m representing myself, 1 

Zeke’s Landing Marina, and the Alabama Gulf Coast Chamber of 2 

Commerce on the first part of this.  I’ve been coming back and 3 

forth to several of these meetings over the years and 4 

interacting with different people. 5 

 6 

After listening to this, especially this time, it’s very clear 7 

to me, with the diverse issues we have on the Gulf, that this 8 

Gulf of Mexico needs to be managed and divided.  It doesn’t make 9 

any sense to penalize south Florida because Alabama and 10 

Mississippi and Louisiana are killing gag grouper while they’re 11 

fishing for snapper. 12 

 13 

You have no choice.  Common sense will tell you snapper and 14 

grouper are living together.  If one of them is open and the 15 

other is closed, you’re going to kill a certain amount of them 16 

and his suggestion a minute ago I think was a good suggestion.  17 

You could fix this problem, almost fix most of your issues, by 18 

dividing the Gulf and I just don’t see why that’s not a major 19 

issue to you. 20 

 21 

The second thing is our area needs a spring season for snapper, 22 

whether it’s weekends only and then June and July is fine, but 23 

our tourist season kicks off the middle of April and we need 24 

snapper, because it’s 80 to 90 percent of what we’re going to 25 

catch when we go out there and those tourists need those fish. 26 

 27 

The last thing I’m speaking as is the new president of the 28 

Orange Beach Fishing Association and in the first time as long 29 

as I can remember, the Board of Directors voted unanimously to, 30 

number one, be accountable for our fishery.  Number two, we want 31 

to be on a days at sea program. 32 

 33 

We would like to be involved with a pilot program if there is 34 

one.  The only issue is all of the fleet want to be in this 35 

pilot program and so when you get there, put us on the top of 36 

the list.  Thank you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Next is Buster, followed by Mike Whitfield. 39 

 40 

MR. BART NIQUET:  I’m Bart Niquet and I’ve been fishing for 41 

sixty-odd years.  I’ve done a little bit of all of it, charter 42 

fishing, headboat fishing.  I’m commercial fishing now.  On the 43 

IFQ program on snapper, it’s working.  It’s doing everything 44 

that was required of it and more.  I don’t think we need to 45 

really make any changes in it or if there are, be careful what 46 

you wish for. 47 

 48 
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The council indirectly raised the price of grouper shares from 1 

ten-dollars to a pound to in some places it’s a hundred dollars, 2 

which you talk about snapper wars, but the grouper king is going 3 

to be somebody now.  I don’t know where all the information came 4 

from and I’m not sure it’s accurate.  There’s been a whole lot 5 

of misinformation about the share program and the IFQ programs. 6 

 7 

I’ve leased a lot of mine out.  It goes to different fishermen 8 

all over the Gulf.  People that wouldn’t have any opportunity to 9 

catch snapper under the law before can now participate in the 10 

snapper fishery.  Instead of throwing the fish back, they’re 11 

catching them and saving them and making a few dollars off of 12 

it.  I’m making a few dollars too and that’s fine.  I like that. 13 

 14 

To condemn one part of the fishery because it’s not working for 15 

your benefit, to me, that doesn’t seem like good manners or good 16 

management and thank you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Buster.  Any questions?  Next is 19 

Mike Whitfield, followed by Randy Boggs. 20 

 21 

MR. MIKE WHITFIELD:  My name is Mike Whitfield and I’m from 22 

Panama City, Florida and I’m a commercial fisherman.  I just 23 

have a request for the council really.  It’s to have a little 24 

bit more time to fill out a résumé or whatever to be on the IFQ 25 

panel, because I was on the original panel that developed the 26 

IFQ panel and I didn’t know that they was having a panel to 27 

write in on. 28 

 29 

I thought that when we first talked about it years ago that the 30 

original members was going to get something back to come back as 31 

a member and say how we liked or didn’t like it, because we were 32 

historical representatives in this fishery.  The red snapper 33 

fishery is all I’ve ever done. 34 

 35 

Anyway, I would like for you all, if you would, to give some 36 

more time to where myself or anybody else that might have been 37 

on there that didn’t know anything about it could put a résumé 38 

in and let you have a shot at it anyway, because I think as a 39 

historical representative of the industry that we should have 40 

some input in this, a chance anyway.   41 

 42 

I’m a member of the Red Snapper AP panel now and I was on the 43 

SEDAR red snapper panel the year before last in Miami for five 44 

days and so they found me and knew that I was around for these 45 

things and I spent all my time going to it for you all and so if 46 

it looks like you could possibly, if there’s any way, help me to 47 

get on something that is my livelihood to see where I could have 48 
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some say so.  Anyway, thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  Any questions for Mike?  3 

Randy Boggs, followed by Brian Lewis. 4 

 5 

MR. RANDY BOGGS:  My name is Randy Boggs and I operate Real 6 

Surprise Charters out of Orange Beach, Alabama.  I manage the 7 

docks and the charter office and the docks at Sand Rock Cay 8 

Marina.  There’s been such a change in the Gulf Council and with 9 

the Magnuson-Stevens Act, it’s really hard -- I’ve rewritten 10 

what I wanted to say about forty times.   11 

 12 

The red snapper season opening the first of June is a good 13 

thing.  It gives us consistency in our business and it gives us 14 

a business model that we can work with and it gives people a 15 

chance to plan for their vacation. 16 

 17 

A lot of the guys would like to see it open earlier and I don’t 18 

know about the sector separation.  It seems like the charter 19 

for-hire industry is getting smaller and the recreational sector 20 

is certainly getting bigger and separating us out somehow.  It 21 

would certainly work for us. 22 

 23 

I would love to see a pilot program with the smaller 24 

charterboats so that they could work with their days, a days at 25 

sea program, so that they could fish in April and May if they 26 

want to.  I operate headboats and I would love to see the 27 

headboat pilot program. 28 

 29 

I’ve heard a lot of talk about IFQs.  I originally hated IFQs.  30 

I didn’t think anybody deserved a portion of the public 31 

resource.  For over fifteen years, I’ve operated my boats and I 32 

have bought the catch history and catch data with my boats as I 33 

bought them. 34 

 35 

I presently own all the history behind my boats and I do all of 36 

my log sheets every day and I can show you the data on every 37 

fish I caught and how big and how many and when I caught them 38 

and the dates that I caught them.  I have all the history. 39 

 40 

The headboats have a unique history behind them that’s almost 41 

mirrored to what the commercial fishermen do with their trip 42 

tickets.  A headboat IFQ program or a days at sea or some way 43 

that I can maximize my business plan so that I’m not put in a 44 

derby fishery, because unfortunately, with what I do, the 45 

twenty-five or thirty people, and I’m looking at a $3,000 day, 46 

the weather is not a factor.  If the people are there, we’re 47 

going fishing. 48 
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 1 

You asked one of the guys how many days he fished during the 2 

snapper season, I think Ben, and he said about forty.  Out of 3 

this year, the fall season, even with the bad weather, I missed 4 

one.  The previous years, I probably haven’t missed over four or 5 

five days, because it’s such a viable industry that if I get a 6 

chance to go, I’m going, weather or not.  That endangers the 7 

customers. 8 

 9 

The other thing is the idea of the day is the incidental catch 10 

for the western Gulf for the gag grouper.  That’s monumental and 11 

that would suit our needs.  We don’t catch that many gags and 12 

it’s a shame to see a thirty or forty-year-old fish die for no 13 

reason.  That would suit us perfectly. 14 

 15 

The last thing on my list is I would encourage the council, with 16 

the new Magnuson-Stevens Act and the new accountability 17 

measures, to be ultimately conservative with the release of 18 

fish, to make sure that we don’t reach the ACLs and trigger 19 

accountability measures.   20 

 21 

It’s a lot better for the fishermen to have a shorter season 22 

that we know what we’ve got than to reach the ACL and trigger 23 

accountability measures and doubly shorten our season the next 24 

year.  It’s better to give a little bit on the frontend than 25 

really get beat up on the backside. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Randy, I have a question.  How do 28 

you feel, and the others in your organization, about the 29 

possibility of those weekends?  We’re talking about that.  We’re 30 

not going to make any final decision, but what is the general 31 

consensus about shortening the summer season and adding some 32 

weekends in the fall? 33 

 34 

MR. BOGGS:  If we didn’t reach the quota that we’re allowed 35 

during the summer season, I love the fall weekend season.  Our 36 

tourist season along the Gulf coast, where we’re at, is June and 37 

July. 38 

 39 

Having the snapper during June and July is a huge selling point.  40 

I know the tourists will be there, but a lot of them, if they 41 

can’t have those couple of fish, are not going to be there and I 42 

don’t think we can forsake our June and July season. 43 

 44 

If we receive more fish on the TAC in the future, which I know 45 

it’s slated to go up every year, I certainly would be for using 46 

that for a weekend fishery in the fall of the year and I know 47 

it’s slated for an increase in 2011 and 2012. 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Randy, I heard you say you needed a June season.  2 

I heard someone else say they really depended on an April season 3 

and it seems like you’re both in the same fishing area and so 4 

are you -- Why could you not support the April over the June? 5 

 6 

MR. BOGGS:  I’m going to give you more sugar for a dime than you 7 

want.  With the smaller boats -- I operate a headboat and so I 8 

have twenty-five to thirty passengers when I leave the dock and 9 

so I have $1,500 to $2,000 worth of passengers on my boat.  Fuel 10 

is not a consideration to me.  If it was $3.00 or $4.00 a 11 

gallon, I have enough money already collected in my charter 12 

office that I’m going to run twenty-five miles to the grounds 13 

and catch fish. 14 

 15 

You take the smaller boats that carry four or five or six or 16 

seven or ten passengers, they’re limited on income.  They need 17 

those fish because they’re closer to shore and it’s the easiest 18 

fish for them to reach and that’s why they need those fish, 19 

because they’re limited in the amount of money that they have 20 

when they leave the dock. 21 

 22 

The six-passenger boats in the fishery right now are the ones 23 

that are hurting the worst, because they’re trying -- My boats 24 

will carry sixty-four passengers and so I generally have $2,000 25 

to $3,000 worth of customers or $1,500 worth, so the fuel 26 

doesn’t eat me alive, but the smaller guys are looking at 70/30, 27 

70 percent fuel costs versus 30 percent profitability. 28 

 29 

By the time you factor the slip rent, insurance, fuel, bait, and 30 

ice these guys are operating at a loss if they try to run where 31 

I do.  It’s just impossible for them. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Randy.  Brian Lewis, followed by 34 

Bill Tucker. 35 

 36 

MR. BRIAN LEWIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chair and members of the 37 

council.  My name is Brian Lewis and I am the owner a commercial 38 

vessel out of Clearwater, Florida.  I’m here to comment on the 39 

IFQ loan program.  I want to make an introduction. 40 

 41 

In the wake of the recently enacted IFQ programs in the Gulf of 42 

Mexico, namely the grouper, tilefish, and snapper IFQ program, 43 

many low initial allocation fishermen have found it extremely 44 

financially burdensome acquiring adequate harvest privileges, 45 

namely shares. 46 

 47 

Although one may lease or rent shares, it’s become very 48 
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difficult, at best, to afford what we’re paying for leasing 1 

these shares.  Due to the sheer nature of the IFQ system, most 2 

commercial lending institutions will not fund such ventures. 3 

 4 

The federal government has recognized this shortcoming and has 5 

developed a loan program through the fishery finance program, in 6 

which small vessel owners and entry-level fishermen have access 7 

to such funding.  The process, as with all matters relative to a 8 

particular fishery, the appropriate FMC must approve any 9 

activity within its boundaries. 10 

 11 

In regards to the FFP, a fishery management council must request 12 

such financing and may specify borrower eligibility criteria, 13 

such as definitions for small vessels and entry-level fishermen. 14 

 15 

Under the legislation, the FFP cannot initiate or implement an 16 

IFQ lending program until the appropriate FMC submits a request 17 

and provides guidance for the requisite criteria.  Therefore, 18 

underneath definitions and conditions, small vessels and entry-19 

level fishermen.   20 

 21 

For the purpose of the Gulf of Mexico IFQ loan program 22 

requirements, a small vessel and entry-level fisherman be 23 

defined as any vessel assigned a valid reef permit, regardless 24 

of length, tonnage, or horsepower, whose IFQ shareholders 25 

account does not exceed 0.5 percent of the commercial TAC for a 26 

particular species. 27 

 28 

Underneath purchase limits, for the purpose of the Gulf of 29 

Mexico IFQ loan program requirements, an entity cannot possess 30 

more than 0.5 percent of the TAC to be eligible during the loan 31 

origination year. 32 

 33 

Underneath other terms and conditions, in regards to delinquency 34 

and default, if and when commercial TACs are reduced to 35 

unprofitable levels relative to the individual, all principle, 36 

interest, and fines will be waived during the duration, until 37 

such time profitable TACs are regained and principle, interest, 38 

and payments will resume. 39 

 40 

In close, I want to remind the council that there was $16 41 

million available last year for IFQ loans and according to NOAA, 42 

only a third of that was utilized. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Brian, I’m going to have to ask you to wrap it 45 

up. 46 

 47 

MR. LEWIS:  Yes, sir.  The IFQ loan programs have been in place 48 
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since the mid-1990s for other fisheries and have been very 1 

successful with very little defaults.  I urge the council to 2 

approve the IFQ loan program for the Gulf of Mexico.  In the 3 

event the council cannot develop guidelines, I would like to 4 

request a workshop to develop the guidelines for small vessels 5 

and new entrants, to speed this process up. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Brian.  Bill Tucker, followed by Scott 8 

Hickman. 9 

 10 

MR. BILL TUCKER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Bill Tucker and 11 

today I’m speaking on behalf of the Shareholder Alliance.  We’ve 12 

been very interested in having some alternatives to what we 13 

anticipate are upcoming quota closures in some of the remaining 14 

reef fish species that are not managed under catch shares. 15 

 16 

With the pending implementation of ACLs, we’re very concerned 17 

about the closed seasons that may result by reaching the ACL in 18 

particularly the vermilion fishery and in the amberjack fishery 19 

and possibly some others. 20 

 21 

We ask you to support and to vote up the motion to develop an 22 

advisory panel to develop an IFQ for the commercial fishery for 23 

the remaining reef fish species that are not managed under a 24 

catch share program and we’ll be able to at least develop a 25 

program and present it to you so that you can comment on that 26 

and see if we can dial something in that will work. 27 

 28 

Having these fisheries that are susceptible to quota closures, 29 

they drive the derby behavior that we saw in the red snapper and 30 

in the grouper fishery and we should learn from our past 31 

mistakes and successes and try to move forward on some of these 32 

remaining species. 33 

 34 

Regarding the Fisheries Finance Program, we support your writing 35 

a letter and developing the eligibility criteria for the finance 36 

program, to allow new entrants and small operators to have 37 

access to financing and as far as the eligibility criteria, we 38 

think that you should look at some low, as far as definition of 39 

entry level, a quarter of 1 percent or 1 percent shareholding as 40 

a maximum criteria for qualification.  As far as small vessels, 41 

perhaps all vessels in the fleet are probably small vessels or 42 

you may consider something under fifty feet. 43 

 44 

We also very much support the charter headboat fishery in their 45 

attempt to develop pilot programs in that sector.  I really 46 

commend those guys, because I think they’re going to take, 47 

voluntarily take, a cut in either days at sea or access to the 48 
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water, but I think their willingness to develop an 1 

accountability measure and to promote accountability in their 2 

sector is commendable. 3 

 4 

With the overruns that we’ve seen in the recreational sector, if 5 

we can incrementally bring accountability to a large portion of 6 

that sector, I think that’s a real good step in the right 7 

direction and it’s not biting off more than we can chew. 8 

 9 

On to Amendment 32, we would also like to see you consider 10 

time/area closures if you’re looking to protect gag grouper and 11 

reduce the discards in the gag grouper fishery. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  Questions? 14 

 15 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Bill, for coming.  There was a 16 

presentation earlier today that Dr. Diagne had provided that 17 

kind of spelled out some of the qualifications in regards to the 18 

FFP program and they were somewhat similar to what you would 19 

expect to find out in a traditional bank or a loan institution. 20 

 21 

I think I know the answer to the question, but could you tell me 22 

what are some of the benefits that the FFP would provide to 23 

commercial fishermen that might be lacking with traditional 24 

institutions for loans? 25 

 26 

MR. TUCKER:  It’s my understanding that they’ll be able to use 27 

the quota shares to collateralize the loan and I think that 28 

makes sense.  It’s probably a step in the right direction.  I 29 

don’t know if that’s going to create some cascade effect where 30 

other people do the same thing, but there people -- We’ve heard 31 

complaints that there are barriers to entry. 32 

 33 

These permits are expensive, as are most permits.  In a 34 

desirable fishery, the value of the permit goes up.  I think it 35 

makes sense to -- Magnuson mandates that we have to look at new 36 

entrants into the fishery.  This finance program is talking 37 

about new entrants. 38 

 39 

I think if we keep the criteria low, where we’re focusing the 40 

eligibility to small operators, I think we can provide these 41 

opportunities to people that may not otherwise have access to 42 

the money. 43 

 44 

MR. GILL:  Bill, thank you for your comments.  Would the 45 

Alliance support time/area closures even though, as you heard 46 

earlier, at least you hope you heard, that no credit will be 47 

given for them because we don’t have the data to support 48 
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anything substantial that can be given credit?  Would you 1 

support them in the absence of getting credit for it? 2 

 3 

MR. TUCKER:  I think we would like to get credit for them. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  Was that a yes or a no? 6 

 7 

MR. TUCKER:  I’m afraid to answer that, because I’m not sure I 8 

understand how that question was phrased. 9 

 10 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bill.  Can you fish for red grouper or 11 

any of the other fish that you happen to fish for and stay away 12 

from gag, so that you minimize the bycatch situation? 13 

 14 

MR. TUCKER:  I think the answer to that is a qualified yes.  15 

It’s not 100 percent.  We are trying to avoid gag grouper.  16 

We’re doing a pretty good job of it.  We can do that by shifting 17 

areas and keeping in more pothole-type bottom, where red grouper 18 

are the primary species. 19 

 20 

We’ve also -- We used to carry live bait.  Last year at this 21 

time of year, we would go out and we would have live bait in the 22 

live well when we went fishing, primarily to target gag grouper.  23 

Our trips this year, we haven’t done that at all and so we’re 24 

down to a dead bait fishery, dead bait for bait, and that in 25 

itself has reduced the gag grouper catch. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Just one other question, if I may.  When you’re 28 

fishing, and I call your gear bandit fishing, how is it 29 

different than let’s say someone that goes out on a private 30 

recreational vessel using recreational hook and line gear?  31 

We’re hearing that there’s this high discard mortality rate and 32 

I don’t understand that.  What has been your experience and 33 

explain your gear. 34 

 35 

MR. TUCKER:  I think it has a lot to do with where you’re 36 

fishing and your knowledge of the fish and what type of fish 37 

live in what habitat at what time of year.  I think when you’ve 38 

got professional fishermen who endeavor in the fishery on a 39 

year-round basis, they’ve got a good grip of where your species 40 

are. 41 

 42 

Commercial fishing do it for a living.  We get paid to find fish 43 

and bring them to the dock and so we know where gag grouper and 44 

red grouper are.  Not perfectly, but we’re professionals and I 45 

would think that people that don’t do it that often -- It’s easy 46 

to drive around and find a great big ledge or a rock or 47 

something, because it’s so obvious on a fish finder that you can 48 



30 

 

stop on it. 1 

 2 

Those types of areas are gag grouper habitat and so if that’s 3 

what you’re doing and you’re stopping on these big rocks and 4 

breaks and ledges that are gag grouper habitat, perhaps you will 5 

have a higher incidence of gag grouper interaction. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  Can we move on? 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  He didn’t define the gear and maybe that’s my 10 

fault because I didn’t ask the question correctly.  How many 11 

hooks do you fish with when you’re fishing for grouper? 12 

 13 

MR. TUCKER:  One hook per rod. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  Scott Hickman, followed by 16 

Pam Anderson. 17 

 18 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen of the 19 

council.  Thanks for letting us come in here and give our 20 

comments today.  My name is Captain Scott Hickman from 21 

Galveston, Texas.  I own Circle H Charters and Outfitters.  I’m 22 

a full-time outdoorsman. 23 

 24 

I’m also a member of the new charter fishermen’s association 25 

here in the South and I just wanted to say that I’m fully 26 

supportive of sector separation moving forward in its own 27 

amendment.  I support an IFQ headboat pilot program and a days 28 

at sea pilot program.  I want the Reef Fish LAPP AP to reconvene 29 

as quickly as possible to move forward with exploring these 30 

pilots. 31 

 32 

The Rigs to Reef process, at least in our Texas waters, on the 33 

upper Texas coast where I fish, have been a very, very important 34 

thing for our fishery and our charter businesses and dive 35 

businesses and whatever the council can do to facilitate making 36 

changes to see that that program continues to help the resource. 37 

 38 

I also support bringing the remaining commercial reef fish into 39 

the IFQ system.  The IFQ system has been very much responsible 40 

for bringing back our fishery, at least where I fish, and 41 

getting out of that derby system.  We’ve got more red snapper 42 

than I’ve seen and I’ve been in the fishery twenty-five years.  43 

I just want to support continuing that in the commercial 44 

fishery. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Scott.  Pam Anderson, followed by 47 

Gary Jarvis. 48 
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 1 

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Chairman Shipp and Dr. Crabtree and council 2 

members, I’m Pam Anderson and I speak not only for the forty 3 

small businesses at Captain Anderson Marina, but also for the 4 

Panama City Beach and Bay County Chambers of Commerce in 5 

Florida. 6 

 7 

We are against sector separation and catch shares and any other 8 

actions you’re considering that will reduce participation in the 9 

fishery.  The stock assessment report on amberjack and refusal 10 

by the SSC to accept it as accurate is a vivid reminder of other 11 

stock assessments that have been called into question. 12 

 13 

When these assessments are wrongly used to reduce participation 14 

in the fishery and being considered best available science, you 15 

are not ruling according to what is best for the nation and so 16 

we ask that you really consider that. 17 

 18 

America’s anglers deserve the best science and accurate data.  19 

It has been mandated by Congress to correct the data system.  20 

Until the data becomes the best science, not one American job or 21 

business should be eliminated due to the regulations here. 22 

 23 

For each of these issues you are considering, remember that just 24 

not too long ago, President Obama, in the State of the Union, 25 

said to the Congress, he said if we find a rule that is 26 

burdensome to small businesses, we need to fix it.  This needs 27 

to be fixed. 28 

 29 

We ask that you stop these regulations that are so harmful to 30 

tourism, jobs, and small businesses and get the data system 31 

corrected.  We need an updated system for harvest data 32 

collection, for all recreational anglers, and I know that some 33 

of these things are being worked on, but they’re not being fast-34 

forwarded like they should be. 35 

 36 

We need modeling for the stock assessments that will reward 37 

anglers for years of reduced seasons and bag limits.  Sector 38 

separation and catch shares will not accomplish this.  We need 39 

increased fishery-independent data collection.  The more 40 

information our scientists receive, the more accurate the 41 

assessments become. 42 

 43 

Having just come from meetings with the Florida Chamber of 44 

Commerce and Governor Scott, whose motto is “Let’s Get to Work”, 45 

they want to maintain and create jobs and small businesses and 46 

not reduce participation in the fishery.  It is not good for 47 

tourism and it is not necessary to sustain and rebuild the 48 
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fishery and it is not good for Florida. 1 

 2 

As far as red snapper, I know that you’ve been asking about the 3 

seasons.  In our area, it is better for tourism overall for us 4 

to have our season at least in June and July and then if you’re 5 

considering weekends, September and October would be very good.  6 

Thank you. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Pam.  Gary Jarvis, followed by Jim 9 

Smarr. 10 

 11 

MR. GARY JARVIS:  I would like to thank the council and staff 12 

and Dr. Crabtree for giving us the opportunity to be part of 13 

this process.  As the Charter Fishermen’s Association President, 14 

I wish to ask the council to support the establishment of a 15 

sector separation amendment. 16 

 17 

Even though the issue was taken out of the ACL/AM Amendment, we 18 

agree that the issue would be better served as a stand-alone 19 

document, where it can go through the proper scoping process, 20 

analyzing, and review.  I ask the Chairman to make provision for 21 

plenty of time for Mr. Andy Strelcheck to give his full 22 

presentation of the trends and scenarios possible under a sector 23 

for the charter for-hire industry. 24 

 25 

That presentation was formulated as a request from the Destin 26 

Charterboat Association President, Mike Eller, at the sector 27 

separation workshop. 28 

 29 

After talking with our membership from the Florida west coast, I 30 

would like to comment that the proposed gag season is considered 31 

to be devastating to those businesses.  They said they would 32 

have rather favored a November/December opening more, but after 33 

analyzing the effect of that choice, with the help of Mr. 34 

Strelcheck, they realized that it would result in maybe only a 35 

thirty-day season. 36 

 37 

Causing the private recreational sector and the state guide 38 

boats to lose thirty days of an already extremely short season -39 

- The concern there in the State of Florida is that there would 40 

be a political backlash and a real hard push to FWC to go state 41 

non-compatible. 42 

 43 

Neither choice for these guys in the charter for-hire federally-44 

permitted sector is good, but in the interest of political 45 

expediency and not losing the entire federal recreational 46 

charter for-hire season, they’re just going to have to accept 47 

the season as it was presented in the motion. 48 
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 1 

I recommend that as a result of this real short, compact season 2 

in the gag grouper fishery that there be an increase in 3 

monitoring, dockside surveys, telephone surveys, to try to 4 

prevent overfishing.   5 

 6 

The charter for-hire association supports the development of the 7 

pilot programs recommended by the LAPP AP and is also supportive 8 

of exploring any other ideas that can help bring the charter 9 

for-hire sector into an accountable, sustainable fishery and 10 

promote increased access to our fisheries for the American 11 

fisherman. 12 

 13 

One last thing is there’s also so much confusion from 14 

stakeholders and I would ask this council to consider having a 15 

fact versus fiction page on its website, maybe based on a 16 

frequently asked questions format.   17 

 18 

I think that would improve the public response to management and 19 

the quality of public comments when we come up to here to talk 20 

to you all, because knowledge is power and the misinformation 21 

out there is incredible and it’s harming everyone, the fish, the 22 

fishermen, and you guys as managers of the fishery.  Thank you. 23 

 24 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thanks, Gary, for not only your comments, but 25 

contacting some of your folks down in southwest Florida.  You’ve 26 

kind of indicated -- We talked earlier that it would not be 27 

preferable, but they could live with, and I believe the term was 28 

“if pushed against the wall”, September through November or 29 

October, in that area. 30 

 31 

There is one scenario that we could look at that would be 32 

September 16th through the 15th of November and so it would push a 33 

little further into November.  That would give sixty-one days 34 

and two fish at twenty-two inches.  Is the further into the 35 

winter that we can get this thing and still get a viable season 36 

out of it, do you think that would be preferable for those 37 

folks? 38 

 39 

MR. JARVIS:  Most definitely.  I talked with Mike Colby, who 40 

represents over thirty-five businesses in Clearwater and five or 41 

six other individual captains, and for them, September and 42 

October, not only do they not have business, but they really 43 

don’t catch many gag grouper.  It’s mainly a red grouper fishery 44 

at that time and it’s probably why Andy’s numbers showed that 45 

that is the lowest landing history. 46 

 47 

Moving any days into November would help tremendously those 48 
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charter for-hire fishermen, because what happens is they start 1 

getting more tourists and for them, the water cools off and gags 2 

start moving into their fishery and so yes, it would -- Like 3 

when they acquiesced to the sixty-one days in September and 4 

October, they asked me to tell you that they do so in protest. 5 

 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I actually have two questions.  Bag limit on gag, 7 

one fish or two fish? 8 

 9 

MR. JARVIS:  Those guys want to keep it at two fish. 10 

 11 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The second question is I know that you were sort 12 

of some of the first messengers when the whole word “sector 13 

separation” was created, but it’s been my understanding that you 14 

weren’t trying to separate the sectors, but you were just 15 

wanting a sector allocation so that you could extend your 16 

participation or season.  Is that correct and did it have 17 

anything to do with catch shares? 18 

 19 

MR. JARVIS:  No, it does not.  This case scenario in west 20 

Florida, and you heard from some of the Alabama fishermen 21 

talking about the concern for bycatch -- Myron brought up the 22 

fact that maybe doing an incidental catch like in warsaw 23 

groupers, but this case scenario right here and the threat of 24 

non-compatibility by the state fishery -- Florida, their state 25 

fishery could catch the entire federal fishing season for all 26 

federally-permitted charterboats. 27 

 28 

This case scenario right here is why the charter for-hire 29 

industry wants to have its own allocation, so if these 30 

situations arise and certain things that the private 31 

recreational sector and/or state guide boats got into where the 32 

season that you had decided on didn’t meet their needs, at least 33 

it wouldn’t detrimentally affect the charter for-hire industry 34 

at that point and that’s the key ingredient to it, is having our 35 

own FMP that can give us the flexibility to address oil spills, 36 

having a 273-day fishery turned into sixty days, the upcoming 37 

amberjack situation, and so forth.  38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Gary.  Jim Smarr, followed by Johnny 40 

Williams. 41 

 42 

MR. JIM SMARR:  Chairman Shipp and members of the council, I 43 

thank you for the opportunity to address you today.  I agree 44 

with Mike Nugent on reefing.  We have a tremendous problem there 45 

and we spoke at length in the open session about this last 46 

night.  We would appreciate considerations for reefing the west 47 

Gulf.  We only have one or two species over there that we can 48 
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chase, as opposed to the east Gulf. 1 

 2 

That brings me into separate zones and that was up and running 3 

there for a while and it got sidetracked a little bit for some 4 

reason and I still don’t see it in the Reef Fish Committee 5 

agenda. 6 

 7 

At any rate, we need to look at separate zones, whether we do it 8 

in three zones or four zones or five zones, but we really need 9 

to look at that.  The Deepwater Horizon oil spill sure gave us a 10 

reason to look at that and before we get too far away from that, 11 

we need to really pay attention. 12 

 13 

I’ve been instructed by my national office to say that we come 14 

here today as a national group in abject opposition to fishing 15 

quotas, catch shares, sector separation, or any pilot program 16 

that would support those. 17 

 18 

In the media right now on the east coast and other areas, people 19 

are buying in the commercial fishery and buying catch shares 20 

from banks.  They can’t pay them back and for us to be in a 21 

glass bubble here and not pay attention to what’s going on in 22 

other areas with these catch shares and all these problems that 23 

it’s bringing to fishing communities -- It would put total 24 

devastation of some areas on the east coast and the Alaskans.  25 

There’s just a wealth of information about that. 26 

 27 

We seem to think that our fisheries are being hijacked by 28 

special interest groups and the non-governmental environmental 29 

groups and we believe that the privatization of our nation’s 30 

fisheries using these types of programs is abject theft, quote 31 

our office, our home office.  The State of Texas has to agree 32 

with that. 33 

 34 

We need to slow down and look at this and see what kind of 35 

fallout is going on with all these things and catch shares and 36 

sector separation on the recreational side, there are a lot of 37 

people out there that don’t support them and I think the entire 38 

group needs to be polled.  I thank you for your time and I hope 39 

everyone gets home safely due to the weather tomorrow. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.  Johnny Williams, followed by 42 

Chris Niquet. 43 

 44 

MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  Good afternoon.  I’m Johnny Williams, 45 

Williams Partyboats, Incorporated, down in Galveston, Texas.  46 

I’m a third-generation partyboat operator down in Galveston and 47 

I’m here today to speak about a couple of things. 48 
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 1 

The first thing I want to speak about is I support a days at sea 2 

pilot program for the charterboats and I support looking at a 3 

pilot program for the headboats, an IFQ program.  We’re facing 4 

tough times right now and let’s face it. 5 

 6 

Our seasons are getting shorter and shorter and I don’t see any 7 

relief on the horizon under the current scenario and so I’m 8 

asking the council to let us explore some of these opportunities 9 

that we have.  What we have right now is not working for us. 10 

 11 

You all are charged with protecting the resource, which we’ve 12 

done a very good job at.  The fishing biomass is much larger 13 

than it’s been for years and now we need to protect some of the 14 

fishermen and I would like you all to afford us that 15 

opportunity. 16 

 17 

Last year, I don’t know how many red snapper I caught, but 18 

probably somewhere in the neighborhood of 30,000 pounds or 19 

something like that.  If I was able to choose when I wanted to 20 

fish, I could get by with fewer than 30,000 pounds and derive 21 

much more revenue. 22 

 23 

Currently, our season is open in June and July.  We have a lot 24 

of tourists in my area in June and July.  We could take them out 25 

there and basically fish for anything while they’re in town.  26 

They don’t care if they catch a shark or a spadefish or 27 

whatever.  Then I could use my red snapper IFQ or shares or 28 

whatever later in the year or earlier in the year, as I deem 29 

necessary. 30 

 31 

I could kill fewer fish and still derive more income and so I 32 

would like to participate and help develop a pilot program for 33 

the partyboats.  I urge the council to convene the LAPP AP and 34 

let them explore this possibility.  Some of my colleagues and 35 

myself would like to participate in this process, basically give 36 

them some framework that we can maybe start from and develop 37 

something that would work very well and I think once we get this 38 

program in place and other folks see how successful it will be, 39 

I think most people can run their business better than the 40 

government can. 41 

 42 

I think we’ll have an enormous groundswell of folks wanting to 43 

jump aboard and so I ask that you, once again, convene the LAPP 44 

AP and explore these days at sea and IFQ programs.  I also 45 

support putting the sector separation in its own amendment and 46 

that’s about all I have today and thank you very much for your 47 

time. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Johnny.  Chris, followed by David 2 

Krebs. 3 

 4 

MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  Chris Niquet and I’m an IFQ red snapper 5 

shareholder.  I’ve heard several people here talk about the 6 

problems with the recreational for-hire sector.  They’re on hard 7 

times and they’re getting shorter and shorter seasons. 8 

 9 

I suggested at several of these meetings before and I’m going to 10 

keep telling you there are a group of IFQ commercial 11 

shareholders who, with your approval and accountability, will 12 

lease IFQ red snapper shares to the for-hire sector of the 13 

recreational fishery. 14 

 15 

Now, if you don’t want to do it, you don’t want something that’s 16 

going to help them extend their season, that’s fine, but I’m 17 

asking the council just to consider it, because if you don’t, 18 

they’re going broke.  If you keep the rules the way they are, 19 

they’re going broke.  The smartest man that ever lived was 20 

Albert Einstein and his favorite saying was to show me a group 21 

of people or an individual that does the same thing over and 22 

over again but expects a different result and I will show you a 23 

crazy man. 24 

 25 

I haven’t seen any meaningful changes as far as the recreational 26 

for-hire sector that has been enacted to extend their season and 27 

let them do business on some kind of a normal basis.  Thank you 28 

very much and if you’ve got any questions, I would be glad to 29 

answer them. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Chris.  David Krebs, followed by 32 

Steve Tomeny. 33 

 34 

MR. DAVID KREBS:  Good afternoon, council and Mr. Chairman.  My 35 

name is David Krebs and I’m the President of the Gulf of Mexico 36 

Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance, but more importantly, today 37 

I’m the owner of Ariel Seafoods in Destin, Florida, celebrating 38 

our twentieth year this year. 39 

 40 

I’m going to speak specifically about the remaining Reef Fish 41 

Advisory Panel.  At the last council meeting, I made some funny 42 

remarks about Captain Hindsight and we all agreed to send the 43 

remaining Reef Fish IFQ program back to the LAPP AP.  The LAPP 44 

AP, with my absence and a phenomenal job by Bill Tucker, 45 

recommended that it should go to scoping.  The council committee 46 

this morning got it on a hard vote to move forward into the 47 

council taking a look at it. 48 
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 1 

Ariel Seafoods, over the past -- Since 1996 through 2009, we 2 

bought an average of 17 percent Gulf-wide of the vermilion 3 

snapper landed and in the State of Florida, 29 percent.  I’m 4 

going to turn those records in, our state trip ticket summaries, 5 

along with the NMFS landing data. 6 

 7 

I think that my fishermen are substantially vested in this 8 

fishery.  They have all asked me to represent them and there’s 9 

some other fishermen from other fish companies in the room that 10 

are going to talk about this as well. 11 

 12 

The vermilion landings went from an average of two-million 13 

pounds since 1995, plus or minus 200,000 pounds since 1995, to 14 

3.7 million in 2009.  That is effort shift.  If and when ACLs 15 

are required by 2012, if we have a fishery that becomes a six-16 

month fishery because it’s turned into a derby fishery, because 17 

so many people that don’t have snapper to fish and don’t have 18 

grouper to fish are now chasing vermilion, what will we have 19 

when we have a choked species and a six-month season? 20 

 21 

It’s going to take two years, at best, to develop any 22 

alternative management system.  Like Bill Tucker asked earlier, 23 

put it on the books and vote this thing through to have it go to 24 

an advisory panel to develop a system that in 2012, when we get 25 

there, or 2013, you guys can look at it then and say, no, Krebs, 26 

we didn’t need it or wow, we’re ready for the future.  That’s 27 

all we’re asking. 28 

 29 

We’re not asking for you to implement a catch share, but put a 30 

panel together to design something that can potentially keep a 31 

commercial fisherman on the water and watching this fishery 32 

increase.  Red knob porgy, which is that group, it’s nineteen 33 

plus one, and porgies increased by almost 100,000 pounds in 34 

landings in 2009. 35 

 36 

I encourage everybody to go onto the NMFS landing query results, 37 

right there on the Gulf Council website, and look at what these 38 

landings have been doing over the last ten years.  It’s pretty 39 

eye opening. 40 

 41 

I’m also going to turn in a letter from Alan Williams Fish 42 

Company, one of the oldest fish companies in Pensacola, 43 

historically a vermilion snapper fish house.  Bud Williams has 44 

echoed my sentiments and would ask that you guys consider this 45 

for future management. 46 

 47 

I apologize, again, for not making the LAPP AP.  I was about to 48 
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croak from whatever crud was going around and congratulations to 1 

the Charter Fishermen’s Association and their efforts to become 2 

an accountable sector. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, David.  Steve Tomeny and then 5 

followed by Wayne Werner. 6 

 7 

MR. STEVE TOMENY:  I’m Steve Tomeny and I operate a charterboat 8 

headboat-type operation in Fourchon, Louisiana.  I have two 9 

large vessels.  I’m also an IFQ shareholder and I’m very much 10 

interested in the same lines of getting some pilot programs 11 

going.  This interests us a lot.   12 

 13 

What’s going on in the status quo is just not working for my 14 

business and we would like to see something with this 15 

flexibility to either work on the weekends, but rushing it all 16 

up in the middle of the summer isn’t always the best thing. 17 

 18 

It’s the flexibility that some of these programs tease us with 19 

that we’re willing to take a chance on maybe fishing fewer days, 20 

but just better for us, the time when we go versus just being 21 

stuck in an open season, because my fishery has just been 22 

tremendously red snapper-oriented.  We have other fish, but it’s 23 

hard to sell a pure amberjack trip or a pure grouper trip.  We 24 

don’t ever do that, but -- 25 

 26 

The pilot program on the headboats, like Johnny Williams was 27 

saying, we’re trying to put together something if we can get a 28 

LAPP program going for either the days at sea -- Because I have 29 

boats that have been in the headboat program with headboat 30 

history, that interests me to pursue it and see what it looks 31 

like.  We’re willing to try it. 32 

 33 

If it doesn’t work, it doesn’t work, but we think we can come up 34 

with something and we’re very willing to work on it with the 35 

council and the staff. 36 

 37 

Also, we would like to see this, as David was saying, with the 38 

commercial vermilion snapper and the other reef fish reach some 39 

-- Catch share or IFQ program or whatever, but just this open 40 

access on those seems to be not the best thing and something 41 

similar to what the red snapper is would probably work and we 42 

want to support them with that.  Thank you. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Steve.  Wayne Werner, followed by 45 

Ken Haddad. 46 

 47 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  Good afternoon.  I’m Wayne Werner, owner and 48 
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operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest and I would like to 1 

juts bring up a couple of things that came up around the 2 

roundtable last night. 3 

 4 

I would like to see some sort of a collection program put in 5 

place by National Marine Fisheries Service, because we are 6 

seeing some ugly fish and we think that some of them are oil 7 

problems and we would like to see something happen so that we 8 

can really bring in a fish and say look and he can go through a 9 

process and show what happened to this fish. 10 

 11 

This is kind of sad to see the way it is today.  Just like 12 

Donnie said, nobody wants to touch them and nobody wants to see 13 

them.  There’s nothing really in place there. 14 

 15 

The only other thing I would like to say is the red snapper IFQ 16 

review, just keep in mind that it’s a review and it’s not a 17 

renew.  I just think that we need to keep this program up and 18 

running, just like others have expressed.  This is a program 19 

that’s really helped the fish tremendously.  It’s not a perfect 20 

system.  There’s nothing perfect.  We could use a lot of 21 

improvements, but that’s all I really have to say here today.  22 

Thank you. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Wayne.  25 

 26 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Haddad is the former recently retired Executive 27 

Director of the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation 28 

Commission, aka my former boss, and I would just like to request 29 

that his clock be set to exactly one minute. 30 

 31 

MR. KEN HADDAD:  Thank you, Bill. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Billy Archer will follow the one-minute 34 

presentation. 35 

 36 

MR. HADDAD:  My name is Ken Haddad and I’m with the American 37 

Sportfishing Association.  ASA is the recreational fishing trade 38 

association, comprised of manufacturers, wholesalers, retailers, 39 

and sportfishing organizations. 40 

 41 

I’m here to talk about three issues: sector separation, 42 

cumulative impacts on the fishing industry, and reef fish.  I’m 43 

going to try to do that in one minute, Bill. 44 

 45 

We transmitted a letter to the council that explains our 46 

concerns about separating the private recreational fishers from 47 

the for-hire fishers.  ASA believes that a single recreational 48 
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sector, inclusive of all recreational anglers, is the best 1 

management practice for the saltwater recreational fishing 2 

community and separating sectors would have some terrible 3 

consequences.  We ask that you remove sector separation from any 4 

and all amendments and table it from any further action. 5 

 6 

On impacts relative to the industry, given the vast economic 7 

impact of recreational fishing in this country, it’s important 8 

for the council and NOAA to not only better understand the 9 

socioeconomic impacts of cumulative management decisions, and 10 

that’s really my focus right here, is it’s not individual 11 

decisions, of which you’re making many, but these cumulative 12 

management decisions on the entirety of the recreational fishing 13 

sector, but also take this into more complete consideration when 14 

implementing rules. 15 

 16 

With the incredible impact at an unprecedented pace being levied 17 

at the recreational fishing industry and fishermen, the 18 

socioeconomic information is now critical and we ask that you 19 

immediately try to figure out how you can acquire and use better 20 

economic and social data in your decisions. 21 

 22 

I’ve been spending considerable time talking to panicked 23 

manufacturers and this is something that’s elevating, ranging 24 

from lure makers to reel makers who are struggling to understand 25 

the implications of the new and pending regulations on their 26 

businesses and many of them are wondering how they can survive. 27 

 28 

The business environment appears to be rapidly changing and it 29 

is based on what it is seemingly a piecemeal and reactive 30 

approach tied to the Magnuson-Stevens.  That’s just the way it 31 

looks.  We do not see any of this being measured or contemplated 32 

really in any meaningful way and it’s putting some serious fear 33 

in the industry.  Now, talking reef fish, the complexity of 34 

implementing the myriad of actions tied to reef fish further 35 

gives us -- Is that a red flashing light? 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I was going to have Bill alert you, but please 38 

do wrap it up though, Ken. 39 

 40 

MR. HADDAD:  We want to remind you the recreational fishermen 41 

have been the biggest supporter of sustainable fisheries over 42 

the long term and it gives some real quick specifics.  We’re 43 

concerned about the complexity of the ACLs and the AMs and not 44 

knowing what the outcomes are going to be and we haven’t seen 45 

any of that come to fruition that will anything other than give 46 

us additional fear. 47 

 48 



42 

 

For the red snapper fishery, we appreciate the new options being 1 

considered.  For the gag grouper, we appreciate a season, but we 2 

ask you also to look at what you’ve done with red snapper on 3 

weekends and look at weekends and you will get more in writing.  4 

Thank you. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ken.  We have a question from Mr. 7 

Teehan. 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  Ken, did you get an opportunity to say anything 10 

about sector separation? 11 

 12 

MR. HADDAD:  Yes, I did.  Where were you? 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have two questions.  What does sector 15 

separation mean to you and then the second one is what are the 16 

terrible consequences? 17 

 18 

MR. HADDAD:  That’s the for-hire separation from the private 19 

fishermen and the consequences, we believe will lead to conflict 20 

between one part of the recreational sector and another part of 21 

the recreational fishing sector, just like we see on allocation 22 

between commercial and recreational.   23 

 24 

It’s going to just bring in a whole new dimension of argument of 25 

who gets what and we believe the recreational sector should stay 26 

together and that’s ASA’s position and there is a detailed 27 

letter coming to you that’s already at the council somewhere. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks again.  Billy Archer, followed by Steve 30 

Foust. 31 

 32 

MR. BILLY ARCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the 33 

council.  My name is Billy Archer and I operate a fishing boat 34 

out of Panama City, Florida called Seminole Wind.  I would like 35 

to speak to sector separation, please. 36 

 37 

I want to thank Dr. Crabtree and all of you all that have 38 

supported our efforts in keeping the sector separation moving 39 

and alive.  We would like to see it explored to the fullest 40 

possible answers and then be able to give these people -- Look 41 

at it and if you like it, vote for it and if you don’t like it, 42 

let’s move on. 43 

 44 

I like the idea of the days at sea program as well.  I would 45 

like to see the reef fish complex as a total unit developed in 46 

that.  It’s going to be a really tough year fishing for red 47 

snapper one time and then going back and fishing for gag grouper 48 
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at another. 1 

 2 

It’s going to be a nightmare.  My plan of action is to use jigs 3 

for grouper.  I don’t know how well it’s going to work, but I 4 

know if you use live bait that it’s going to be bigger snapper 5 

and it’s not going to be good.  That’s all I have to say and 6 

thank you again.  If you have any questions, I would be glad to 7 

answer them. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Billy.  Steve Foust, followed by 10 

Michael Miglini. 11 

 12 

MR. STEVE FOUST:  My name is Steve Foust and I’m the owner and 13 

operator of the Charterboat Aqua Star out of Orange Beach, 14 

Alabama.  The first thing I would like to say is the catch 15 

shares, I’m not in favor of that, from everything I’ve read and 16 

heard about it.  I think it’s too restrictive and it invites in 17 

people to buy out our ability to fish from people who do not 18 

fish or have not interest in fishing, only to restrict it. 19 

 20 

The days at sea, I like the concept of that, but as one person 21 

has already stated from the council, the number of days is 22 

something that would have to be derived.  It’s number of days at 23 

sea that we would be able to fished as opposed to a set fishing 24 

season. 25 

 26 

In order for it to work for us, it would have to be something 27 

close.  In other words, it would depend on that negotiation of 28 

say a fifty-four-day season and would we get half of that much 29 

or 40 percent of it or 60 percent of it or -- It depends on what 30 

we would get, but I like the concept of it. 31 

 32 

The main thing is I think we need accountability.  We need a 33 

logbook system.  I would not be opposed to VMS, some way to 34 

where we can have an accountability as to what we catch.  Maybe 35 

sector separation, because the private recreational thing, us 36 

being in with them, it makes it very hard to find out the exact 37 

idea of what is really being taken from the resource.  It’s just 38 

too hard to measure that when you’re talking about people you 39 

can’t find and in other words, they don’t have ways to count 40 

them. 41 

 42 

The snapper, I think that -- I know they have ways that have 43 

been changed to define whether they’re overfished or not.  My 44 

experience is more and more and more snappers of all size and 45 

age ranges and as far as throwbacks go, I think that just 46 

depends on how your fishing methods are. 47 

 48 
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If you fish an area where you’ve got predominately juvenile 1 

fish, move from that area.  You’re wasting your time and your 2 

customer’s time.  Move to an area that’s productive.  I’ve done 3 

it and I wouldn’t have to move very far and it would be a great 4 

change.  I’ve practiced this in seventy-foot of water and 170 5 

foot of water. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Steve. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Steve, when you’re fishing for red snapper, can 10 

you stay away from the grouper where you fish, the gag grouper? 11 

 12 

MR. FOUST:  Not necessarily, but, of course, in my range of 13 

fishing, we don’t catch a lot of grouper.  We try and go and 14 

fish for grouper, but it’s not like you’re going to limit a boat 15 

out for grouper.  In other words, it’s more incidental than 16 

anything in our part of the Gulf. 17 

 18 

MR. ANSON:  So you don’t have any particular comment to the 19 

proposed season?  I don’t know if you were here earlier or not, 20 

but I think the motion was for September through October for the 21 

gag. 22 

 23 

MR. FOUST:  That would be okay.  We fished the snapper season in 24 

October and November last year and probably -- With the grouper, 25 

that would be all right, but with the snapper, I wouldn’t mind 26 

fishing a few days earlier than the season.  In other words, you 27 

might separate out a few days in the spring of the year. 28 

 29 

September, we can get participation from customers pretty well, 30 

but when you get into October and November, there are other 31 

activities that take up our customer’s time that they have 32 

allotted for whatever activities they want to do and we have 33 

good weather days in October and November and I didn’t come here 34 

filling all of those and it was just a weekend fishery here last 35 

fall. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Steve.  Michael Miglini, followed by 38 

Libby Fetherston. 39 

 40 

MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  My name is Michael Miglini and I fish out 41 

of Port Aransas, Texas.  Regarding the three person rule and the 42 

removal of the income qualification requirement, I would like to 43 

thank you all for sending these to scoping so they can move 44 

forward, but I would also like to urge the council to split 45 

them, allowing one to move forward independently, should the 46 

other one move less quickly. 47 

 48 
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I appreciate the sector separation workshop and I support moving 1 

sector separation out of the ACL/AM Amendment.  I would, 2 

however, like to see the council move forward on several pilot 3 

programs exploring alternative measures allowing for better 4 

management of the for-hire recreational fishery, including a 5 

pilot days at sea program and a headboat IFQ. 6 

 7 

Both of these will help move forward and define what measures 8 

will work to sustain recreational access to the fishery for 9 

those who do not own their own boats and those who are not 10 

willing to swim out to catch the fish offshore. 11 

 12 

I urge the council to support in any way possible the 13 

preservation of the habitat incidental to offshore energy 14 

production through our Rigs to Reef Program. 15 

 16 

I would also like to make note that during the recent VMS and 17 

Data Collection AP meetings, it became clear that current VMS 18 

systems being used in the Gulf commercial reef fish fishery do 19 

not adequately provide for the expanded reporting requirements 20 

they are being used for. 21 

 22 

I would like to see the council provide flexibility for 23 

replacement of the current VMS equipment, upon recommendation of 24 

the VMS AP.  I think that expanded use of the VMS for data 25 

collection is going to require some new hardware and to get that 26 

new hardware developed, we’re going to have to provide a market 27 

for the vendors to do it.  That’s all. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Michael. 30 

 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Michael, thank you.  In listening to the 32 

presentations, is it your understanding that if we remove the 33 

sector separation part of it out of the amendment and it goes to 34 

a stand-alone that we’re going to begin working on that perhaps 35 

even as soon as the next meeting, should we do that? 36 

 37 

MR. MIGLINI:  I think it’s extremely important to move forward 38 

on this.  I don’t think that it should just be pulled out and 39 

forgotten.  I think that some of the items that came up in the 40 

discussion, as heated as some of the discussion was, it really 41 

brought to light some very, very interesting opportunities and 42 

possibilities for managing the recreational fishery and I think 43 

that it would be very good to move forward on those items, 44 

independently and individually, very quickly. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Michael.  Libby, followed by Bill 47 

Kelly. 48 
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 1 

MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Libby 2 

Fetherston and I’m here on behalf of the Ocean Conservancy.  I 3 

would like to first just express my own personal condolences to 4 

Alabama and the Minton family.  Vernon really came to symbolize 5 

what this council has come to mean and even when we disagreed, 6 

he really always met with a ready smile and a handshake and I 7 

always appreciated that about Vernon and about the folks who are 8 

still collected here and so my condolences. 9 

 10 

I’m going to speak briefly about the annual catch limits 11 

amendment.  I thought the committee really tackled some tough 12 

issues on Monday and I would like to thank Dr. Abele for his 13 

leadership through that committee discussion. 14 

 15 

We would just like to point out that in the discussions of 16 

species removal, we support the suggestion that criteria be 17 

developed for removal, but we would also recommend that that 18 

same criteria apply for additions to the FMP.  I’ve heard some 19 

discussion about recent catches of red porgy and that seems like 20 

a likely candidate and a good example of why some criteria 21 

should be applied and then analyzed. 22 

 23 

I would also like to add that, consistent with the National 24 

Standard 1 Guidelines, we support the use of annual catch 25 

targets for any fishery or fishery sector that aren’t managed 26 

with in-season accountability measures and we also support the 27 

use of overage adjustment for overfished species, to ensure that 28 

rebuilding occurs within the allowable timeline. 29 

 30 

Relative to Amendment 32 and the gag amendment, we submitted 31 

some formal comments to Trish, which I’m sure you guys eagerly 32 

read if they hit your inbox.  We’re concerned about basing 33 

annual catch limits for gag on projections that only incorporate 34 

landings and don’t use all the available indices that are 35 

incorporated in a stock assessment and so we would urge you to 36 

fully examine and account for the uncertainty that those 37 

analyses present. 38 

 39 

We also recommend including, consistent with the committee 40 

recommendation, an overage adjustment in Amendment 32 for gag, 41 

as that population is now considered overfished. 42 

 43 

I would just like to briefly highlight a fact sheet I believe 44 

all of you received.  The more I hear about the restoration 45 

process and the money that’s going to be coming to the Gulf of 46 

Mexico for various restoration priorities, the more convinced I 47 

am that a number of the council’s monitoring and data collection 48 
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priorities could nest comfortably within the larger restoration 1 

priorities and I just encourage you, on behalf of Ocean 2 

Conservancy, to fully engage in this process and assert 3 

yourselves in whatever format makes the most sense, to ensure 4 

that the offshore environment of the Gulf of Mexico really 5 

receives full attention.  Thank you so much for your hard work 6 

this week. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Libby.  Questions? 9 

 10 

MR. GILL:  Libby, I do have a question this time.  Your comment 11 

on gag, by recommending that we consider the use of indices of 12 

abundance, a task I would admit that we’re probably not very 13 

well qualified to do, aren’t you in effect asking us to obviate 14 

the SSC’s look at that, which set the OFL and ABC, which is in 15 

fact our scientific guidance required by Magnuson? 16 

 17 

MS. FETHERSTON:  Sure, they did provide you an ABC 18 

recommendation that was based on the 2009 landings projection, 19 

but Andy provided you with a table of the 2006 to 2008 20 

information from the 2010 rerun of the stock assessment and 21 

we’re just encouraging you to use that table, as it is providing 22 

all available information. 23 

 24 

The landings, the drop in landings, could indicate a number of 25 

things in the fishery, one of which is effort is down and the 26 

second of which is the population is not available to be caught, 27 

which for us represents a troubling signal.  You are authorized, 28 

I would add, to set your catch limits below the recommended ABC 29 

from your science committee. 30 

 31 

MR. GILL:  So noted and thank you.  Do you disagree then with 32 

the approach that we discussed in the Reef Fish Committee about 33 

picking something in between the two bookends of the 2006 to 34 

2008, versus the 2009?  Are you saying that you disagree with 35 

that and we should stick only to 2006 to 2008?  Is that your 36 

recommendation? 37 

 38 

MS. FETHERSTON:  My personal preference would be if you guys 39 

worked off the 2006 to 2008 table.  I think it’s more 40 

scientifically defensible, but I’m sure Shepherd would tell you 41 

that if you built the record of rationale for why you chose to 42 

use those as bookends and select a management alternative in the 43 

middle, I would be hard pressed to disagree with that. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Libby.  Bill Kelly, followed by Jerry 46 

Anderson. 47 

 48 
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MR. BILL KELLY:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, my 1 

name is Billy Kelly and I’m the Director of the Florida Keys 2 

Commercial Fishermen.  I just want to thank you very much for 3 

the very positive steps taken on behalf of the commercial 4 

fishing industry this morning with regard to spiny lobster and 5 

mackerel. 6 

 7 

I did also want to point out a couple of things that I thought 8 

might add to the discussions we had this morning and that is, 9 

number one, with regard to the use of undersized lobster used as 10 

attractants.  They are not two times more productive, but they 11 

are three times more productive in the fishery and the higher 12 

CPUE, of course, results in less trap effort in the water and 13 

also brings about less bycatch mortality. 14 

 15 

We have a very frontend fishery, as Dr. Crabtree pointed out 16 

this morning.  It starts in the upper Keys and these fish move 17 

south and west to deep water and so early on, we see a high 18 

incidence of capture in the upper Keys, which fades rapidly and 19 

if these gentlemen are productive, they will then turn their 20 

attention to the stone crab fishery and you can see their traps 21 

on the beach as early as January and we’re talking tens of 22 

thousands of traps that are out of the water early because 23 

they’ve used those undersize attractants. 24 

 25 

With regard to tailing permits and requirements, we do have a 26 

number of hi-liner fishermen that fish west of the Tortugas and 27 

their trips are up to eight days.  It’s common practice for them 28 

to tail on the way out for those first four days and then 29 

harvest whole lobster on the way back in. 30 

 31 

We do have a problem, in that if those tails are attached to the 32 

heads, they turn black after about five days and that certainly 33 

reduces their marketability and so we would like you to consider 34 

that in future discussions about the lobster fishery. 35 

 36 

With regard to limiting the harvest in certain areas to protect 37 

Acropora corals, we continue to work with Sue Gerhart, Andy 38 

Herndon, and other players in this thing.  We would like, 39 

ostensibly, to extend the existing areas, because fishermen are 40 

aware of where they are.  With that awareness, it eliminates 41 

additional marking requirements and so forth and so we will 42 

continue that activity with Sue and Andy. 43 

 44 

With regard to trap line marking, we also continue our efforts 45 

there, but this is very important and I want to put it in 46 

perspective for you.  With just about a million traps out there, 47 

we’re talking $11 million is the cost to replace these trap 48 
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lines in a fishery that’s annually producing $65 to $100 million 1 

in revenue.  This is no small change. 2 

 3 

The average cost per trap is about $29 on a ninety-foot trap 4 

rope and with an average fisherman having about 2,500 traps out 5 

there, we’re looking at $65,000 for him to make this transition.  6 

We will continue to work.  We’ve got a deadline or a target date 7 

of 2014, but if we could reach agreement on this, we could 8 

conceivably implement this even sooner, so that we would have a 9 

phase-in program that would maybe give us five to seven years, 10 

which is the average life of a trap line. 11 

 12 

Again, we’ll continue to work with Sue and with Andy and we’ll 13 

put those proposals in writing to you, so that you have a 14 

greater perspective of this. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bill, I have to ask you to wrap it up. 17 

 18 

MR. KELLY:  Yes, sir.  I’m extending the same invitation and 19 

request to the Gulf Council that we have to the South Atlantic 20 

Council.  We would like to see you invite Mike Tringali, John 21 

Hunt, and Tom Matthews to your June meeting for two things. 22 

 23 

One, a very effective genetic presentation and game changer in 24 

the spiny lobster fishery and then secondly, trap movement 25 

studies that we’ve been doing with composite traps that have 26 

reduced impacts on corals by reducing the weight of the trap by 27 

more than twenty pounds and reducing their movement by 80 28 

percent.  Thank you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  Questions? 31 

 32 

MR. TEEHAN:  Bill, thanks for coming.  My observations in the 33 

lobster fishery is the lines are generally white or yellow or 34 

black and I assume that’s the standard colors you can buy in 35 

your basic store.  Is that right? 36 

 37 

MR. KELLY:  Close.  Black is usually used by the vertical 38 

fishermen and white by the horizontal trawl fishermen. 39 

 40 

MR. TEEHAN:  How difficult would it be for you to convert to 41 

pink? 42 

 43 

MR. KELLY:  I’m sorry? 44 

 45 

MR. TEEHAN:  Never mind.  Thank you, Bill. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bill.  Jerry Anderson, followed by 48 
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Sara Drevenak. 1 

 2 

MR. JERRY ANDERSON:  I’m Jerry Anderson from Panama City Beach, 3 

Florida.  I’ve been in the commercial business for thirty-five 4 

years and I’ve been in the partyboat business the last thirteen 5 

years. 6 

 7 

I’m for sector separation.  I believe in catch shares and as a 8 

partyboat fisherman, from the presentation Andy Strelcheck gave 9 

us this morning, if the trends continue, we’re looking at less 10 

days in the future and what we need is an alternative program, 11 

like the LAPP program, the LAPP committee. 12 

 13 

We need to move forward on that and see if we can’t get 14 

something worked out that will be suitable for everyone and if 15 

we need VMS, we’ll put them on there ourselves, whatever it 16 

takes.  We just need alternative measures.  Thank you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Sara Drevenak, followed by Tom 19 

Becker. 20 

 21 

MS. SARA DREVENAK:  Good afternoon, Chairman Shipp and members 22 

of the council.  My name is Sara Drevenak and I represent the 23 

Pew Environment Group.  I’m sitting in for Chad Hansen this week 24 

and I want to thank you for the opportunity to address the 25 

council on the important issues before you. 26 

 27 

First, I would like to offer some comments on the Generic ACL 28 

Amendment.  In Action 2, as alternatives are added to remove 29 

species from the FMP, the criteria established for removing 30 

species should include not only landings data, but also an 31 

evaluation of those landings relative to the overall population 32 

level, as is recommended by your SSC. 33 

 34 

The same criteria should also be used to determine whether there 35 

are species that should be brought into the FMP, due to 36 

increased landings or for other reasons. 37 

 38 

We remain concerned that there is no language in the ACL 39 

Amendment that clarifies how the provisions, like control rules 40 

and accountability measures, will be applied to species managed 41 

via existing amendments, as new stock assessments and plan 42 

amendments are developed. 43 

 44 

Moving on to gag, we support some type of recreational season 45 

for gag in 2011, if the science and data allows and the proper 46 

assumptions are incorporated.  The legal timeline to end 47 

overfishing is two years and the council was notified in August 48 
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of 2009 that gag was overfished and undergoing overfishing. 1 

 2 

This coming August marks two years since notification and it is 3 

our hope that the council takes action that ends overfishing by 4 

that date. 5 

 6 

In analyzing the options and scenarios presented in the Reef 7 

Fish Committee this week, there are important assumptions that 8 

have to be made.  As of now, the State of Florida has not 9 

adopted consistent regulations in state waters and so any 10 

council action taken for 2011 should be premised on not having 11 

state consistency for the interim period, unless and until that 12 

changes. 13 

 14 

While the winter and spring months are typically not a high 15 

landing period for gag, if state waters remain open this spring, 16 

it should be expected that effort for gag would intensify in 17 

state waters relative to recent landings. 18 

 19 

Due to the high level of gag landings in Florida state waters in 20 

recent years, if the State of Florida does not enact consistent 21 

regulations for 2011, it is unlikely there could be a federal 22 

recreational season for gag.  Thus, it is our hope that the 23 

State of Florida does go consistent as soon as possible and we 24 

will continue to urge them to do so. 25 

 26 

Another consideration is that gag effort will likely intensify 27 

when the season is open.  Effort data presented when the red 28 

snapper season was reduced showed an 86 percent increase in 29 

private recreational directed trips and a 52 percent increase in 30 

for-hire trips. 31 

 32 

Considering what happened in the red snapper fishery, an effect 33 

intensification factor higher than 1.5 should be applied to the 34 

gag decision model.  Thank you for the opportunity to share 35 

these comments. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions? 38 

 39 

DR. ABELE:  How do you measure something like an 86 percent 40 

increase in directed trips?  What’s the source of the data? 41 

 42 

MS. DREVENAK:  I believe that that’s coming from MRFSS data and 43 

I apologize for not knowing the Gulf of Mexico as well as I 44 

should, but I believe that that’s coming from MRFSS directed 45 

trips data. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Sara.  Tom Becker, followed by Bob 48 
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Honaker. 1 

 2 

MR. TOM BECKER:  Gulf Council, Dr. Crabtree, and council 3 

members, I’m Tom Becker, President of the Mississippi 4 

Charterboat Captains Association.  In Mississippi, we do not 5 

really target snapper.  We do not target gag grouper as an 6 

industry.  We’re targeting something that I came before you over 7 

a year ago and they are all asking me what is going on with the 8 

red drum.  That is our fish of choice here. 9 

 10 

I have fished with snapper fishing and it was a slow day and 11 

I’ve turned the radio up because my fellow fishermen were 12 

talking about red drum all over the top of the water and they 13 

said can we go do this and I said, sure, and off we went.  When 14 

we got over there, the fish were still up and we limited out. 15 

 16 

The problem is a lot of these fish keep moving into federal 17 

waters and we can’t keep them and so we’ve asked over a year ago 18 

our council members, Tom McIlwain and Kay, and we’ve pushed to 19 

try to get this thing through. 20 

 21 

I know we’ve met opposition from Florida and I’m sorry, but that 22 

is our fish.  You’ve got your fish over there and our fish, we 23 

would like to catch them.  There are more red drum right now, 24 

the biggest school we’ve ever seen in our lives, out there.  25 

They’re everywhere and we’re killing them.  We go to the rig to 26 

catch sheepshead or things and we’re killing them and so we’re 27 

asking for that. 28 

 29 

Sector separation, until we get a confirmed definition of what 30 

it’s going to be, we are dead against it.  The captains here 31 

have been at all the headboats, as you call them, and we are 32 

multi-passenger vessels.  We work ours a little bit different 33 

than you walk in off the streets and get on the boat.  We don’t 34 

do it that way. 35 

 36 

We will go along with the days at sea and things like this, your 37 

fishing days, and get some data for the headboat program, the 38 

sheets.  We’ve finally got on it after ten years of fighting 39 

with NOAA, but I finally got us in it last year and guess what?  40 

We had the oil spill and so what data did we get?  Nothing but 41 

at the end of the year for a few trips we had.  Any questions? 42 

 43 

DR. ABELE:  Do you know why Florida is opposed to the opening of 44 

red drum in federal waters? 45 

 46 

MR. BECKER:  What I heard on the webcast that they had talking 47 

about it was the fact that they had pollution around the Tampa 48 



53 

 

Bay and we don’t have Tampa Bay here and let’s find out what 1 

you’ve got for problems in Tampa Bay, but let’s allow the 2 

fishermen to be able to catch fish.  I have thrown more red drum 3 

away in the wintertime than I have red snapper. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Tom.  Bob Honaker, followed by Evonn 6 

Caraway. 7 

 8 

MR. BOB HONAKER:  My name is Bob Honaker.  I’m also representing 9 

my partner, Dean Cox, from Destin, Florida.  I’m from Fort 10 

Walton Beach.  Four days ago, I started my vacation.  I’ve been 11 

on vacation and then late last night, I had a call saying I 12 

could come up here to the council and express a few views and so 13 

I terminated my vacation this morning and rode down here six 14 

hours, just to talk my three minutes. 15 

 16 

On the way down here, I drove myself.  My wife didn’t want to 17 

come down.  She wanted to stay on the vacation and so I didn’t 18 

have a chance to write up my speech or anything and so if it 19 

comes out lopsided, I’m sorry. 20 

 21 

There are a few things that I would like to bring up.  I mainly 22 

target snapper and mingos, mainly mingos.  Any of the other Gulf 23 

fish that I catch are mainly bycatch. 24 

 25 

I’ve been in the commercial fishing industry for twenty-one 26 

years and Dean has been in it for considerably longer than I 27 

have and over the last ten years, we’ve noticed that the total 28 

catch has been going up and up and up and we’re looking at, into 29 

the future, about what’s going to happen to us. 30 

 31 

I think that we ought to go along with an advisory committee to 32 

look at all the Gulf reef fish that are left and also look at 33 

going with the IFQs on them.  To me, they’ve worked for the 34 

snapper and I think they’re going to work for the grouper and 35 

the tilefish and I think they’ll work for the rest of the Gulf 36 

fish. 37 

 38 

The other thing is that, and I don’t think that the council will 39 

allow it to happen again, is the derby fishing, for several 40 

reasons.  It hurts our industry, but also for safety purposes.  41 

Everybody tries to go out and get as many as they can as soon as 42 

they can and a lot of them don’t watch the weather and other 43 

things and I lost a boat and almost lost my crew doing this.  44 

Hopefully they won’t be stupid enough to start that again. 45 

 46 

As far as the question about catching grouper along with other 47 

fish that we catch, usually we catch so many snapper so fast 48 
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that the grouper don’t have a chance to get on.  I think a 1 

snapper is more aggressive and they’ll be on there before the 2 

grouper will and so I would like to propose the limits increase.  3 

There’s plenty of snappers out there.  They’re up there eating 4 

everything off the bottom of my boat. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob.  Your time is up.  Any 7 

questions? 8 

 9 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  What is your position on sector separation? 10 

 11 

MR. HONAKER:  Sector separation?  To tell you the truth, I’m not 12 

really up on it.  I don’t know.  People could ask me what sector 13 

separation is and I heard some comments today and I don’t think 14 

I’m qualified to answer that right now. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Evonn Caraway, followed by Stewart 17 

Miller. 18 

 19 

MS. EVONN CARAWAY:  My name is Evonn Caraway and I have two 20 

headboats, the Motor Vessel Big E and the Motor Vessel Captain 21 

Casey and we run out of Freeport, Texas and I support the 22 

headboat pilot program.  I think it’s going to be really 23 

interesting to see what may come out of that. 24 

 25 

I also want to thank you guys for the extended snapper weekends, 26 

because that really, really helped me out with our tuna trips.  27 

It was an added bonus for our customers to keep the snapper. 28 

 29 

Then also, I support the Florida fishermen with the grouper 30 

openings in the winter months.  Grouper is a big species that we 31 

also catch on our vessels as well and the winter months would be 32 

fine with us and that’s it. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you. 35 

 36 

DR. ABELE:  Can I ask you how you feel about sector separation? 37 

 38 

MS. CARAWAY:  I think we need to move forward and keep digging 39 

into sector separation, but that’s as far as I want to go. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Evonn.  Stewart Miller, followed by 42 

Jason Delacruz. 43 

 44 

MR. STEWART MILLER:  My name is Stewart Miller and I’m owner and 45 

operator of the Charterboat New Beginning and the commercial 46 

boat Lady M out of Panama City, Florida.   47 

 48 
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I’m against sector separation.  I know there’s something that 1 

needs to be done with this industry charter fishing-wise, but I 2 

don’t like sector separation.  I don’t want to be waking up 3 

every morning trying to lease fish for my customers and trying 4 

to lease from some other individual.  I like owning my own 5 

business.  I would just like to be my own owner and I don’t want 6 

to be thinking does this guy have fish or not or anything like 7 

that.  That’s pretty much all I have. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for your answers.  It sounds like you 10 

think sector separation and leasing fish or catch shares all go 11 

together. 12 

 13 

MR. MILLER:  If you look at the people who are pushing the 14 

sector separation, and I’m good friends with a lot of them and I 15 

know them very well and I’m sorry if I step on their toes, but 16 

they all own IFQs.  All of them own several thousand pounds of 17 

IFQs and everybody that’s pushing it and I’m not for it. 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My question is if the charter for-industry, 20 

without these catch shares and ITQs that you are so afraid of, 21 

if there were some way for the charter for-hire to have their 22 

own allocation and the recreational had their own allocation, so 23 

that the charter for-hire has their group of days and they can 24 

go fishing whenever they want to fish them, is that something 25 

you would be against? 26 

 27 

MR. MILLER:  Sure, if we could have the poundage that we needed, 28 

but if you kind of -- I’m not a math whiz and I’m not a genius.  29 

I just fish for a living and that’s all I do, but if you add it 30 

all up, you don’t get much.   31 

 32 

If you split it up 50/50 for for-hire and for recreational, it’s 33 

not many days and not many pounds between the thousand or so 34 

documented vessels or whatever -- Not documented vessels, but 35 

fishing vessels or charter vessels.  There’s not many pounds 36 

that go out.  If we get a thousand pounds, what’s a thousand 37 

pounds?  A thousand pounds is nothing.  Sixty days or thirty 38 

days is better than a thousand pounds. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Stewart.  Jason Delacruz, followed 41 

by David Walker. 42 

 43 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  I’m Jason Delacruz, a member of the 44 

Shareholder’s Alliance, one of the board members.  Real quick, I 45 

just want to make a couple of quick comments on 32.  As I stand 46 

here, one of the questions I wanted to answer was -- Bob left 47 

the room and one of his questions to Bill when he was up here, 48 
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Bill Tucker, was would we accept a closure if we didn’t get any 1 

credit for it and I can pretty conclusively say that no, if we 2 

don’t get something for the closure, we really wouldn’t. 3 

 4 

As far as the area closures go, if, much like with discussions 5 

with Andy, they actually get us to where we need to be with our 6 

dead discards, we think we could engage them and work with them, 7 

but one of my hopes is that if we do those area closures, we do 8 

them as either a time/area closure, a spawning closure or 9 

something, and then hopefully build some sort of sunset into 10 

those closures, so that as this stock rebuilds and the gag 11 

fishery comes back, we’re able to take away those closures so 12 

that we can get some of those places back, because we will need 13 

those to recruit those fish. 14 

 15 

The only other thing about it is hopefully we can work, and I 16 

know this has kind of been made very clear, but we can work to 17 

speed up somehow to get some of those gags back sooner, because 18 

right now is when we have our gag interactions.  In the middle 19 

of summer, if we get that next 330,000 pounds, they’re going to 20 

be gone and we’ll have done all the harm we’re going to do now. 21 

 22 

I know that’s not possible.  I understand how the system works, 23 

but it kinds of drives you nuts sometimes when you’re faced with 24 

it, unfortunately.  That’s it and thank you. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jason.  David Walker, followed by 27 

Donald Waters. 28 

 29 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  I’m David Walker, a commercial fisherman from 30 

Alabama.  I would like to see a program for fishermen, 31 

commercial fishermen, about properly taking some samples of the 32 

reef fish for the oil spill, some data for that. 33 

 34 

I would like to see IFQs for all other reef fish and I would 35 

like to remind everyone that the red snapper is for review and 36 

it’s not a renew.  I also support the sector separation and an 37 

IFQ pilot program for the for-hire sector and that’s all.  Thank 38 

you. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, David.  Donny Waters, followed by Mandy 41 

Warren. 42 

 43 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  I’m going to start out with 44 

my condolences for Vernon also.  He’s going to be well missed at 45 

these functions.  I was able to work with him for many years, 46 

from being a net fisherman from Alabama since I was nineteen 47 

years old.  He passed away the same day that my father did. 48 
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 1 

On a brighter note, I brought up yesterday that what I’m reading 2 

in the reports and what I’m seeing offshore are way two 3 

different things.  I would like for Ms. Ponwith maybe to do a 4 

workshop and bring some commercial fishermen in and give us a 5 

little hint of how we can bring something back to the dock and 6 

present it and be able to add it to some kind of database. 7 

 8 

I’m extremely concerned about the future of our fisheries and 9 

what I’m seeing in my area.  I’m sure that some of the western 10 

Gulf and some of the eastern Gulf, but the central Gulf has got 11 

some problems.   12 

 13 

I came before you and I asked for the five-year review panel.  I 14 

think that there were some names that applied for this panel 15 

that was not included in the list prior to you all being able to 16 

do it.  I did like Ms. Williams’s recommendation to bring back 17 

the old panel.  I thought that was worthy, but I do want to 18 

reiterate that what I asked for was significant participants of 19 

the fishery to be on this panel. 20 

 21 

I hope this is how it has come down and I also agree with Mr. 22 

Walker that it’s a review and not a redo and there’s a lot of 23 

things -- I’ve got opinions on a lot of things, but I’m sure Mr. 24 

Shipp doesn’t want to hear all of them today and so I’ll oblige 25 

you and make sure I save a few of them for the next council 26 

meeting, so you don’t miss me so bad there.  Have a great 27 

afternoon and thank you very much. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Donny.  We’ll count on it.  Any 30 

questions for Donny?  Next is Mandy Warren, followed by Troy 31 

Frady. 32 

 33 

MS. MANDY WARREN:  Thank you.  My name is Mandy Warren and I 34 

represent a small company in Panama City.  I work for my family.  35 

I recently got involved with this because of complaints from 36 

most of my customers.  They, as you can imagine, are fishermen 37 

of some sort, recreational, charter, or commercial. 38 

 39 

I’m not a fisherman and I’m not a scientist, but I do know the 40 

impact on jobs that this is creating and the more I hear them 41 

complain about not being able to make money or keep the fish 42 

that are apparently out there, which brings in another problem, 43 

the more it concerns me, because as one of the only boatyards 44 

left, it’s hard enough to keep the doors open. 45 

 46 

We’ve already had to get rid of employees over the last three or 47 

four years because of other economic problems.  That has kind of 48 
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forced me and my family to get involved and the way I see it so 1 

far, I really don’t support the sector separation.  I don’t 2 

support the catch shares. 3 

 4 

As a recreational fisherman, I do think that -- I don’t know the 5 

right way to do it, but I do think that right now the limited 6 

amount of days that the guys are getting -- From what they’re 7 

telling me, that’s what is really killing the jobs in the 8 

charterboat industry more than the amount of fish that they can 9 

keep.  They can deal with small bag limits, but they just need 10 

more time. 11 

 12 

I’m sure I’m forgetting something and this is very intimidating 13 

for a first time person and so hopefully I’ll get better.  Also, 14 

as a fisherman that -- I don’t go out -- Like I said, I don’t do 15 

it for a living, but I go out a lot with my family and I do 16 

think that the discard rate is high and I don’t understand all 17 

of it, but I think that if we could just make one season for 18 

everything, why wouldn’t that -- Right now, during snapper, 19 

we’re catching grouper and during grouper we’re catching snapper 20 

and so I guess that kind of baffles me.  Why hasn’t something 21 

more simple been done? 22 

 23 

It seems like all the regulations have gotten so complicated as 24 

a recreational fisherman that you can’t keep up.  You can’t even 25 

-- I have to check the regulations before I go, because I don’t 26 

go very often and so I have to go and see what I’m allowed to 27 

catch this year. 28 

 29 

I think if it was more simple, the public would be more 30 

involved, but right now, I feel like nobody is involved, because 31 

I know when I went to get involved, wow, I got an education.  I 32 

think if it was more open to the public and maybe they could be 33 

somehow forced into learning about what’s happening and that may 34 

be better data or maybe involve the public more in taking the 35 

data.  I don’t know, but that’s my thoughts so far. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Troy Frady, 38 

followed by Mike Rowell. 39 

 40 

MR. TROY FRADY:  Thank you for being here and thank you for 41 

allowing me to speak.  My name is Troy Frady and I’m from Orange 42 

Beach, Alabama.  I own Distraction Charters and I’m a six-pack 43 

operator.  My vessel is a forty-one-foot Hatteras and I’m going 44 

somewhere with this, with the Hatteras. 45 

 46 

My main concern, listening to all this, is there’s a lot of 47 

controversy and there’s a lot of people who have stakes in this.  48 
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The recreational fishermen, the tackle manufacturers, the 1 

fishermen, the consumers, the people, the 1,100 or 1,200 people 2 

I take fish a year, they all have a stake in this.   3 

 4 

I’m going to just make this kind of brief.  Spring is here and I 5 

am concerned about having incidental bycatch on the red drum.  6 

We do some bottom fishing trips this spring and starting about 7 

the first week in March, my bookings are starting to look decent 8 

and so my customers are going to want something to catch, but I 9 

don’t to hurt any red drum and so if there was a way we could 10 

continue looking at the red drum and establishing some kind of 11 

management in the EEZ for incidental catches. 12 

 13 

I do support leaving the snapper season alone, like it is, 14 

beginning June 1, because I do generate over 80 percent of my 15 

revenue in the summer season, when the tourists are there.  16 

Being a forty-one-foot vessel, in the springtime, I lose over 50 17 

to 60 percent of my trips because of seas greater than three to 18 

four feet.  I’m a very safety-conscious person and I do not want 19 

to do anything that would jeopardize and get someone hurt. 20 

 21 

Therefore, having a spring season would actually hurt me.  Now, 22 

being the kind of gentleman that I am, I’m also thinking about 23 

those boats out there that are larger than me.  They need 24 

something to catch. 25 

 26 

If you would look at weekend seasons, possibly starting in May 27 

and then continuing on with regular weekday seasons or whatever 28 

through June, that would be a little bit better for me.  I don’t 29 

want to hurt anyone, but if we can’t start in May with weekends 30 

only and run all the way through the summer, maybe we could 31 

start in June and if we have any TAC left over, to make sure we 32 

can run in the fall season like we did and so that may help some 33 

of the bigger boats, again, whenever I’m affected by the 34 

weather. 35 

 36 

I’m very careful about triggering an accountability measure for 37 

next year.  I don’t want to go over the resource.  I don’t want 38 

to catch too many fish and I don’t want to have to pay this back 39 

next year and so I want to be careful and I want to err to 40 

caution as much as I can. 41 

 42 

I would support a headboat pilot program, to get that started, 43 

because it’s very important to those guys because they have the 44 

catch history to where there’s no doubt that they are 45 

participating.  We know what they’re caught and it would be very 46 

important for those guys to be a steppingstone in the right 47 

direction for a possible pilot program for the charter for-hire 48 
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sector. 1 

 2 

If you feel like the charter for-hire sector warrants a pilot 3 

program, I would encourage you to do it on a limited basis, but 4 

do it randomly across the Gulf and don’t let any one place 5 

gather up everybody there, so you get more of a control in one 6 

area.  That’s pretty much it and thank you. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Troy.  Any questions for Troy? 9 

 10 

DR. ABELE:  Do you mean the days at sea pilot program or the IFQ 11 

pilot program? 12 

 13 

MR. FRADY:  I would say for the headboats, an IFQ headboat 14 

program.  For the charter for-hire, a days at sea program, 15 

possibly, but I think that would be the first step in it. 16 

 17 

MS. WILLIAMS:  You said weekends in May and then in June, start 18 

off the full time until some amount is taken and then maybe some 19 

weekends towards the latter part?  Is that -- 20 

 21 

MR. FRADY:  I don’t have the right answer for this.  I’m just 22 

trying not to be self-centered and I don’t want to jeopardize 23 

over 80 percent of my revenue coming from June to the end of 24 

August. 25 

 26 

However, I’m thinking about other people out there, because 27 

there are some people that come down on the weekends in May, 28 

because it is warm.  If you have weekends or even a Saturday 29 

fishery for red snapper during May, that would be a compromise, 30 

to me, and not try to hurt some other boats and that’s all. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Troy.  Mike Rowell and that would 33 

complete everybody who has filled out one card, but I have three 34 

more cards for people who want to speak on a separate subject 35 

and so we’re almost on schedule.  Mike, you’re the last of the 36 

single people. 37 

 38 

MR. MIKE ROWELL:  I almost didn’t speak today.  I’m Mike Rowell, 39 

Orange Beach, Alabama, a charterboat captain.  I almost didn’t 40 

speak today because I wanted to speak about a different idea 41 

that we spoke about last night, because it seems like there are 42 

a lot of good ideas on the table and we’ve got to pick some of 43 

them and go with it, but at the same time, I would like to ask 44 

the council to maybe look at a pilot program or something with a 45 

first fish type of a program.   46 

 47 

I don’t know what we would actually call it, but I know that, 48 
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from being on the red snapper ad hoc panel, we were asked to 1 

come up with some kind of a way to prevent dead discards of red 2 

snapper and without trying to sound like smart-aleck, the only 3 

way you can do it is not fish or keep them, because we catch so 4 

many red snapper that it is a problem. 5 

 6 

My simple mind way of thinking is let’s go out and catch the 7 

first fish that we catch, the first ten or however many in a 8 

reef fish aggregate, and keep those and go home and don’t throw 9 

anything back. 10 

 11 

You could fish with big hooks and big bait and maybe some other 12 

ideas that somebody could come up with.  If you put the idea in 13 

the fisherman’s hands, a lot of times he’ll come up with a way 14 

to make it happen. 15 

 16 

We go out and we catch ten fish of some sort and we’re done and 17 

we come home.  If you get caught throwing any fish back, you get 18 

fined for it.  Now, I know that it might be hard to find the guy 19 

if they’re throwing fish back, but if you fly over our boat some 20 

days, you’ll see some fish floating behind the boat. 21 

 22 

We try to move off of them and do what we can to reduce that, we 23 

honestly do, but the first thing I heard last night when we 24 

talked about it was people will high grade and they’re going to 25 

keep that last fish.  That kind of frustrated me, because I do 26 

feel like that a lot of us are concerned about the fishery and 27 

we want to do what’s right too. 28 

 29 

You all want to do what’s right and believe it or not, we want 30 

to do what’s right as well and so put some responsibility in our 31 

hands to help do that and give us some credit for trying to do 32 

what’s right.  I guess that’s about it. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mike.  Do you have any concerns, 35 

should the council lift the size limit on the fish and you keep 36 

the first whatever bag limit that it turns out to be, with the 37 

season being filled quicker because you don’t have the 38 

throwbacks and you don’t have to stay out there to fish longer 39 

to catch your limit?  Do you have any issues with that? 40 

 41 

MR. ROWELL:  I don’t know and we would just have to look at it, 42 

but the way it is now -- For instance, the commercial guys were 43 

talking about the vermilion snapper.  Our efforts are shifting 44 

to these fish too and while we’re targeting the vermilion 45 

snapper, a lot of times they’re in deeper water and we’re 46 

catching the red snapper and killing them and a dead fish is a 47 

dead fish. 48 
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 1 

To me, it’s a sin to let that fish float away.  We ought to have 2 

some kind of mechanism in place where maybe we could bring those 3 

fish in.  I don’t know how, but to let these fish just die and 4 

float away is a sin and we need to figure out a way to bring 5 

them in.  They’re dead.  In the model they’re dead, either at 6 

the dock or at sea, but they’re dead and why waste them? 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mike.  The second turn around for 9 

Bob Zales, followed by Pam Anderson. 10 

 11 

MR. ZALES:  Thank you, Bob.  I’m going to try to be real quick, 12 

because there’s so much.  First, on sector separation, clearly 13 

you know that we’re opposed to it.  When it comes to the 14 

amendment and the separate amendment thing, if you’re going to 15 

pursue this thing, I would suggest that that’s the way to go.   16 

 17 

I would still rather see you not pursue it, but if you do, 18 

rather than make the same mistakes of the past that you’ve done 19 

with commercial reef fish permits and mackerel commercial 20 

permits and all the various permits and you had different 21 

regulations for different groups of fish, even though the 22 

fisheries are prosecuted the same, and you’ve got two different 23 

IFQ plans, don’t do a sector separation on one species.  Include 24 

them all. 25 

 26 

We’ve got pelagics -- I don’t know of anybody in the Gulf of 27 

Mexico, and there may be somebody, that is a charter red snapper 28 

fisherman.  Most everybody out on charters catches all types of 29 

fish and so I don’t know how you’re going to make sector 30 

separation for one species and I’m doing other fish on the same 31 

boat on the same day on the same trip.  That’s where that is. 32 

 33 

On the pilot programs, I agree with several others and 34 

especially with what Mike Rowell just offered.  If you’re going 35 

to do pilots, and we’ve asked for this for years, for the first 36 

fish type scenario.  Let’s create a pilot for first fish and 37 

let’s see where it goes.  Let’s see if people really will high 38 

grade or if they really will do like what we think they’ll do, 39 

because our opinion is if you’re a commercial guy, a charter 40 

guy, a private recreational guy, whoever you are, if you’re 41 

fishing, you’re concerned about the resource.  You care about 42 

dead fish. 43 

 44 

I hear it every day on the radio.  I hear it every day when you 45 

talk to people.  Everybody is concerned about fish floating 46 

away.  I suspect that the vast majority of people in our 47 

business, I suspect the vast majority of the private 48 
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recreational guys are going to -- If you tell them they can keep 1 

five fish, they’re going to figure out what size fish and which 2 

fish they want before they go.  They’re going to do that.  3 

They’re going to make a conscious effort to save the resource.  4 

That’s what we do.  We’re the true conservationists on the 5 

water. 6 

 7 

The big problem for me is this term “uncertainty” and we heard 8 

Monday about we’ve got a stock of fish up here that we could 9 

fish on, but because of uncertainty, we’ve got to cut it back 25 10 

percent. 11 

 12 

Now we’re hearing there’s an additional 17 percent or it’s 13 

included in the 25 and we don’t know, but you’re looking at a 14 

level of fish that we could catch here biologically, but because 15 

of regulations and because of the current law and because of the 16 

uncertainty part of this thing, we’re constrained. 17 

 18 

Everybody’s problem that fishes is lack of days fishing.  That’s 19 

the number one thing we need, is another day to fish.  You 20 

eliminate some of that uncertainty, we get another day to fish 21 

and so you all are the managers and I think that’s you all’s 22 

jobs.   23 

 24 

When you hear management uncertainty, to me, that’s seventeen 25 

people sitting around this table that it’s you all’s job to 26 

figure out how to constrain that and reduce that uncertainty.  27 

The light is flashing and I’m done.  Have you got any questions? 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob. 30 

 31 

MR. TEEHAN:  Not a question, Bob, but I just wanted to thank you 32 

also for your effort to network with the charter guys down in 33 

south Florida about the gag grouper issue. 34 

 35 

MR. ZALES:  Did they load you up? 36 

 37 

MR. TEEHAN:  We got some information, yes, and thanks. 38 

 39 

MR. GILL:  Bob, I may have missed it from your earlier 40 

testimony, but does your organization have a position on days at 41 

sea, the thinking that’s being talked about here recently? 42 

 43 

MR. ZALES:  If you’re going to do a pilot program -- I was at 44 

the LAPP AP thing as an observer, but I think a pilot program 45 

would be reasonable.  I think you need to be very cautious on 46 

how you develop this, because it has the potential, and I’ve 47 

talked to Shepherd about this, but it has the potential, in my 48 
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mind, to set up an economic advantage for some group of people. 1 

 2 

If you do this kind of thing, I think you need to do, like 3 

somebody suggested, do a random selection.  If somebody gets 4 

involved, they need to understand the parameters from the get-go 5 

that if you want to get in this -- Let’s just say that in a days 6 

at sea for red snapper that you’re going to get a thousand 7 

pounds of red snapper and you can fish whatever day you want to 8 

go, fine. 9 

 10 

If you don’t participate in the two-month season or a month or 11 

whatever the season the others have and you don’t do and you 12 

catch those thousand pounds and you’re done.  If you’re a 13 

violator, you get some kind of serious violation, but I think 14 

that’s the only fair way to do it, because you spread it out. 15 

 16 

If you take and you give it just to headboats, as an example, 17 

then clearly headboats will have a competitive advantage over 18 

the rest of the boats in the fleet the way they do and so you’ve 19 

got to be very cautious how you do that, to be fair and 20 

equitable to everybody that’s there. 21 

 22 

There’s a significance difference between the charter fishery 23 

and the commercial fishery and when you develop this kind of 24 

program, you need to account for that, because we’re a unique 25 

thing.  We’re our own deal. 26 

 27 

MR. ANSON:  Thanks for speaking, Bob.  In essence, you kind of 28 

subscribe to the notion for this pilot days at sea program that 29 

there will be a certain number of pounds that will be given to a 30 

vessel for which they’ll fish and they can fish anytime of the 31 

year they like.  Let’s call it days at sea and they can fish X 32 

number of days. 33 

 34 

It will be a pilot program, which will be a small percentage of 35 

the total fleet, and so sector separation, at least in my mind, 36 

is that you would be allocating, and Kay brought this up 37 

earlier, allocating some portion of the total catch that’s 38 

currently allotted to the recreational sector, which includes 39 

the private recreational as well. 40 

 41 

If you did that, essentially you would just be doing -- Expand 42 

it to the rest of the fleet and that’s, in our mind, sector 43 

separation, is taking a portion of the total recreational 44 

allocation and assigning it to the charter fleet, so they can go 45 

ahead and manage their days, their business, so that would 46 

provide them the most opportunities to maximize those pounds. 47 

 48 
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MR. ZALES:  I’m not looking at it that way.  I’m looking at it 1 

as the total fishery, because if a days at sea will work -- For 2 

me as a charterboat, I think the same thing could apply to a 3 

recreational fisherman. 4 

 5 

Clearly in the Gulf of Mexico, if you fish from any state, 6 

you’ve got to have a saltwater fishing license.  Part of what we 7 

have recommended to the FWC and the State of Florida, in our 8 

Florida reef fish endorsement proposal, is a thing to where you 9 

identify the target species you’re after, so that you know who 10 

is doing it. 11 

 12 

If you do that and all that coincides, you could do the same 13 

thing that way.  The key to that is that when you -- If you do a 14 

days at sea, I don’t know how you’re going to do a days at sea 15 

for anybody unless you give a certain amount of fish, because 16 

you’re going to tell me I can fish whatever day, but I can catch 17 

my two fish bag limit and how do you keep track of my two fish 18 

bag limit versus what the data is there? 19 

 20 

Andy, he presented a synopsis of his model earlier today and 21 

what I saw missing from his model, and I talked to Andy about 22 

this and he’s going to work on some things, is his model 23 

includes 1,300 federally-permitted vessels, but it includes the 24 

whole recreational TAC or harvest of what’s there. 25 

 26 

In the charter for-hire survey that Gulf States does, there’s 27 

2,300, give or take, vessels and so that’s another thousand 28 

vessels that -- In other words, you’ve taken the total harvest, 29 

but you’ve restricted the effort and in my mind, you can’t do 30 

that. 31 

 32 

If you have total harvest, you have to have total effort to have 33 

a fair comparison and that’s what everybody that I’m in touch 34 

with -- They want a fair comparison of where we are and where we 35 

might go so that they can make a decision as to we like this or 36 

we don’t like it. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s why we’re talking about a pilot program.  39 

The idea that days at sea implies a certain amount of poundage 40 

is certainly not necessarily the case.  That’s why we’re going 41 

to have a pilot program, but I don’t think -- I’m really glad 42 

the discussion is going on, but for people to get in their mind 43 

that a pilot program means a catch share, that will torpedo the 44 

whole thing. 45 

 46 

MR. ZALES:  We clearly don’t know, Bob, and that’s why you need 47 

to work that out and that’s why I was saying you need to be 48 
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cautious, in my mind, how you do that, so that you try to cover 1 

all bases, in a sense, to see.  If it’s possible to do it 2 

another way, I’m agreeable to looking into that. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s why it’s a pilot program.  Kay, last 5 

question for Bob. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  One comment to what Dr. Shipp said though.  In my 8 

mind, it’s not you just get to go catch all the fish that you 9 

want.  It’s the bag limit. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Of course you still have bag limits and size 12 

limits.  I don’t mean that. 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  When you throw this number out on how many 15 

charter vessels there are, we’re looking at the charter vessels 16 

that we can manage, which are those that are federally permitted 17 

to fish in the EEZ and not guide boats and not state boats, but 18 

the number that you threw out there, two-thousand and something, 19 

is that the guide boats and the state boats that don’t fish 20 

federal waters? 21 

 22 

MR. ZALES:  That’s the vessels in the for-hire survey, which 23 

those additional thousand vessels, they fill that survey out 24 

because they want to.  There’s nothing that says they have to do 25 

it and they fish on the federally-managed fish that you 26 

regulate, the red snapper, that’s there. 27 

 28 

Now, if you’re going to deal with me in the EEZ, I don’t have a 29 

problem with that, but I think those other thousand boats, when 30 

you say that everything that you’ve caught over the past twenty 31 

years, you just throw in the garbage and sorry, but you all are 32 

out of there, I think they’re going to have a problem with that.  33 

It would be great if I could get all those additional fish, but 34 

I just don’t think that’s a fair way to do it. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bob, let’s carry it on elsewhere.  Pam, you 37 

filled out two cards, didn’t you? 38 

 39 

MS. ANDERSON:  I did, but I was just going to tell you that I 40 

put everything in the first comment. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Great.  Our last speaker is Stewart Miller.  He 43 

filled out two cards and did he say everything he wanted to say 44 

or did he leave?  Okay.  That concludes public testimony and 45 

we’re almost on time.  We will reconvene at 8:30 tomorrow 46 

morning. 47 

 48 
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(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:00 p.m., February 9, 1 

2011.) 2 

 3 

- - - 4 

 5 

February 10, 2011 6 

 7 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 8 

 9 

- - - 10 

 11 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 12 

Council reconvened in the Coastal Ballroom of the Courtyard 13 

Marriott, Gulfport, Mississippi, Thursday morning, February 10, 14 

2011, and was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Bob 15 

Shipp. 16 

 17 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 18 

 19 

DR. ABELE:  Good morning.  The committee members present were 20 

Larry Abele, Roy Crabtree, Bob Gill, John Greene, and Michael 21 

Ray. 22 

 23 

The agenda was adopted with an additional item under Ecosystem 24 

Update to discuss the impacts of the BP Deepwater Horizon oil 25 

spill.  The minutes of the October 25, 2010 meeting were adopted 26 

with two small corrections. 27 

 28 

Ecosystem Update, Dr. Karen Burns noted that the minutes from 29 

the joint Ecosystem Scientific and Statistical & Socio-30 

economical Panel are in the briefing book, Tab G, Number 3(a), 31 

and she stated that her report on the Trophic Cascade Meeting 32 

held at Mote was in the briefing book, Tab G, Number 3(b).  The 33 

official report will not be available until late February.   34 

 35 

Dr. Burns presented a proposal to restructure the Ecosystem 36 

Scientific and Statistical Committee, Tab G, Number 3(f)(1) and 37 

3(f)(2).  Dr. Abele stated the council needs to have more detail 38 

in order to consider the proposal.  He asked Dr. Burns to bring 39 

names of experts to fill the subgroups. 40 

 41 

Mr. Gill felt that the council considered the restructuring 42 

proposal, but that the committee needs to be moving in the same 43 

direction as the council.  He observed at the last meeting, the 44 

committee had requested guidance from the council, while the 45 

council expected guidance from the committee.   46 

 47 

Dr. Steve Bortone said that at the suggestion of the committee, 48 
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he, Dr. Burns and Dr. Froeschke were putting together a paper on 1 

indicators of ecosystem health and that could serve as a 2 

blueprint for the direction of the committee.  3 

 4 

Mr. Gill noted that a few days ago Dr. Bortone distributed a new 5 

report from the Harte Research Institute on the impacts and 6 

implications of the BP Deepwater Horizon oil spill.  This report 7 

included a scientific look at the effects of the BP spill on 8 

finfish.  9 

 10 

Mr. Gill said the report concluded that with the exception of a 11 

few species, all finfish should be back to normal by 2012.  Mr. 12 

Gill voiced his concerns about long-term impacts being 13 

overlooked and suggested that the council insert itself into the 14 

process by inviting members of Natural Resource Damage 15 

Assessment and the Gulf Coast Restoration Task Force to the 16 

April council meeting.  Mr. Gill made two motions to that point. 17 

 18 

By unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 19 

move, that the council invite the NOAA NRDA Trustee, Troy Baker, 20 

and the Director of the Gulf Coast Ecosystem Restoration Task 21 

Force, John Hankinson, to the April council meeting to give 22 

updates on the NRDA and Task Force processes as well as explore 23 

how the council can help shape the priorities that will form the 24 

basis of the NRDA Restoration Plan and the Task Force 25 

Restoration Strategy. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  28 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 29 

 30 

DR. ABELE:  The second motion is by a unanimous voice vote, the 31 

committee recommends, and I so move, that to assist the council 32 

for the meeting with NOAA NRDA Trustee Baker and Task Force 33 

Director Hankinson, staff provide the following in the April 34 

briefing book: An updated summary of fisheries-independent and 35 

fisheries-dependent monitoring, research and data collection 36 

needs with which the council can provide guidance on both short 37 

and long-term restoration planning priorities for offshore 38 

marine species and associated essential habitat. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  41 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 42 

 43 

DR. ABELE:  Dr. Assane Diagne summarized the report of the 44 

November 8 to 10 sector separation workshop.  That was included 45 

in Tab G, Number 4.  He indicated that the purpose of the 46 

workshop was to provide a neutral setting that would allow 47 

council members, Reef Fish Advisory Panel members, and members 48 
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of the public to exchange perspectives and information relative 1 

to sector separation.   2 

 3 

The two-day workshop included breakout sessions, presentations 4 

and case studies, discussions, and open comments.  Breakout 5 

sessions explored varying perspectives on sector separation and 6 

discussed potential implications of status quo and sector 7 

separation.   8 

 9 

Case studies discussed port allocations of Coho salmon in the 10 

Pacific Northwest, the post-moratorium allocation of striped 11 

bass in Maryland, and catch transfers between sectors in Alaska.   12 

 13 

Additional presentations discussed allocation methods and 14 

decision support tools, legal guidance for allocation decisions, 15 

and the social aspects of allocation.  During open comments and 16 

discussions, members of the public shared their perspectives on 17 

sector separation, commented on the format, content, and 18 

location of the workshop, provided suggestions on needed 19 

additional information, and expressed support for continuing 20 

open discussions between interested parties.  The workshop 21 

highlighted the challenges and diverse interests that the 22 

council has to balance when making sector separation decisions.  23 

There are not motions associated with that. 24 

 25 

Then we moved on to the Generic Annual Catch 26 

Limit/Accountability Measures Amendment.  Steven Atran reviewed 27 

changes to the amendment, Tab G-5(a), since the previous council 28 

meeting, and noted that, in order for staff to present proposed 29 

annual catch limit values for the stocks covered by the 30 

amendment, council would need to select preferred alternatives 31 

for several of the actions. 32 

 33 

Action 1, Management of Species by Other State or Federal 34 

Agencies, the council has not yet selected a preferred 35 

alternative for Actions 1.4, yellowtail snapper, and 1.5, mutton 36 

snapper.   37 

 38 

At issue is if these stocks are delegated to the South Atlantic 39 

Council, how to resolve permitting problems for commercial and 40 

for-hire vessels that currently fish in the Gulf of Mexico for 41 

these stocks under a Gulf reef fish permit and don’t possess 42 

South Atlantic permits.   43 

 44 

Also how to resolve the issue of these two species moving from 45 

the Gulf snapper aggregate bag limit to the South Atlantic’s 46 

aggregate bag limit, which could result in recreational Gulf 47 

snapper fishermen fishing both the Gulf And South Atlantic 48 
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aggregate bag limits.  1 

 2 

Gulf Council and South Atlantic Council staff had discussed the 3 

issues but had not reached an agreement.  Gulf staff suggested 4 

that for the commercial and for-hire permitted fisheries, 5 

vessels in the Gulf be permitted to continue fishing for these 6 

stocks under the Gulf permit, but be subject to the South 7 

Atlantic regulations, and that for the bag limit issue, 8 

yellowtail snapper and mutton snapper be removed from the 9 

aggregate bag limits and given their own bag limits.   10 

 11 

He also noted that for each of these stocks that a new 12 

alternative was added to move the stocks into a new joint 13 

fishery management plan between the Gulf and South Atlantic 14 

Councils.   15 

 16 

Mr. Gill made a motion to select Alternative 3, delegate to the 17 

South Atlantic Council, as the preferred alternative for both 18 

stocks.  Dr. Crabtree noted that there was nothing in the South 19 

Atlantic Council’s ACL amendment about accepting management of 20 

these stocks and consequently, there could be timing issues with 21 

a switchover in management authority.   22 

 23 

Dr. Crabtree made a substitute motion to make Alternative 1, no 24 

action, the preferred alternative.  Mr. Atran noted that under 25 

no action, the SSCs of each council need to agree on a common 26 

ABC and both councils would need to agree on a method of 27 

apportioning the stock.  The substitute motion failed by a vote 28 

of one to two.  The original motion was then passed. 29 

 30 

By a vote of two to one, the committee recommends, and I so 31 

move, that in Action 1.4 and 1.5 that the preferred alternatives 32 

be Alternative 3.  Action 1.4, Alternative 3, remove yellowtail 33 

snapper from the Reef Fish Fishery Management Plan and request 34 

the Secretary of Commerce designate the South Atlantic Fishery 35 

Management Council as the responsible council.  Action 1.5, 36 

Alternative 3, remove mutton snapper from the Reef Fish Fishery 37 

Management Plan and request the Secretary of Commerce designate 38 

the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council as the responsible 39 

Council. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion on the board.  Is 42 

there any discussion of the motion? 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to assume this motion will pass and so 45 

I’m not going to oppose it, but I think that staff needs to go 46 

ahead and do all the work that would have to be done to 47 

establish ACLs and divide the catches up and do all those 48 
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things, in case this doesn’t come to pass when we get to June to 1 

take final action of it. 2 

 3 

What we don’t want to have happen is we get to final action and 4 

then, for a variety of reasons, we’re unable to go forward with 5 

this, but then we haven’t done the staff work and don’t have the 6 

materials and what we need for ACLs.  We need to be fully 7 

prepared that we may have to back off of this at the last 8 

minute. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Duly noted, staff?  Any further discussion?  11 

Any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 12 

 13 

DR. ABELE:  Action 2, Species Groupings, National Marine 14 

Fisheries Service staff made some adjustments to the species 15 

groupings under Preferred Alternative 3.  The SSC, after 16 

reviewing the two tier grouping system used in Preferred 17 

Alternative 3, felt that it added complexity but did not 18 

contribute to the effectiveness and so recommended using only a  19 

single tier comprised of the lower tier in Preferred Alternative 20 

3.   21 

 22 

This resulted in staff adding a new Alternative 4 to match the 23 

SSC’s recommendation.  Mr. Gill questioned how non-targeted 24 

stocks could be constrained without impacting the targeted 25 

stocks.  He felt that for stocks with little information and 26 

that were not targeted, it might be appropriate to remove them 27 

from the amendment or declare ecosystem component stocks and 28 

made a motion to do so.   29 

 30 

However, Dr. Crabtree noted that it is difficult to declare a 31 

stock to be an ecosystem component if any of the criteria were 32 

not met.  Mr. Gill modified his motion to only refer to removing 33 

stocks and the following motion was passed. 34 

 35 

By voice vote with one nay, the committee recommends, and I so 36 

move, that alternatives be added to Action 2 as recommended by 37 

staff and the SSC for species or species groupings to be deleted 38 

from the Fishery Management Plan. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Any discussion? 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we ought to give the staff a little bit 43 

more specific guidance maybe on what to look at and what I would 44 

suggest that they do is take a look at how the South Atlantic 45 

Council has come at this and what they’ve done is they’ve looked 46 

at various criteria for magnitude of the landings, what 47 

proportion of the landings occur in state waters and those types 48 
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of things.  I think that would be a good starting point to come 1 

up with some alternatives to look at. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Bortone is furiously writing those comments 4 

down and so well noted.  Any further discussion?  Any objection?  5 

The motion passes. 6 

 7 

DR. ABELE:  Because of the possibility that removing some stocks 8 

from the FMP might result in the species groupings being 9 

adjusted again, Mr. Gill made a motion to not have a preferred 10 

alternative in Action 2 until species groupings are sorted out.  11 

However, Dr. Crabtree felt that a preferred alternative needs to 12 

be selected so that staff can continue to develop analyses or 13 

ACLs.   14 

 15 

He agreed with the SSC’s recommendation, and the following 16 

substitute motion was passed.  By a vote of three to zero, the 17 

committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 2 that the 18 

preferred alternative be Alternative 4.  Alternative 4, species 19 

groups are based on National Marine Fisheries Service stock 20 

group analysis, as shown in Figure 2.2.4.  There is a single 21 

level of species groupings equal to the subgroups in Alternative 22 

3.  Annual catch limits will be established for each single 23 

species and for each multi-species group. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 26 

discussion?  Is there any objection?  Hearing none, the motion 27 

passes. 28 

 29 

DR. ABELE:  Action 3, ABC Control Rule, Steven Atran noted that 30 

the SSC had made modifications to the control rule.  Under Tier 31 

2, there was more flexibility in allowing the SSC to determine 32 

what assessment methodology to use.   33 

 34 

For Tiers 3A and 3B, the conditions for use were modified so 35 

that a decision of which tier to use was made was based on 36 

expert opinion of the available biological information or 37 

whether the stock was likely to undergo overfishing.   38 

 39 

Two notes were appended to the control rule.  The first note is 40 

to trigger a review of a stocks ABC if there is a change in 41 

catch trends lasting three consecutive years.  The second note 42 

states that there may be times when there are not even reliable 43 

catch data available, such as with goliath grouper which has 44 

been under a moratorium since 1992.   45 

 46 

For these stocks, OFL and ABC will be determined on a case-by-47 

case basis.  Mr. Gill felt that the revisions made to the Tier 48 
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3A and 3B conditions for use alleviated his concerns that data 1 

poor, non-targeted stocks may be given a conservative ABC that 2 

could require restrictions on targeted stocks to achieve.  He 3 

made a motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative 4 

for this action. 5 

 6 

By unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 7 

move, that in Action 3, that Alternative 2 be the preferred 8 

alternative.  Alternative 2 is adopt the acceptable biological 9 

catch control rule described in Table 2.3.1.  The indicated 10 

default risk of exceeding overfishing limit for Tier 2 or 11 

default acceptable biological catch buffer levels for Tier 3A 12 

and 3B are to be used unless specified otherwise by the council 13 

on a stock-by-stock basis. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion on the board.  Any 16 

discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 17 

 18 

DR. ABELE:  Action 4, ACL/ACT Control Rule, Mr. Atran explained 19 

that the two main alternatives in this action were Alternative 20 

2, spreadsheet method, or Alternative 3, flowchart method.  For 21 

most stocks tested, the two methods produced similar buffers.   22 

 23 

However, they diverged when stock complexes rather than single 24 

stocks were evaluated or when the amount of dead discards was 25 

high or when a stock was overfished.  In these cases, 26 

Alternative 2 spreadsheet produced a higher buffer than 27 

Alternative 3.   28 

 29 

Kay Williams questioned whether dead discards was a source of 30 

management uncertainty.  Since the discards are estimated in the 31 

stock assessment and taken into account when setting OFL, she 32 

felt that including them in the ACL/ACT control rule was double 33 

counting.   34 

 35 

Mr. Atran explained that dead discards were not included in the 36 

ABC control rule and he had included it in the ACL/ACT control 37 

rule on the basis that higher levels of dead discards meant more 38 

questions about the effectiveness of management and a higher 39 

management uncertainty.  However, other committee members agreed 40 

with Ms. Williams. 41 

 42 

By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 43 

level of dead discards be removed from the ACL/AM control rule 44 

as a source of management uncertainty. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 47 

discussion? 48 
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 1 

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  I just wanted to point out that the day after 2 

the Ecosystem Committee made this motion, the next day the Reef 3 

Fish Committee did in fact reduce some of the quotas, 4 

particularly on the commercial fishery for gag, based entirely 5 

on expectations of dead discards and so they were using this 6 

item that you’re now making a motion to remove. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What does that mean for this motion, Steve? 9 

 10 

MR. ATRAN:  If the Reef Fish Committee did make a recommendation 11 

on target levels based upon dead discards, you might want to 12 

leave this in the ACT control rule after all. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion? 15 

 16 

MR. GILL:  On the motion, the wording says “ACL/AM” and it’s 17 

really “ACL/ACT” control rule. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Can staff make that correction?  Any other 20 

discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 21 

 22 

DR. ABELE:  Bob Gill noted that most of the stocks where the 23 

ACL/ACT control rules were tested were stocks with assessments.  24 

He felt that data-poor stocks might be more problematic.  Dr. 25 

Shipp expressed concern for adding a buffer for management 26 

uncertainty on top of a buffer for scientific uncertainty.   27 

 28 

Mr. Atran noted that both the ABC control rule and ACL/ACT 29 

control rule allowed the range of possible buffers to be 30 

adjusted so that the total reduction would stay within bounds.  31 

Due to these concerns, plus the question of whether to use the 32 

optional ACT parameter, the committee did not select a preferred 33 

alternative. 34 

 35 

Committee members discussed whether the annual catch target, 36 

ACT, which is optional, should be used at all.  Kay Williams 37 

felt that if it’s not necessary, it shouldn’t be used.  Mr. 38 

Atran pointed out that the use of ACT allows more management 39 

flexibility, since exceeding an ACT does not trigger 40 

accountability measures and allows a stock to fluctuate.   41 

 42 

Because of the interaction between accountability measures and 43 

ACL, the committee asked Peter Hood to give a presentation on 44 

accountability measures and the alternatives in the 45 

accountability measures action, Action 8. 46 

 47 

MR. GILL:  I apologize for interrupting, Larry, but it looks 48 
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like we’re leaving Action 4 and I wanted to discuss that a 1 

little bit before we left it entirely, because we did not pick a 2 

preferred and we had considerable discussion about what we were 3 

going to do with it. 4 

 5 

My question, I guess for staff, is what we’re coming back with 6 

in April.  I guess my view is, as I expressed in committee, that 7 

if I don’t have something more definitive that what we have 8 

today, my option is going to be Alternative 1, because I don’t 9 

think we have sufficient information on how this rule would work 10 

for any of the alternatives, for particularly the data-poor 11 

stocks.  I would like to clarify what we’re expecting to see in 12 

April, whether it’s going to be the same thing or there’s going 13 

to be a more fleshed-out analysis for Action 4. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Steve Atran, I think you would be the 16 

appropriate one to address Mr. Gill’s concerns. 17 

 18 

MR. ATRAN:  The only thing I could think of was that we could 19 

come back in April and work out what the results would be under 20 

each of the alternatives.  We did that for a subset of the 21 

stocks that’s in the discussion.  We can go through all of the 22 

stocks and do it, so you could see how it works out. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is Peter here, Peter Hood?  Do you have 25 

anything to add to that, Peter?  Okay.  Okay, Dr. Abele, carry 26 

on. 27 

 28 

DR. ABELE:  Mr. Hood gave a PowerPoint presentation describing 29 

the various attributes of in-season and post-season 30 

accountability measures.  He also discussed features such as 31 

using a three-year moving averages to smooth out spikes in 32 

annual landings and the use of overage adjustments when a stock 33 

is in a rebuilding plan and in other situations on a case-by-34 

case basis.   35 

 36 

Committee members felt that Mr. Hood did a good job of defining 37 

the overall applications of accountability measures, but that 38 

the determination of which accountability measures should be 39 

implemented and how may need to be examined on a stock-by-stock 40 

basis.   41 

 42 

At Chairman Abele’s suggestion, several council members agreed 43 

to meet with staff after the meeting recessed to gain a better 44 

understanding of how the accountability measures worked.  Based 45 

on these discussions, Mr. Hood indicated that he would refine 46 

the alternatives. 47 

 48 
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Action 5, Sector Allocations, committee members felt that this 1 

issue warranted being put in its own amendment rather than be 2 

included as an action in the Generic ACL/AM Amendment.  By a 3 

vote of four to zero, the committee recommends, and I so move, 4 

that the council remove Action 5, Sector Allocations, from the 5 

Generic ACL /AM Amendment and move it into its own stand-alone 6 

amendment. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion on the board. 9 

 10 

MR. SAPP:  I have a little bit of an issue here.  I agree 11 

absolutely that we need to remove these items from the Generic 12 

ACL/AM Amendment and I agree strongly that we need to continue 13 

to pursue options for sector separation and that we need to send 14 

a strong message to all of the people that watch our 15 

deliberations that we intend to do that. 16 

 17 

I think we have begun that process already.  We’ve got a 18 

commitment from National Marine Fisheries Service and Andy that 19 

we’re going to receive a presentation at the next council 20 

meeting that’s going to define how this might look and how it 21 

might affect a lot of folks and hopefully it will be a little 22 

bit easier for them to begin to make decisions for whether they 23 

support it or don’t support it. 24 

 25 

We’ve also had some very meaningful discussion about the days at 26 

sea option and so I think that the intent of the council is real 27 

clear, that we’re not going to just allow this issue to drop 28 

just because we’ve agreed that it needs to be removed from this 29 

amendment that needs to be on a fast track. 30 

 31 

To go the next step and say that we’re going to begin the 32 

amendment process by setting up a new stand-alone amendment I 33 

think sends the wrong message.  We all know how this system 34 

works and we know that it’s got to go through a scoping process 35 

and that we’re going to have all kinds of opportunity for public 36 

input and that it might not ever move forward, but what the 37 

public thinks, the public that doesn’t attend these meetings and 38 

doesn’t understand this process, is that as soon as we announce 39 

that we have begun an amendment that we’re going to do it and 40 

that it’s a done deal. 41 

 42 

I can tell you that this is absolutely an incendiary issue with 43 

the recreational fishing community and if you think about it, 44 

we’ve got this many anglers over here that are private boat 45 

guys, and I don’t know how many hundred thousand of them there 46 

are, and we’ve got this universe of people that are private boat 47 

guys and according to different counts, there might be 2,500 of 48 
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them or so. 1 

 2 

We’ve got a hundred or so folks or 200 or whatever number you 3 

want to use that strongly want us to pursue this and you’ve got 4 

that many more that strongly want us to not pursue this and then 5 

you’ve got the folks that are in the middle that understand they 6 

don’t have enough information to make a decision for themselves. 7 

 8 

It’s my suggestion that just because we’ve got a hundred people 9 

out of this whole enormous universe, we don’t have the 10 

commitment yet from the industry that we ought to be moving 11 

forward with this thing and so with that, I would like to offer 12 

a substitute motion. 13 

 14 

The motion would be the same, to remove Action 5, Sector 15 

Allocations, from the Generic ACL/AM Amendment, and that the 16 

council continue to pursue sector separation. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second to the substitute motion? 19 

 20 

MR. BOYD:  I’ll second it for discussion. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay, Doug.  Further discussion? 23 

 24 

MR. SAPP:  We’ve got on staff a new person hired to basically 25 

communicate what’s going on within staff back to the general 26 

public and it’s been her job to be in touch with the community 27 

and she’s done it through the fishing clubs and through the 28 

forums.  I might call on Emily to see if she can give us a sense 29 

of how this might be perceived by the public when they see that 30 

we’ve decided to move forward with an amendment for sector 31 

separation. 32 

 33 

MS. EMILY MUEHLSTEIN:  Thanks, Ed.  We had sort of spoken about 34 

this earlier and removing it, I think our intention is that we 35 

don’t want to put it on that fast track and I agree that maybe 36 

in that language it might not be a bad idea to somehow make a 37 

caveat so that it is understood that it is being removed to be 38 

considered maybe more thoroughly, but I think the language, to 39 

your point, needs to somehow put a caveat that says that it’s 40 

coming out for more consideration, for greater thinking, and not 41 

that it’s on a stand-alone and that assumes that it’s going 42 

through or not, but I do think that you need to be careful with 43 

the language, because it is a very, very contentious issue. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ed, is the wording on the board -- That’s not 46 

your wording.  You want to pull out the reference to a stand-47 

alone amendment at this time, do you not? 48 
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 1 

MR. SAPP:  Yes. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Read your substitute motion again, so Phyllis 4 

can get it correctly. 5 

 6 

MR. SAPP:  Remove Action 5, Sector Allocations, from the Generic 7 

ACL/AM Amendment the way it’s written and for the council to 8 

continue to pursue sector separation. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  Ed brought something up that you have to think 11 

about and it might not have been what his point was.  We hear 12 

from the same people over and over about sector separation and 13 

it’s like a divorce.  There’s also another half of it and the 14 

other half is the recreational community that’s millions strong. 15 

 16 

It’s not just affecting a handful of charter industry people 17 

trying to make a living and trying to schedule their dates, but 18 

it’s how it will affect these people and then their habits, 19 

their boat buying and their marina usage and their tackle shops. 20 

 21 

We might be doing one thing to help one group of people, but at 22 

the same time hurting others.  I really think this has to be 23 

fleshed out thoroughly and find out all the consequences before 24 

we move forward. 25 

 26 

MR. GILL:  The sense that I take from the substitute motion is 27 

that it goes back on a lower level of attention that at the very 28 

least will slow, if not kill, the idea.  It goes back into the 29 

back bush somewhere. 30 

 31 

I would argue that putting it into its own amendment is not a 32 

very speedy process.  I would argue that putting it into its own 33 

amendment allows the full fleshing out and maybe it will be 34 

voted down and maybe it won’t go anywhere.   35 

 36 

That’s yet to be determined, but I think we’ve batted this one 37 

around for quite a bit and it is very contentious and it has 38 

raised a lot of tension and I understand that, but on the other 39 

hand, I think we need to address it and either move it along or 40 

kill it. 41 

 42 

I think a stand-alone amendment is the place to do that, rather 43 

than move it back into the white paper and the discussion, et 44 

cetera, et cetera.  A lot of that is going to occur in the 45 

amendment process.  It will be a year-and-a-half or two years 46 

before we get it down the road anyhow, if that’s what we choose 47 

to do, and it may not get that far.  I stand in opposition to 48 
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the substitute motion. 1 

 2 

MR. TEEHAN:  I agree with both what Myron said and what Mr. Gill 3 

said and I’ll have to stand in opposition to this also.  We’ve 4 

been kicking this around for two-and-a-half years that I can 5 

think of and there is a certain expectation amongst the charter 6 

industry, and I’m not going to discount them and say that 7 

they’re overwhelmed by the private recreational, that wants 8 

accountability. 9 

 10 

They’ve got plenty of examples of why that would be a good 11 

mechanism for them to have accountability.  Having said that, 12 

within that industry, we have a very clear line drawn of the 13 

fors and against.   14 

 15 

I think that has to be worked out and I’m not convinced that 16 

that can be worked out in the industry, but I agree with Mr. 17 

Gill that we need to put this into an amendment form so that we 18 

can move it along and either vote it up or vote it down and not 19 

just let it get caught up in the backwater of we’ll keep 20 

considering this.  I would have to speak against this and I’m 21 

sorry to say that, Ed, because I’m going to need your help later 22 

today. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would tend to agree with Bill and Bob and so I 25 

think I would oppose the substitute motion.  I think the best 26 

way to flesh this out and get the analyses done is to start 27 

working an amendment and there are a lot of legitimate problems 28 

that the for-hire sector has raised. 29 

 30 

Right now, the only sector that’s shut down on gag is the 31 

federally-permitted for-hire sector and we’ve also had that 32 

situation with red snapper, where because federal waters are 33 

closed, but state waters were open, the private sector is 34 

catching up the quota and the charterboat guys are shut down. 35 

 36 

There are some inequities built into the way the management 37 

regime is set up right now.  I don’t know if sector separation 38 

is necessarily the way to address it or not and I understand the 39 

controversy with this and I think we have agreed to slow down on 40 

this and to make sure that we fully flesh this out, but I think 41 

we do need to proceed with a stand-alone amendment and so I 42 

would oppose the substitute motion. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?  If you’re ready to 45 

vote, the substitute motion is on the board.  All in favor of 46 

the substitute motion raise your hand; opposed.  The substitute 47 

motion fails and that brings us back to the original motion. 48 
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 1 

Any further discussion on the original motion?  All in favor of 2 

the original motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion 3 

passes. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  I have to apologize.  I’m having a very difficult 6 

time keeping up with the flow here and I think we just passed 7 

over -- I thought we were going to come to it in greater detail, 8 

but we just passed over a section that in committee we had a 9 

very difficult time with. 10 

 11 

In fact, we in committee met after the committee meeting to try 12 

and work on it some and Peter Hood has done some work on it and 13 

I’m talking about accountability measures.  I think we need to 14 

discuss that at council. 15 

 16 

Peter did some work that night and has passed around some 17 

revisions and I can’t even find them in the document now and so 18 

I’m little bit confused about where the originals are, but I 19 

think we need to discuss that and I would like to ask your 20 

permission to ask Peter to come up and provide the modified 21 

motions and I suspect we had better take a look at what the 22 

original ones were and compare them, so that we know what we’re 23 

talking about. 24 

 25 

I think we would be well advised to flesh this out a little bit 26 

in council to try and move it along, because we certainly didn’t 27 

get anywhere in committee and we definitely need to go forward 28 

and so with your permission, I would like to ask Peter to come 29 

up and address those proposed changes to Alternatives 5 and 6. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I certainly agree and we do have time to do 32 

that, but, Dr. Crabtree, did you want to comment first, before 33 

Peter? 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with that, but before we leave sector 36 

separation, I wanted just to make sure we’re all in agreement 37 

that that will be on the agenda at the next meeting and that 38 

we’ll ask Andy to make a presentation of the analyses and the 39 

work he’s done. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes.  Peter? 42 

 43 

MR. PETER HOOD:  What I tried to do was based on some 44 

conversations that we had, I guess I was Monday night, but it 45 

seems like a long time ago, is sort of capture some of the ideas 46 

that were discussed.  What I did was I crafted two additional 47 

alternatives. 48 
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 1 

What I have here on the screen is a table.  In the table, I have 2 

the different components that we discussed in terms of what 3 

comprises accountability measures and then on the right-hand 4 

side, we have the different alternatives and what then is 5 

selected of those attributes to make up an accountability 6 

measure. 7 

 8 

Of course, number one is our no action alternative and what you 9 

see on the screen is just the in-season part of accountability 10 

measures.  Alternative 1 is no action, which means that you 11 

wouldn’t be doing anything and I should say Alternatives 2, 3, 12 

and 4 were those that were in the document.  Then I put together 13 

the last two, Alternatives 5 and 6, to account for some of the 14 

things that were discussed.   15 

 16 

For Alternative 2, we didn’t have any in-season accountability 17 

measures, but 3, 4, 5, and 6 we did.  In all those cases, it 18 

seemed that the best way to go about developing a trigger was 19 

sort of to be monitoring the harvest and make projections and if 20 

it ever looks like the ACL would be exceeded or that trigger 21 

would be exceeded, then we could put in place those 22 

accountability measures. 23 

 24 

The actual accountability measures, Alternative 3 was one where 25 

we would try to put in place some type of mechanism that would 26 

slow down harvest.  That could be a bag limit or a trip limit 27 

and we’re still trying to figure out some ways that we could 28 

actually sort of generically apply that and that’s something 29 

that we’ll be working on further. 30 

 31 

Alternative 4, in that accountability measure it was if one 32 

sector were to look like it was going to exceed its trigger or 33 

it did exceed the ACL for that year, you would close down all 34 

sectors in the fishery. 35 

 36 

There was some objection to that and so in the two new 37 

alternatives that I put together, the in-season measure would 38 

basically be if it looks like during that year you’re going to 39 

exceed the ACL, you would then project when the ACL would be met 40 

and then you would close the particular sector that was going to 41 

exceed its ACL, if you had different sectors for that particular 42 

stock.  Some stocks we will just have a stock ACL and so you 43 

will then close down the whole fishery if it looked like you 44 

were going to exceed it. 45 

 46 

This is post-season accountability measures.  Again, it’s the 47 

same structure in the table.  The different attributes are on 48 
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the left-hand side and the alternatives are on the right-hand 1 

side. 2 

 3 

For Alternative 2, there’s no change there.  It was using a 4 

three-year average of the harvest that you would compare then to 5 

your average ACL.  If you exceeded that ACL, then you would put 6 

in place your accountability measures. 7 

 8 

That same method would be applied to Alternative 3 and then for 9 

the two new alternatives that were added, Alternative 4 would 10 

just be if at the end of the year you exceeded your ACL, you 11 

then would put in place your accountability measures in the next 12 

year. 13 

 14 

For the post-season accountability measures, we have two 15 

different ways to approach it.  One would be, which is 3(a) 16 

there, which is what we have in Alternatives 4 and 5, and that’s 17 

basically you project when the fishery is going to hit its ACL 18 

and then you would close the fishery. 19 

 20 

For Alternatives 2, 3, and 4, it’s looking at a way -- You 21 

project out into the future and try to figure out if you’re 22 

going to exceed your ACL and if it looks like you are, then what 23 

you would do is put in place something that would reduce effort 24 

and that would be reduced bag limits in the recreational fishery 25 

and established trip limits for the commercial fishery. 26 

 27 

Then in terms of overage adjustments, Alternative 2, which was 28 

that alternative that was just a post-season accountability 29 

measure, we didn’t have an overage adjustment there.  For 30 

Alternative 3, the overage adjustment would be the full amount 31 

of the overage and that would be applied to all stocks. 32 

 33 

Alternatives 4, 5, and 6 were basically if an ACL was going to 34 

be increasing in the future, you just wouldn’t allow that ACL 35 

increase to occur and this would be similar to what we’ve been 36 

doing or what we have in place for red grouper and gag. 37 

 38 

Then if a stock was under a rebuilding plan, then unless we had 39 

information that would dictate otherwise, the reduction in the 40 

follow year’s ACL would be equal to the overage for that 41 

particular year.  Those are the different alternatives and how 42 

they’re put together and, again, we had those two additional 43 

ones. 44 

 45 

What I also did was tried to organize the different species and 46 

sectors that we need to address or may want to address or 47 

actually, you guys need to do this.  Option A was just basically 48 
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-- I should say too that these options here would apply to all 1 

the different accountability measures and so in one situation, 2 

you might want to select one of those options to apply to 3 

different stocks or sectors and then for a different stock or 4 

sector, you might want to then consider another type of 5 

accountability measure and so it gives you a little bit more 6 

flexibility. 7 

 8 

Option A is basically all stocks or sectors that are currently 9 

without accountability measures and Option B would be all reef 10 

fish stocks and recreational reef fish sectors that are 11 

currently without accountability measures.  I pulled that out 12 

just because with the exception of our royal red shrimp fishery, 13 

all the species that we need to work with are reef fish stocks. 14 

 15 

Option C allows you to go back and revisit some of our current 16 

accountability measures and this would be for the recreational 17 

reef fish sector.  You could revisit those and if there was 18 

something that you would like to put in place, you could do 19 

that. 20 

 21 

Those would be gag, red grouper, greater amberjack, and gray 22 

triggerfish, but I put in a little caveat there that if a 23 

recreational fishery was managed under a quota, that wouldn’t 24 

apply in Option C and the reason why I did that is because red 25 

snapper is managed under a quota and that seemed to be a 26 

different type of management. 27 

 28 

Option D would apply then to our existing accountability 29 

measures for gray triggerfish and greater amberjack.  Option E 30 

would be for red snapper, the recreational sector for red 31 

snapper, because that is a little different, and then Option F 32 

would be the commercial royal red shrimp fishery.  That’s what I 33 

have put together.  I guess I’m looking for your input. 34 

 35 

MR. GILL:  First of all, I found it.  It’s Action 8 and I guess 36 

it looks like it’s a little out of sequence in the committee 37 

report.  You’re adding 5 and 6 to the four existing alternatives 38 

in Action 8.  Phyllis, if you could go back to the second slide, 39 

I have a question on the overage adjustment under 4(b). 40 

 41 

I think the intent in 4(b) was to do that by sector, if there 42 

were sector ACLs.  It wasn’t quite clear from the wording that 43 

that’s -- Because you talked about sector ACLs to increase, but 44 

then you talk about don’t allow the ACL to increase and so you 45 

don’t say whether it’s sector or not, but the intent in 4(b) is 46 

sector-by-sector if there are sector ACLs, is that correct? 47 

 48 
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MR. HOOD:  That’s correct.  I’m sorry if I misspoke. 1 

 2 

MR. GILL:  I don’t think it was a misspoke.  It’s the wording 3 

that confused me there.  I haven’t fully absorbed all these, but 4 

I think that it’s a good step in the right direction and I’m not 5 

quite sure I see how they all fit and maybe it’s a matrix thing 6 

or something that’s required with all the options and why one 7 

works with the other.  I think it would take some thinking, but 8 

at least we can do that between now and next time. 9 

 10 

I think 5 and 6 go a good ways to resolving some of the 11 

difficulties and concerns that were expressed in committee with 12 

the previous four alternatives and once I understand it, then I 13 

can comment further. 14 

 15 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I understand about measures that we do when 16 

fisheries are under quota and you said that the recreational red 17 

snapper fishery was only -- That’s the only fishery they were 18 

under a quota, but I thought all of the fisheries are actually 19 

under quotas, but it’s just that that’s the only fishery that I 20 

thought we were required to shut down once the quota or 21 

allocation had been met.  Maybe I’m just thinking quota and 22 

allocations as two different things or -- Could you help me with 23 

that a little bit? 24 

 25 

MR. HOOD:  I used the quota as a way to distinguish red snapper 26 

from some of the other recreational stocks and it just seemed 27 

that was a nice way to delineate them.  I think that -- Again, I 28 

was just trying to, in putting together the species, to look for 29 

similar reasons why we might want to either put in similar 30 

measures or do something a little differently and I was 31 

concerned that if I just said for all stocks that currently had 32 

accountability measures, somebody would say we can’t do -- We 33 

don’t want to select this option because we don’t want to mess 34 

with red snapper or we want to address red snapper in a 35 

different way, just because that’s always a species of interest. 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we ought to -- As I understand where we 38 

left it, we were going to revisit gag accountability measures in 39 

Amendment 32.  Is that right, Steven? 40 

 41 

MR. ATRAN:  We have accountability measures, but they’ve been 42 

simplified just to make sure we introduce overage adjustments 43 

into them. 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do we have a quota for gag recreational right 46 

now? 47 

 48 
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MR. ATRAN:  No, we do not have a quota.  We have an allocation. 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s something else we might need to talk about 3 

in Amendment 32.  I don’t know that we need to deal with gag in 4 

this one, since we’re dealing with it in Amendment 32.  I think 5 

you ought to talk about does anyone want to revisit greater 6 

amberjack or gray triggerfish.  We already have accountability 7 

measures on those and unless someone wants to revisit them, I 8 

think we ought to put those aside and not do anything with them. 9 

 10 

Then I think you ought to talk about does anyone want to do 11 

anything with red snapper.  The statute requires that we have 12 

quotas and in-season closures on those and so that’s pretty well 13 

set by that and I guess we could have discussions about 14 

paybacks, which would really be a recreational issue, but I 15 

think we ought to decide at this meeting whether we want to 16 

revisit any of these and if there’s no interest in revisiting 17 

these, then let’s just be done with those and move on with the 18 

other ones that we don’t have accountability for. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  I agree with Roy and I don’t think we need a motion 21 

for that, but I don’t have any sense, at least from my 22 

standpoint, that it makes any sense to revisit those.  I did 23 

want to ask a question of Peter and it relates to the options. 24 

 25 

It seems to me that parsing out the species, there may be 26 

different ways of looking at it than the ones you outlined in 27 

options.  One possibility is that we come back with additional 28 

options on different ways to parse that out and I don’t know 29 

where that’s going or whether it’s even desirable, but would you 30 

agree that there’s different ways to look at that and that 31 

perhaps if they rise to the level of consideration that that 32 

might be done?  I’m not suggesting we ought to be going that 33 

way.  I’m just trying to understand how that all fits together. 34 

 35 

MR. HOOD:  We can.  I think there’s multiple ways that you can 36 

look at this.  We’ve tried to deconstruct accountability 37 

measures and then reconstruct them and I think with that there’s 38 

nuances that could dictate how species are applied. 39 

 40 

MR. GILL:  One of the things that my sense is would help on this 41 

is that we look at a tabular list several ways.  One is, for 42 

example, all those species that have like accountability 43 

measures and so the commonality is you’ve got the same 44 

accountability measure and you’re in this list. 45 

 46 

Another one is to go by species groupings and have the 47 

accountability measures be the variable, so that you could be 48 



86 

 

looking at it in different ways and say, have we got this all 1 

right?  I think several of those would be helpful in ultimately 2 

coming to a decision on how we’re going. 3 

 4 

MR. HOOD:  We can do that.  If you have any ideas now, that 5 

would be great or if you have any ideas before the next meeting 6 

and if you could share those, we could certainly try to address 7 

them. 8 

 9 

MR. GILL:  I’ll get with you later. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  Peter, can you go to the last slide you had?  12 

There’s one that says “Stocks Needing AMs” and is that in this -13 

- We’ve already got all the IFQs are covered and taken care of 14 

and so it’s really that list under “Stocks Requiring AMs” then 15 

is what we need to deal with in this amendment, right? 16 

 17 

MR. HOOD:  That’s right. 18 

 19 

MR. GILL:  The left-hand column needs recreational AMs, right?  20 

Why are you dismissing that? 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  You’re correct.  That’s right and we do.  I guess 23 

one of the questions with some of those, like yellowedge and the 24 

deepwater species, is whether we actually need sector specifics 25 

or whether the recreational catch is so small -- We’ve got to 26 

figure out how to deal with that, because I don’t -- Even if the 27 

recreational proportion is small, I don’t think we can just 28 

dismiss it, but we’ll have to have some rationale to explain 29 

that. 30 

 31 

DR. ABELE:  Peter, I want to thank you for putting all that 32 

together.  It’s a great help and I think the organization will 33 

allow us to tighten it up and move forward pretty quickly and 34 

getting it done that fast, I just want to say thank you. 35 

 36 

Due to time constraints, Mr. Atran briefly discussed the status 37 

of the remaining actions.  Action 6, Generic Framework 38 

Procedure, only minor wording changes were made to the 39 

alternatives.  A preferred alternative is not needed at this 40 

time, but will be needed before going to public hearings.  41 

 42 

Action 7, Initial Specification of Annual Catch Limits, several 43 

ABCs have been assigned by the SSC and an SSC meeting has been 44 

scheduled in March to complete that task.  However, staff may 45 

not be able to complete the inclusions of proposed ACLs and 46 

optionally ACTs in this section without having a preferred 47 

alternative for the ACL/ACT control rule. 48 
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 1 

MR. GILL:  I think we ought to talk about this a little bit, 2 

Steve, because we’ve already gone by that and the council has 3 

not indicated any intention of specifying a preferred for an 4 

ACL/ACT control rule and so given that, what’s that do to April 5 

and/or June and affecting the timeline, in your estimation? 6 

 7 

MR. ATRAN:  Based on our earlier discussion, my intent right now 8 

is to come back in April and we will have some sort of a table 9 

that will show you how the ACT recommendation would work out 10 

under each of the alternatives that we have in here and so we 11 

will cover all of the stocks and stock groupings that we have. 12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  That gets us to the point you wanted to be at today 14 

and so we wouldn’t have done any of the choosing of ACLs and it 15 

is not inconceivable that we won’t accept a control rule and so 16 

that says, to me, that come the end of April, we won’t have 17 

identified all the -- We may have a decision on a control rule 18 

and that seems likely, but we may not have a decision on all the 19 

ACLs and that seems problematic in terms of going forward with a 20 

public hearing document. 21 

 22 

MR. ATRAN:  What you’ll have is for Alternative 2, which is the 23 

spreadsheet method, we’ll have what the ACL or ACT would work 24 

out to for each stock and stock grouping.  For Alternative 3, 25 

which is the flow chart method, we’ll have a solution for each 26 

grouping and for Alternative 4, which is to use a fixed 27 

percentage buffer, we’ll have a solution. 28 

 29 

You’ll have every possible ACL/ACT that comes out of all the 30 

alternatives that are in here right now.  The only problem that 31 

you might have is if you go with Alternative 1, which is the no 32 

action alternative, then the council is going to have to go 33 

through the stocks one-by-one and decide what you want to set. 34 

 35 

MR. GILL:  That’s my point.  That is a viable option and where 36 

we might be and if that’s where we get to, then the timeline 37 

gets really pushed and that’s the question I wanted to raise.  38 

If that’s where we go and we do not choose an ACL/ACT control 39 

rule, then we’ve got a huge amount of work to try to get a 40 

public hearing draft out the door in April and I would say that 41 

the odds of achieving that are very shaky and that would push, I 42 

would presume, push the public hearing document approval to 43 

June.  Is there a comment by the agency? 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  I can tell you we need to approve this document 46 

in June and so if you have those concerns, then we need to spend 47 

whatever time it takes today to address those or to structure 48 



88 

 

the document in a way that we don’t. 1 

 2 

Otherwise, we’re going to get to a point where I think we’re 3 

going to have to go forward with something generic that we can 4 

get done by June and then if you want to come in and refine it 5 

later on, we can come in and make some changes to it, but we 6 

need to get this document done by June, in my view. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  The council has not taken action on an ACL/ACT 9 

control rule at this meeting, thus far.  Nobody else has weighed 10 

in at this point.  It seems to me the council is unwilling at 11 

this meeting to take a position regarding that rule. 12 

 13 

That says to me that come April, one decision that it may come 14 

to is Alternative 1 and that’s the point I’m trying to address.  15 

I don’t see how we can proceed further at this meeting relative 16 

to the control rule unless somebody on the council is willing to 17 

-- Well, nine members of the council are willing to support a 18 

decision on an alternative and we haven’t done that thus far. 19 

 20 

I think it’s a very real possibility that come April that we may 21 

be with Alternative 1 or we won’t be able to get through all of 22 

these.  I wanted to put that on the record. 23 

 24 

MR. ATRAN:  One possibility, and it’s about the only thing I can 25 

think of off the top of my head right now, is to modify the no 26 

action alternative, which is Alternative 1, to state that in the 27 

absence of any other control rule that ACL equals ABC, unless 28 

the council decides otherwise. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mr. Gill, will you advise us on what we should 31 

do? 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  No, I just think, and I’ve said this for quite a 34 

while, but I understand the agency’s desire to have this sucker 35 

out in June.  I think it has got a significant chance of not 36 

being done in June and I just want that to be known and 37 

understood or at least that’s my view and I don’t know what the 38 

rest of the council thinks, but I think it’s a very real 39 

possibility and wanting it is one thing and getting it done is 40 

yet another. 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  Then we need to try to come up with a solution.  43 

Is the problem that you don’t want an ACT or what exactly is the 44 

problem and what is an alternative that we can put in here that 45 

fixes that? 46 

 47 

MR. GILL:  First of all, I’m one of seventeen.  The other 48 
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sixteen have not weighed in on what they want to do and they 1 

have not indicated a druthers and so I’m just trying to point 2 

out given where we are, this is how I see the road proceeding 3 

and putting the discussion on the table. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think then we ought to have some more 6 

discussion now about whether you’re going to want to set ACTs or 7 

not for these stocks and try to figure out something to get 8 

around the problem. 9 

 10 

I can tell you it’s going to be a real problem if we don’t take 11 

final action in June, because that’s going to make it very 12 

difficult for us to get this done and implemented by the end of 13 

the year, which is what the statute requires, and there are a 14 

lot of eyes focused on this stuff right now. 15 

 16 

I think we need to spend the time it takes to come up with some 17 

sort of solution to it.  Now, one way to do this might be to add 18 

an alternative in here that says do not establish an ACT and the 19 

control rule for ACL is equal to ABC, like Steve suggested.  20 

That’s not status quo and that would be a new alternative, I 21 

guess, but we need to think of some way around this, Bob, and 22 

I’m not sure where it is you want to go with this. 23 

 24 

MR. GILL:  Roy, I’m not trying to drive the wagon here.  I’m 25 

just trying to point out my concerns about getting it done by 26 

June and where I see hang-ups and I don’t know where I want to 27 

go with it at this point in time. 28 

 29 

As I expressed in committee, I’m not comfortable with the 30 

control rule, because I think what we saw were the easy ones and 31 

the ones that are a problem are the hard ones.  Maybe adding an 32 

alternative might help that, for that ultimate decision in 33 

April. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  If we don’t have an ACL/ACT control rule, which I 36 

guess is not required, then what are you going to set the ACL, 37 

equal to ABC?  That would seem to be the implication.  The 38 

purpose of the control rule is to describe how you’re going to 39 

reduce it from the ABC.  If you’re not going to have a control 40 

rule, then it would seem to me that you’re saying we’re going to 41 

set it equal to ABC. 42 

 43 

MR. GILL:  No, one other possibility would be that we 44 

individually set ACLs for species or species groupings on an 45 

individual basis for using whatever rationale might apply to the 46 

species or groupings in question.  That’s kind of what 47 

Alternative 1 says now and so yes, maybe adding another 48 
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alternative makes it a little bit easier if we get into that 1 

quandary and that’s fine. 2 

 3 

I’m not trying to drive this anywhere, Roy.  What I’m trying to 4 

do is recognize that I think we may have a problem and if we’ve 5 

got ways around it, I’m fully supportive of trying to figure out 6 

a way to do that.  I’m not looking to delay it past June.  On 7 

the other hand, I don’t want to have a document that’s going to 8 

drive our fishery management behavior for the next ten years in 9 

some kind of shambles and say that’s what we’re going with, just 10 

because of June. 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  I understand that, Bob, but we’ve been dealing 13 

with this for a long time now and so if we’re going to establish 14 

ACLs for each fishery, then we need to talk about asking staff 15 

to restructure this to put in alternatives to do that. 16 

 17 

We could go through Alternative 1 or put another alternative in 18 

here that lists all the fisheries that we’re dealing with in 19 

this and then make a series of alternatives that would be 20 

establish ACL equal to ABC, ACL equal to some percentage of ABC, 21 

90 percent or 80 percent, and we could have some alternatives 22 

like that and have them in the document when we come back in 23 

April, so if that’s where we want to go, we can go down that 24 

path.   25 

 26 

It sounds like to me that that’s probably what we need to do 27 

here, is to go to another alternative in this that basically 28 

lists all the groups and allows you to set ACL equal to ABC or 29 

at some fraction of ABC.  Would that set up the groundwork to 30 

allow us to keep this moving? 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  I think that’s one approach, but I would certainly 33 

like to hear more discussion by the council.  This is a you-and-34 

me discussion and you and I do not constitute the council, as 35 

much as we might like. 36 

 37 

DR. ABELE:  I’m not contributing much to this discussion because 38 

I don’t think I have enough knowledge to do so.  My concern is 39 

when I tried to match the control rule into an actionable 40 

statement, it wasn’t clear to me that we would not end up with 41 

unintended consequences and simply I didn’t know enough on each 42 

of the species and how it might play out. 43 

 44 

I did try and work through it fairly carefully, but I just don’t 45 

feel that I knew enough or there was enough information there to 46 

avoid an unintended consequence, because the longer I’m here, 47 

the more I realize that when we’ve put something as an 48 
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amendment, it’s there. 1 

 2 

MR. GILL:  Roy, let me suggest that you float a motion or 3 

motions to try and provide the breadth that you think we need to 4 

avoid a shipwreck in April. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll make a motion that we add another 7 

alternative here that would allow for each of the species we’re 8 

setting ACLs for or species groupings to select from 9 

alternatives that would set ACL equal to some fraction of ABC. 10 

 11 

I would ask if that’s clear to staff, but that would then allow 12 

you, Bob, if you don’t like any of the control rules that are 13 

out here and you want to craft it individually for each group, 14 

you could come in and set ACL equal to ABC or ACL equal to some 15 

lower percentage of ABC. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s your motion, Roy?  18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s my motion. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We need a second. 22 

 23 

MR. GILL:  I’ll second that. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Steve Atran, 26 

are you clear on this? 27 

 28 

MR. ATRAN:  I’m clear on this, but this isn’t a whole lot 29 

different from Alternative 4, where we have options that say to 30 

set ACT equal to a 25 percent buffer or some other percentage.  31 

The only difference I see here is that we might have a set of 32 

options that says to set it to a 10 percent buffer, a 20 percent 33 

buffer, and so forth.  What I’m thinking is that maybe instead 34 

of adding an alternative, we might restructure Alternative 4 to 35 

be this item. 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would be okay with that.  I think implicit in 38 

my motion is we’re not going to have ACTs and we’re just going 39 

to set ACLs.  Maybe I don’t fully understand some of these, but 40 

the difference is that this one allows us to go through ACL-by-41 

ACL and make different choices for each different taxonomic of 42 

species-specific group. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree with you, Roy.  I think even if there 45 

is some overlap and redundancy, I do think this makes it a 46 

little clearer. 47 

 48 
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MR. ATRAN:  Roy’s explanation now does point out the difference.  1 

The current Alternative 4 would apply a percent buffer across 2 

the board and you’re talking about looking at each individual 3 

grouping. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s correct. 6 

 7 

MR. ATRAN:  I understand what’s going on.  That should stay in 8 

Action 8, which is the accountability measures action. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  This is in setting ACLs, not accountability 11 

measures. 12 

 13 

MR. ATRAN:  I’m sorry and you’re correct.  It’s Action 4. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  I think that’s a good alternative to put in there and 16 

that might help bridge the problem that I see getting to an 17 

endpoint, if the inclination was to go to Alternative 1, because 18 

then we would have a huge amount -- I’m supportive of this 19 

motion. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Finally, we’re making some headway.  Any 22 

further discussion on this motion?   23 

 24 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  What we could also do, Mr. Chairman, here is 25 

that when we go to these fractions, what I think would help a 26 

lot is to show you the exact poundage associated with this. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion?  All in favor of the motion 29 

signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 30 

 31 

DR. ABELE:  Action 9, Performance Standards and Review, this 32 

section contains alternatives to specify how a review of the 33 

system of ACLs and accountability measures would be conducted if 34 

triggered under the National Standard 1 Guidelines by ACL being 35 

exceeded more than once in a four-year period.  A preferred 36 

alternative is not needed at this time, but will be needed 37 

before going to public hearings.  38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess on Action 9, it’s not entirely clear to 40 

me that that’s necessary in this amendment.  The statute, I 41 

think, Shepherd, or the guidelines require that if we exceed an 42 

ACL more than so many times in some period of years that we’re 43 

supposed to come in and review it.  I guess I would ask Steve if 44 

you could explain to me why we really need this. 45 

 46 

MR. ATRAN:  The National Standard Guidelines state that if ACL 47 

is exceeded more than once in four years that it should trigger 48 
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a review of the system of accountability measures and annual 1 

catch limits, but there’s nothing about how to conduct that 2 

review. 3 

 4 

It also goes on to say that the council could choose a more 5 

conservative measure for what triggers a review and so in Action 6 

9, there’s two sub-actions and one says Performance Standards 7 

and it has two alternatives that could both be adopted. 8 

 9 

Alternative 2 would implement exactly what the National Standard 10 

Guidelines say, that the review is implemented if ACL is 11 

exceeded more than once in four years, but it goes on to specify 12 

how it would be implemented.  It says that there would be an ad 13 

hoc accountability measures AP convened to do the review. 14 

 15 

Then Alternative 3 applies a more conservative process for 16 

stocks that are in a rebuilding plan.  If ACL is exceeded more 17 

than once throughout the entire rebuilding plan, the review 18 

would be implemented. 19 

 20 

Having said that, neither of these alternatives is required.  21 

You could decide that if a review is necessary that you’ll 22 

decide at that time how to conduct it.   23 

 24 

Then Sub-Action 2 contains some alternatives to ensure that even 25 

stocks, and I’m thinking mainly of the data-poor stocks, where 26 

we might set an ACL and then never revisit it again -- That was 27 

intended to put some procedure in to ensure that at least at 28 

some periodic period, every five years or whatever, we do 29 

revisit those ACLs to make sure they’re appropriate, but, again, 30 

it’s not necessary.  It’s not required under the National 31 

Standard Guidelines.  If you feel comfortable with the ACLs that 32 

we’re going to place initially, you might not want to schedule 33 

those periodic reviews. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What’s your pleasure, Dr. Crabtree? 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think given the numbers of decisions we are 38 

required to make now and the complexity of them -- I don’t think 39 

this is required and I don’t think any of the other ACL 40 

amendments that I’m involved with with the other councils have 41 

this in it now and so I think my preference is let’s put this 42 

out.  We’ll deal with this after we get this done and when we 43 

come up for reviews and make those decisions then.  We’ve got 44 

enough on our plate now.  I would move that we move Action 9 to 45 

Considered but Rejected, just to simplify this. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Any further 48 
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discussion?  Any objections?  The motion passes. 1 

 2 

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, before we leave this Generic ACL/AM, 3 

let’s back up to earlier in the committee report.  We had the 4 

motion for deleting species or species groupings from the 5 

fishery management plan and in committee, I think it was Dr. 6 

Crabtree who requested that some criteria be developed for that 7 

and the question I would ask is I’ve gotten a few here and would 8 

you prefer that I work with staff or would you like to discuss 9 

it here at council? 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think probably working with staff is the most 12 

productive way to go on that.  I’m going to continue with the 13 

committee report.  We’re at Scoping Document for Earned Income 14 

Requirement/Crew Size Amendment. 15 

 16 

Assane summarized the scoping document for an amendment 17 

considering the elimination or modifications to income 18 

qualification criteria for the renewal of commercial permits in 19 

the Gulf and adjustments to crew size limits on dually permitted 20 

vessels, Tab G, Number 6.   21 

 22 

Issues to be discussed during scoping include the type of 23 

disaster or event that would trigger a temporary suspension of 24 

the requirements, adjustments to income sources to be considered 25 

in determining eligibility, and the relevance of income 26 

requirements within the current regulatory environment.   27 

 28 

The council indicated that the amendment in development should 29 

be limited to reef fish permits.  Income requirements for 30 

Spanish and king mackerel could be included in the Joint Coastal 31 

Migratory Pelagics Amendment 19.   32 

 33 

Sections of the amendment dealing with crew size will address 34 

the maximum crew size regulations for dual-permitted vessels.  35 

Issues to be discussed during scoping would include safety 36 

considerations associated with spearfishing under the maximum 37 

crew size allowed, crew size limits between vessels with or 38 

without a certificate of inspection, and the relevance of crew 39 

size limits for fisheries managed under IFQs.  The committee 40 

discussed the possible scoping locations. 41 

 42 

By consensus, the committee recommends that the council hold 43 

scoping meetings for the Generic Plan Amendment Addressing Crew 44 

Size and Income Requirements in the following cities: Galveston; 45 

Corpus Christi; Kenner, Louisiana; Gulfport/Biloxi; Mobile; 46 

Florida Keys; Tampa; and Panama City.  We have a committee 47 

motion.  Is there any objections to the motion? 48 
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 1 

MR. GILL:  It’s not an objection, Mr. Chairman, but the wording 2 

puzzles me a little bit.  The way I read it, it’s having scoping 3 

meetings only for crew size and income requirements and I assume 4 

it’s for the whole amendment, including -- Is that correct? 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, that’s correct.  Any other discussions on 7 

this motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  I believe, Dr. 8 

Abele, that concludes the committee report? 9 

 10 

DR. ABELE:  That concludes the committee report. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anything else to be discussed on this 13 

committee?  If not, we’re going to take a short break to let 14 

folks check out.  We’re a little ahead of schedule.  Let’s 15 

reconvene at ten minutes after ten and that will give us a few 16 

extra minutes to check out, for those that haven’t done so yet. 17 

 18 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Something has just come up on Other 21 

Business and it has to do with an exempted fishing permit and 22 

council members should realize that under Section P-2 there’s an 23 

exempted fishing permit request that you might want to look over 24 

before that comes up at the end of the meeting. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ll take that up under Other Business.  We’re 27 

ready for Reef Fish and I’ve consulted with Mr. Gill and he has 28 

a plan. 29 

 30 

REEF FISH COMMITTEE REPORT 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  That’s scary.  The game plan here is we left off in 33 

the Reef Fish Committee under Agenda Item XI, which we were 34 

discussing the IFQ Discussion Paper, Tab E, Number 11.  If you 35 

all recollect, since most of you were there, we were at the 36 

tail-end of that document and Andy was discussing -- Andy, if 37 

you would go back to the podium and pick up where you left off, 38 

sir. 39 

 40 

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  We’ve identified roughly seven or eight 41 

administrative changes that we would like to at least have 42 

considered with the program.  At least one of these we’re doing 43 

rulemaking on, which I discussed the other day, and I’ll ask 44 

Tracy to maybe come up and talk about a few other of these, but 45 

a lot of these are related to enforcement at the dock and just 46 

some clarifications to the regulations. 47 

 48 
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We have potential revisions for ensuring the captain remains at 1 

the landing site, in the event that there’s an issue with the 2 

landing transaction, just for enforcement to be able to 3 

communicate with the captain about the landing.  We have a 4 

proposal for amending landing notices. 5 

 6 

Right now, there’s a three to twelve-hour advance notice of 7 

landing and obviously vessels run into bad weather and they run 8 

into tides and sometimes they can’t get back to the dock around 9 

the time they said that they’re landing and so to narrow in on 10 

the time that they’re landing, we’re proposing kind of a landing 11 

window and if they’re not landing within that timeframe, they 12 

can amend their notice to revise when they’re landing. 13 

 14 

Some restrictions proposed for completing landing transactions, 15 

as well as offloading.  Cost recovery, we’re having a real issue 16 

with a small number of dealers just not wanting to pay cost 17 

recovery in the timeframes that are specified.   18 

 19 

We end up doing a lot of administrative work to follow up with 20 

those dealers and we’ve had some lapse as much as ninety days 21 

after when payment is due and so we’ve looked into what Alaska 22 

does in terms of cost recovery and how payments are received and 23 

that’s a possibility for consideration as well, to help enhance 24 

compliance with the existing regulations. 25 

 26 

Then probably three or four shareholders have passed away since 27 

the start of the grouper tilefish program and probably many more 28 

since the start of the red snapper program.  Right now, we have 29 

no death or disability provisions for either one of these 30 

programs. 31 

 32 

There are some administrative policies that we currently abide 33 

by internally in terms of how these shares can be transferred 34 

over to other people, but it is not something that’s explicitly 35 

laid out in regulations and probably would benefit to be 36 

clarified in regulations. 37 

 38 

Then we also talk about a divestment provision.  We do monitor 39 

shareholdings and prevent share caps from being exceeded based 40 

on transfers.  What is a possibility, although we’ve never 41 

encountered it, is if the shareholdings of a corporation change 42 

-- We can’t prevent the shareholders changing the amount of 43 

shares that they hold within a corporation and ultimately, you 44 

could have a corporate shareholding shift to the point where the 45 

share cap would be exceeded and so we want to put in some 46 

divestment provisions that if that occurs that they would have 47 

to divest themselves of shareholdings within a certain period of 48 
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time. 1 

 2 

This is something that New England is also wrestling with with 3 

their sector programs and something I think that would just be a 4 

good addition to the program, to ensure that we’re maintaining 5 

shares within share caps. 6 

 7 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Andy.  So that I understand this 8 

correctly, you’re looking for if there is interest in any of the 9 

eight items, action by the council to move forward.  Is that 10 

correct? 11 

 12 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Yes, I think we could approach it one of two 13 

ways.  You could certainly approach it more from a council 14 

regulatory standpoint as part of the five-year review, if these 15 

are provisions that you would want to change. 16 

 17 

I think a lot of these are administrative changes and that if 18 

you’re supportive of pursuing these changes, we could do 19 

proposed rulemaking and get input from the public and ultimately 20 

do final rulemaking based on input we receive regarding these 21 

revisions, but some of these I think are just clarifying your 22 

existing intent and things that weren’t necessarily alternatives 23 

or actions that you ever voted on.  They’re just components of 24 

the program that were part of the IFQ implementation. 25 

 26 

MR. GILL:  Thank you.  I would note at this time that the first 27 

item there is the third item on Other Business and so we’ll be 28 

addressing that specifically.   29 

 30 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, I have a couple of questions.  The 31 

presentation you started with yesterday and then stopped, is 32 

this the same presentation we’re talking about?  It hasn’t been 33 

added to or nothing taken away?  I want to make sure that we’re 34 

all on the same page.  Is that correct? 35 

 36 

MR. GILL:  It’s Tab B-11. 37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Tab B-11, the same one that he started to give 39 

yesterday? 40 

 41 

MR. GILL:  Correct. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  I had a question about the fees, because 44 

if they’re not paying you what they’re supposed to and, of 45 

course, there even should be a penalty to that, but there are 46 

situations, and I know this -- I know this from my past history. 47 

 48 
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There are commercial fishermen that share up in different ways 1 

as to how they are paid.  Some of them are not paid until all 2 

the expenses comes off the top, such as like some of your 3 

historical captains and stuff, because it’s like a contract and 4 

they’ve already been in this type of agreement. 5 

 6 

Now I don’t know who owns these shares that these men are 7 

fishing, but if they’re being paid $2.00 a pound, that’s what 8 

they’re being paid.  If they’re being paid $4.00 a pound, then 9 

they should pay you on $4.00.  I think you all need to go out 10 

and get a little bit more clarification on that area. 11 

 12 

Myself, I truly feel if they’re not paying you what they’re 13 

being paid for, then, of course -- I mean even attach some 14 

penalty or fine to it, but I know that you can’t just go out 15 

there and say everybody is getting this or this seems to be the 16 

average price and so everybody is going to have to pay this, 17 

because everybody doesn’t get paid the same.  Is that one of the 18 

issues? 19 

 20 

When I looked at the numbers, it didn’t look like an awful lot 21 

of transactions shows a lower level and the reason I say that is 22 

if you go back and look to see how those shares had shifted, the 23 

big guys that owned all of them, it’s not that way anymore.   24 

 25 

The numbers have changed and maybe these individuals are selling 26 

not to Fulton’s Fish Market or somewhere.  Maybe they’re selling 27 

to a restaurant that’s allowed to purchase these fish.  I don’t 28 

understand all the mechanisms, but all I’m saying is I wish you 29 

all could check into that a little more thoroughly.  Thank you. 30 

 31 

MR. STRELCHECK:  In response, business practices vary by dealer 32 

and by fisherman, obviously.  What we’ve done in looking at this 33 

change is we’ve gotten a lot of input, through conversations 34 

with dealers and fishermen, that have reported low price 35 

information and oftentimes the low price information is because 36 

of allocation that’s being leased to the fishermen and then 37 

taken off the top of the actual ex-vessel price reported.  38 

There’s also instances where goods and services based on the 39 

boat, fuel, ice, groceries and all of that, is also deducted.   40 

 41 

I guess the issue that we see is that these are two separate 42 

transactions.  Allocation is leased initially prior to a fishing 43 

trip and the price paid is completed after the fishing trip.  44 

It’s being treated as one transaction in terms of reporting 45 

price information and it’s also not consistent. 46 

 47 

Even though fishermen are leasing allocation at $3.00 a pound, 48 
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some will come in and still report an ex-vessel price of $4.50 a 1 

pound, while others will report $1.50 a pound.  The impact on 2 

those that are reporting the actual true ex-vessel price is 3 

greater.  They’re paying a greater burden of the cost recovery. 4 

 5 

The other thing I’ll point out and granted this is under Other 6 

Business, is that we are seeing a substantial increasing trend 7 

in lower prices being reported.  25 percent of the red snapper 8 

pounds landed were $2.00 or less per pound in 2010 and that has 9 

increased from the first three years of the program. 10 

 11 

The council, in deliberating over the program, had talked about 12 

standardizing ex-vessel prices versus reported ex-vessel prices 13 

to somewhat avoid this issue, but the challenge with that is 14 

prices vary throughout the Gulf of Mexico and it’s hard to come 15 

up with one standard price. 16 

 17 

The proposal that we’re making to change the definition at this 18 

point is to clarify that the ex-vessel price reported would not 19 

include deductions for allocation or for other goods and 20 

services delivered. 21 

 22 

MR. GILL:  In that regard, Andy, how do you -- I guess we’ll get 23 

into that. 24 

 25 

MR. SAPP:  Two quick ones, Andy.  Do you know what the annual 26 

cost to administer the red snapper IFQ program is to the agency 27 

and do we recover all of that or what percentage through the 28 

cost recovery fees that we collect? 29 

 30 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Specifically related to red snapper, we were 31 

exceeding the cost of administering the program.  The first 32 

three years, we collected $240,000 to $300,000 and costs were 33 

running well above that.  I think 3 percent was cost recovery, 34 

but I think we were estimating about 5 to 7 percent is what it 35 

was costing to administer the program. 36 

 37 

Now with grouper and tilefish, we’re just now looking at cost 38 

recovery funds coming in and seeing how much it’s costing us now 39 

to administer both the programs collectively. 40 

 41 

MR. GILL:  To that point, Andy, the line is probably asymptotic 42 

and so does that suggest that perhaps in the future there may be 43 

a reduction from the 3 percent? 44 

 45 

MR. STRELCHECK:  That is one of the things that we’re required 46 

to review and look at, is our administrative, enforcement, and 47 

monitoring costs less than the costs that we’re recovering and 48 
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if they are less than the costs that we’re recovering, then we 1 

could reduce the cost recovery fee. 2 

 3 

MR. HENDRIX:  Ed asked my first question and the other is, what 4 

do you need from the council in order to bring this up to a 5 

reasonable collection point?  The original intent for the 6 

council was for the administrative fees of this program to be 7 

paid by the fishermen.  That was extremely clear in the 8 

discussion.  What does NOAA Fisheries need from the council in 9 

order to bring this back to a reasonable collection process? 10 

 11 

MR. STRELCHECK:  We’re capped at 3 percent in terms of cost 12 

recovery by the Magnuson Act and so we can’t collect anything 13 

more than that and so if the costs exceed 3 percent, then that’s 14 

the burden that the government takes on to manage the program. 15 

 16 

In terms of what I think we’re looking for from you, I just 17 

wanted to brief you that we are proposing this through a current 18 

proposed rule and if you have any input or comments or concerns 19 

regarding this proposal, we would certainly appreciate that 20 

input as we move forward. 21 

 22 

We will give, obviously, opportunity for fishermen and 23 

constituents to comment on the proposed rule as we do rulemaking 24 

and this is all tied to the red snapper TAC increase rule. 25 

 26 

The other administrative change that we’re making and I guess is 27 

under Other Business as well is we’re extending the window for 28 

our maintenance of the IFQ system.  Right now, we have a twelve-29 

hour maintenance window, from 6:00 P.M. on December 31st through 30 

6:00 A.M. on January 1. 31 

 32 

We work very hard to get everything done over New Year’s Eve, 33 

but what we’re finding is that no one is fishing January 1 early 34 

in the morning to begin with and so we want to extend that 35 

window a little bit longer and give us some flexibility so that 36 

we have essentially a twenty-hour maintenance window rather than 37 

a twelve-hour maintenance window.   38 

 39 

Based on our estimates, it will have no impact, because we don’t 40 

receive any transactions or notifications during that timeframe, 41 

based on the first four years of these programs. 42 

 43 

MR. GILL:  So that’s none and not just a few? 44 

 45 

MR. STRELCHECK:  We have gotten a few notifications in, but 46 

they’ve been late in the day, 5:00 or 6:00, on January 1 and so 47 

we view this as there’s going to be no impact.  Even if a 48 
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notification comes in, we do have backup procedures with our 1 

call service, so that notification can be made and received, but 2 

a landing transaction wouldn’t be able to be completed until the 3 

system is back up and running. 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Just some comments on the cost.  It was actually 6 

Congress that set the price as to what could be paid and a lot 7 

of these fees that you’re talking about, like enforcement, you 8 

have to have enforcement out there with or without them.  9 

However, they’re being tacked on to this program as though if we 10 

didn’t have this program that enforcement wouldn’t exist. 11 

 12 

I don’t know how many more enforcement agents we have hired just 13 

for the IFQ, but all of that was known right upfront of the 14 

fees, because the very first time the very first IFQ was passed 15 

by the council and industry went to Washington and had something 16 

passed so that it could not be implemented. 17 

 18 

Then all of those fees and costs and what was involved went 19 

before the Senators and the Congressmen and there was lots of 20 

discussions about what they should have to pay for and what they 21 

shouldn’t and so that’s how that 3 percent thing actually came 22 

into play. 23 

 24 

I’m sure, like I said, you are going to have enforcement costs, 25 

but you’re going to have enforcement out there anyway.  You’ve 26 

got to have it and so I don’t understand some of the fees that 27 

they’re adding on to this program and maybe they can explain 28 

them to me. 29 

 30 

MR. GILL:  Mr. Dunn is chomping at the bit to respond, but I 31 

would allow for a comment first and that’s the fees that are 32 

chargeable to the program are the differential fees that result 33 

from the IFQ program and not the base fees that are there anyway 34 

and so enforcements costs that are already out there and exist 35 

aren’t chargeable to the program relative to the 3 percent. 36 

 37 

MR. TRACY DUNN:  Correct.  When we first started this, we were 38 

told anything we were doing with red snapper enforcement prior 39 

to the IFQ, and now grouper and tilefish, could not be charged 40 

back because we were out there anyway, but we have seen and we 41 

looked at that.  We knew we were just changing over the type of 42 

enforcement we did. 43 

 44 

What we have found though is with the use of VMS that additional 45 

costs have come into play.  Our VMS program manager has had to 46 

kind of absorb those into his program and so we’re looking at 47 

some cost recovery there. 48 
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 1 

We have not received any cost recovery money yet.  We understood 2 

the region needed to implement the program and that takes a lot 3 

of money and time.  We are negotiating with them right now and 4 

showing them what additional costs we’ve had to do some cost 5 

sharing. 6 

 7 

The biggest change in enforcement we’ve seen is from clearly a 8 

dockside -- Now, the dockside was great and that helped a lot 9 

with the offshore and trying to get people out, but we have a 10 

lot of officers responding now.  They know that a boat is coming 11 

in and they try to respond when they can and so we’re using our 12 

JEA funding to help supplement that and so we’re looking at that 13 

balance as well, but we have more people responding, which is 14 

good, and that’s one of the changes we’re going to talk about, 15 

trying to make sure the officers do meet the boats. 16 

 17 

We have more people responding, whereas before, it was a routine 18 

patrol and so now we have dedicated response and that’s adding 19 

some costs. 20 

 21 

On the investigative side, the way to get around this IFQ 22 

program, because it is fairly tight, is a lot more of a 23 

conspiracy and fraud-type violation, which requires a great deal 24 

more investigative time to bring that to a prosecutable point.   25 

 26 

We’re seeing the costs increase in just trying to bring a single 27 

case and we’re working on things right now, but we have seen 28 

that that is the trend.  Now, it’s a lot harder to do the boat-29 

side violations and so it turns more into people have to work 30 

together to hide product to get it around the system and that is 31 

a great deal more time on my investigators work plan. 32 

 33 

MS. WILLIAMS:  A question, please.  It seems like it’s the VMS 34 

that’s costing a lot of these additional funds. 35 

 36 

MR. DUNN:  It is one cost that we’ve seen increase, just one. 37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The VMS part of it, we would probably have those 39 

on the vessels with or without an IFQ, just to help enforcement 40 

know where the boats are or if they’re out there fishing and 41 

those types of things, would we not? 42 

 43 

MR. DUNN:  I would have to think back, but I thought VMS was a 44 

component of the IFQ, so that we could meet them at the dock.  45 

That really is what pushed the VMS for the reef fish. 46 

 47 

MR. STRELCHECK:  All the funds used for cost recovery are 48 
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incremental costs.  They’re in addition to what we were doing as 1 

base funding and for law enforcement, we have VMS costs 2 

associated with just updating the VMS screens for fishermen, so 3 

they can do landing notifications. 4 

 5 

We have costs associated with developing our online system.  We 6 

have IT programmers and we have customer service staff.  We have 7 

personnel to oversee the programs and we now have a call service 8 

to answer phone calls and so all of those are things that did 9 

not exist before the IFQ program and so that is where the cost 10 

recovery funds are going, in addition to law enforcement having 11 

an increased burden due to additional investigations and work 12 

that they’re conducting in relationship to the program. 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My comment to that would be when this council 15 

first looked at the cost and the individuals went to Congress, 16 

and this was way before I was ever a council member, those were 17 

one of my concerns.  That particular concern is another reason 18 

why I voted no and begged them to please not vote for this and 19 

send it up.  Of course, I didn’t -- Cost didn’t seem to be a 20 

problem then, but I guess now that it’s been implemented for the 21 

second time, now the cost is coming into play. 22 

 23 

Anytime the cost is going to equal what someone is paid for a 24 

product, you might as well just get rid of the program, because 25 

you can’t be paid $3.00 a pound for your fish or $4.00 a pound 26 

for your fish and have to pay $3.00 or $3.50 in order to pay for 27 

the administration. 28 

 29 

When the administration becomes such a burden, the National 30 

Marine Fisheries Service needs to step in and maybe buy these 31 

guys out or something and then do away with the program. 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  Any further discussion by the council on this section 34 

of the IFQ discussion paper? 35 

 36 

MR. DUNN:  Let me add one more thing.  I just wanted to make a 37 

point that we have not hired any new investigators or EOs for 38 

the program.  We haven’t received any money yet and it is a cost 39 

offset.  All we’re trying to do -- I know that the 3 percent is 40 

not paying for everything that the region has had to do and it 41 

definitely won’t pay everything we have to do, but we’re just 42 

looking for a little bit of that to offset some of our costs.  43 

That’s purely it.  We’re not looking for anything more. 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Seeing no discussion on this section of the IFQ 46 

discussion paper, is there any discussion on the IFQ discussion 47 

paper, Tab B, Number 11, by council?  Seeing none, thank you, 48 
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Andy. 1 

 2 

That moves us into Other Business, Agenda Item XII.  The first 3 

item is Reef Fish Amendment 32 and correct me if I’m wrong, 4 

Steve, but that was covered earlier when we went through 5 

Amendment 32 action-by-action.  Is that not correct? 6 

 7 

MR. ATRAN:  Are you reading off of the committee report? 8 

 9 

MR. GILL:  No, I’m on the Reef Fish Committee agenda, Item 10 

XII(a). 11 

 12 

MR. ATRAN:  Yes, Amendment 32 was covered.  I listed the other 13 

items that aren’t covered on the last page of the committee 14 

report. 15 

 16 

MR. GILL:  That’s right.  We’re going through the committee 17 

agenda and then we’ll get to the committee report.  The next 18 

item under Other Business then is the XII(b), which is the 2010 19 

Red Snapper Regulatory Amendment Codified Text, Tab B, Number 20 

13.  I guess that would be Dr. Crabtree. 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to defer it back to Andy if you have 23 

questions, but basically, this is the codified text from the 24 

proposed rule that will raise the red snapper TAC, but we have 25 

added some language in it to address some of the problems that 26 

Andy brought up. 27 

 28 

In particular, we have a definition of actual ex-vessel value, 29 

which means the total monetary sale amount a fisherman receives 30 

per pound of fish for IFQ landings from a registered IFQ dealer 31 

before any deductions are made for transferred leased allocation 32 

and goods and services.   33 

 34 

That’s the issue that Andy just went through and, Andy, there 35 

are some other things in here, the maintenance window.  It 36 

basically has to do with the timing at the very end of the year 37 

when you can’t do any more transfers, a brief window of time to 38 

allow us to balance the books and reconcile everything. 39 

 40 

I wanted to bring these to your attention before the proposed 41 

rule goes out.  There will be a public comment period on all of 42 

these, but I wanted to get your comments on it, but I feel 43 

strongly that we need to address the ex-vessel value issue, 44 

because I think right now it is inequitable in the way it’s 45 

being applied, because people are defining ex-vessel value 46 

differently. 47 

 48 
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As Andy pointed out, it is a rapidly growing problem, because we 1 

are seeing a very rapid increase in the number of dealers who 2 

are reporting prices of less than $2.00 per pound and we all 3 

understand that red snapper goes for closer to $4.00 a pound. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Roy.  Andy, for clarification, and I guess 6 

I got confused by this, but B-14 is the explanation for what’s 7 

going on in B-13 and is that not correct?  B-14 is the proposed 8 

modification to IFQ definition for vessels or something or 9 

other, but the regulatory text is B-13 actually codifies that 10 

and puts the language that is proposed, correct?  Okay.  Any 11 

comments or discussion by the council? 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  If you look at B-14, there’s a table and you can 14 

see that in 2007, we had twenty-two transactions out of nearly 15 

2,700 that reported prices of less than $1.99 a pound.  In 2010, 16 

it jumped from ninety-nine in 2009 to over 800 in 2010 that are 17 

reporting prices of less than $2.00. 18 

 19 

It’s a serious problem in a number of ways.  One, as I said, I 20 

think it is inequitable and inherently unfair and I don’t think 21 

it’s how this was intended.   22 

 23 

The other problem with it is it’s going to make it very 24 

difficult for us to evaluate the performance of the program, 25 

because one of the things we’re trying to monitor in this is ex-26 

vessel price and if we aren’t reporting in some standardized 27 

fashion, so we know what’s actually being reported, we’re not 28 

going to be able to look at what’s going on with ex-vessel 29 

prices and I think when the program was set up, that was one of 30 

the key things we were to look at. 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Roy.  Any concerns? 33 

 34 

MR. ANSON:  If I would just maybe offer a suggestion in the 35 

wording for the actual ex-vessel value, the new definition would 36 

be to add, after “allocation”, put “and/or goods and services”. 37 

 38 

MR. GILL:  Sounds like a legal question, Mr. Anson. 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll consult with Shepherd on whether we could 41 

change that “and” to a -- You’re suggesting an “or”? 42 

 43 

MR. ANSON:  I’m suggesting replacing the “and” to “and/or goods 44 

and services”. 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  Any other comments or concerns by council? 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, is there any chance that you all went back 1 

to look to see if these transactions took place at perhaps 2 

dealers that’s reporting this that was not part of the earlier 3 

ones that were reporting?  That’s what I’m wondering, if it’s 4 

because new people came into play and was doing their reporting 5 

and as far as the price, it would vary.   6 

 7 

Also, did you go back and look to see, is it because now, 8 

instead of 137 vessels has the allocation, that actually five-9 

hundred-and-something of them have allocation and maybe these 10 

real small allocations are being sold to people that’s not 11 

paying this $4.00 a pound?  Have you all done any analysis to 12 

see if that could be causing part of the issues? 13 

 14 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know and I’ll let Andy respond to that, 15 

but we’re convinced that it’s because people are deducting 16 

expenses out of the price before they report it. 17 

 18 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Certainly it could be partly because of new 19 

entrants from the grouper tilefish IFQ program.  We have looked 20 

at, of the transactions that are coming in, how many dealers are 21 

reporting those low prices and it’s an increasing trend and it’s 22 

been consistent in terms of those dealers and them reporting low 23 

prices from the start of the program, but as you can see from 24 

that graphic, it’s also been increasing over time and so there’s 25 

more dealers and more transactions that are being reported at 26 

those prices. 27 

 28 

MS. WILLIAMS:  So you’re not just talking about red snapper?  29 

You’re talking about red snapper, grouper, and tilefish in your 30 

figures? 31 

 32 

MR. STRELCHECK:  The definition would affect all the IFQ 33 

programs, but red snapper is certainly the primary species where 34 

we’re seeing the low prices being reported, because the 35 

allocation price is so high compared to the ex-vessel price. 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, if a dealer is actually paying a fisherman 38 

$2.00 a pound for fish and that’s the actual price for whatever 39 

reason -- I don’t think that’s happening, but if it was, that 40 

would be what he would report then. 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Do you have a mechanism that should you catch 43 

them and find out that they’re reporting less than what they’re 44 

actually being paid, a mechanism to fine them for doing so? 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  Tracy could comment on that.  We could go in fish 47 

houses and look at their records and things, I guess, and figure 48 
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out if they’re reporting it according to the rule.  Now, if we 1 

find someone who is deliberately misreporting, then I guess 2 

there would be fines and NOAA GC and there would be a process 3 

that we would go through to determine that. 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Maybe that’s a way to get some fine monies into 6 

law enforcement for all their hard work. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  We don’t do any of these things to get fine 9 

monies into law enforcement, but all of us understand that this 10 

IFQ program brings a great many benefits to the fishermen.  We 11 

have all, as council members, heard fishermen come up and tell 12 

us how well the program is working for them, but the program is 13 

complicated and it requires compliance and enforcement and 14 

that’s a key part of it. 15 

 16 

When we find things where something is not defined, I think we 17 

have an obligation to come in and fix these problems.  This is a 18 

problem that we didn’t foresee with the program and I think we 19 

need to fix it and then we’ll do our best to enforce it. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  Thank you.  Any further discussion by the council?  22 

If not, we’ll move on to the next item under Other Business, 23 

which is Shallow-Water Grouper Allocation and Mr. Teehan. 24 

 25 

MR. TEEHAN:  The Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation 26 

Commission has, over the period of 2005 to 2007 and 2008, has 27 

written three letters to the council requesting a review of the 28 

allocation of various aspects of the shallow-water grouper 29 

fishery. 30 

 31 

They’ve sent me to repeat that request, on the basis that 32 

they’re requesting the allocation to be revisited in line with 33 

the impact that the council actions are having on Florida’s 34 

charter and private recreational fisheries. 35 

 36 

With that having been said and these three requests have been 37 

sent in and they’ve been readdressed.  In fact, we got a 38 

response to one of those letters that indicated that the council 39 

was in the process of moving forward with developing principles, 40 

draft principles and guidelines, which have been done, and that 41 

in the period when these principles and guidelines were being 42 

developed in Amendment 30B to the Reef Fish Plan, we introduced 43 

interim allocations for several of the shallow-water grouper 44 

species. 45 

 46 

This letter then goes on to say that these allocations may be 47 

subsequently revised by the council once an approved approach 48 
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for allocating fisheries is determined and that any allocation 1 

recommended by the council shall be fair and equitable to all 2 

fishermen. 3 

 4 

My commission is asking that now that these principles and 5 

guidelines have been put in place and that we do have a strawman 6 

28, which deals with grouper allocation, that the council move 7 

forward with development of Amendment 28 and try to put that on 8 

to the 2011/2012 schedule. 9 

 10 

Having said that, Mr. Chairman, I would like to make a motion 11 

that the council add the development of Amendment 28, grouper 12 

allocation, to the 2011 or 2012 council schedule. 13 

 14 

MR. GILL:  We have a motion.  Do I hear a second? 15 

 16 

MR. SAPP:  Second. 17 

 18 

MR. GILL:  It’s seconded by Ed.  Is there discussion by the 19 

council? 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  A lot of people have had interest in this and it 22 

is something that we’ve said we were going to look at and so I 23 

don’t have a problem with the motion. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we need to look at it as well and I 26 

think the way to go is to convene the Ad Hoc Allocation 27 

Committee for the April meeting and in addition to this item, we 28 

have a NMFS-funded study on transferable right policies in the 29 

Gulf of Mexico.  That would be appropriate for that committee as 30 

well.  That’s one of the two that I had added under New 31 

Business, as a request to have a presentation by Wade Griffin, 32 

who did that study.  Can I make a motion? 33 

 34 

MR. GILL:  No, we have a motion on the floor, unless you want to 35 

do a substitute. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would just like to amend that motion to go 38 

ahead and schedule it for the April meeting. 39 

 40 

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s fine with me. 41 

 42 

MR. GILL:  We have an amended motion to schedule Amendment 28, 43 

grouper allocation, on the April council meeting agenda. 44 

 45 

MR. TEEHAN:  Does it have to be a substitute?  Can’t you just 46 

change the motion that’s on the board to reflect the friendly 47 

amendment? 48 
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 1 

MR. GILL:  The seconder has agreed with that?  Ed, do you agree 2 

with the amended motion?  All right.  Before I get to you, Kay, 3 

Dr. Bortone, relative to this motion, do you see any 4 

difficulties in terms of work schedule or impacts that we need 5 

to consider prior to considering the motion? 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  No, I don’t. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The way that I recall this working is that a 10 

council member would make a motion not based on a letter 11 

somebody wrote them, but a council member would make a motion 12 

and would give all of the rationale and justification and that’s 13 

all part of how we’re supposed to handle something like this and 14 

then bring that to the table for discussions at the next meeting 15 

and then it has to go to scoping and it has to do all sorts of 16 

things. 17 

 18 

It doesn’t just become an amendment and move -- Go read what the 19 

policy says.  I’m just stating what the policy said and I don’t 20 

see where that’s been done.  I’ve seen where someone wrote a 21 

letter and made a request and, of course, I can understand why 22 

Mr. Teehan made the motion, but still, this is not the way that 23 

I understood that it worked. 24 

 25 

MR. SAPP:  Obviously we can’t have an allocation discussion 26 

without me mouthing off about it, because I’ve doing it for 27 

months anyway, but the allocation review issue is bigger than 28 

just gag grouper.  We need to be doing it for all of the species 29 

that we manage. 30 

 31 

We’ve used the interim allocations for years because we were in 32 

the process of developing those principles and guidelines and 33 

we’ve got them in place right now and what seems appropriate to 34 

me is that we ought to convene the Ad Hoc Allocation Committee 35 

that we have in place right now and that the process include a 36 

look at the history of the development of those principles and 37 

guidelines, a review by Shep of all of the legal guidance that 38 

we’ve got that suggests the need for doing these allocation 39 

reviews, and that we consider some kind of a prioritization list 40 

for what’s the most important and that we set time tables for 41 

actually doing these reviews. 42 

 43 

I don’t know if this is more specific and deals with Amendment 44 

28 and maybe it would be more appropriate for us to just convene 45 

the committee and begin to have those discussions and see if we 46 

can’t agree on how to go about this process that we need to 47 

initiate. 48 
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 1 

MR. GILL:  Ed, are you proposing a substitute motion or speaking 2 

in opposition to the existing motion? 3 

 4 

MR. SAPP:  No, because I support the motion and I seconded it.  5 

According to the rules, can I make a substitute motion, being 6 

that I seconded this?  I will make a substitute motion that the 7 

council convene the Ad Hoc Allocation Committee to meet at the 8 

April council meeting. 9 

 10 

MR. GILL:  We have a motion on the board.  Is there a second?  11 

The substitute motion fails for lack of a second.  That brings 12 

us back to the original motion and, Bill, you had your hand up. 13 

 14 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, I just wanted to clarify something here.  I’m 15 

not submitting a letter from my commission as rationale for 16 

initiating this process.  We have an Amendment 28.  It is on the 17 

schedule.  It just does not have a development date associated 18 

with it and so I’m not pulling something out of midair here and 19 

waving a letter around.  I’m making a motion, as a council 20 

member, based upon concerns of my commission on allocation of 21 

not just gag grouper, but the three shallow-water groupers that 22 

we’re looking at. 23 

 24 

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  It was a question and Mr. Teehan alluded to 25 

that, but it was just to be clear on the species that are 26 

included in this exercise. 27 

 28 

MR. GILL:  Further discussion? 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree with the Amendment 28 discussion, but 31 

since we’re going to have the Ad Hoc Allocation Committee there, 32 

I intend to request a presentation on the economics of the 33 

transferability of red snapper as well to that committee, since 34 

they’re going to be convened.  It seems to me that it would be 35 

the appropriate time to do it. 36 

 37 

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s fine and my comment wasn’t to that.  I 38 

remember being a member of the Ad Hoc Allocation Committee and 39 

we got into a discussion that after the principles and 40 

guidelines were developed and passed by the council -- Whether 41 

it would be more appropriate for the Reef Fish Committee to 42 

address Amendment 28.  I’m not suggesting we do that unless 43 

that’s the will of the council, but it’s just a little bit of 44 

history as to some of the discussions that preceded this. 45 

 46 

MR. SAPP:  To that point, my recollection is, and I guess we’re 47 

going to have to go back and review the minutes, but there was 48 
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actually discussion about disbanding the Ad Hoc Allocation 1 

Committee after we got approval of the principles and guidelines 2 

and that we decided to allow that committee to stand, with the 3 

idea that they would be the ones that would actually deal with 4 

the allocation issues as we brought them up for review. 5 

 6 

MR. TEEHAN:  Ed may have that right.  I’m not willing to get 7 

into a dispute about that.  Either way works and so whichever 8 

committee you want to send this to is fine.  I don’t have a 9 

problem with it. 10 

 11 

MR. GILL:  Very good and we’ll go ahead and vote the motion up 12 

or down.  The motion is that the council add the development of 13 

Amendment 28, grouper allocation, to the April 2011 council 14 

schedule.  All those in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  15 

The motion passes unanimously. 16 

 17 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Show that I abstained, please.  I abstained 18 

because I am chair of that committee. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  Ms. Williams abstains and let the record so note.  21 

Anything further on your item under Other Business, Bill?  That 22 

brings us to the next item under Other Business, which is 23 

Shrimp/Reef Fish Joint Committee meeting, proposed by Dr. 24 

Crabtree. 25 

 26 

DR. CRABTREE:  As I said in the Shrimp Committee, if everybody 27 

was there, there’s a provision in Amendment 14/27, which was the 28 

joint Shrimp/Reef Fish Amendment that put in place the red 29 

snapper rebuilding plan, and one of the provisions that was put 30 

into the plan was that in 2011 there would be a change to the 31 

shrimp red snapper target reduction level and that it would be 32 

brought up some, meaning that the amount of red snapper that the 33 

shrimp fishery is allowed to take before a trigger kicks off -- 34 

I think it goes from seventy-some percent to 67 percent. 35 

 36 

If you remember in the amendment, there was a provision in there 37 

that if they exceeded their target level there were closures 38 

that automatically went in place and every year we review the 39 

regulations and see how that goes. 40 

 41 

So far, the shrimp fishery has been below their target level, 42 

but we are in the process of putting together a proposed rule to 43 

raise that target level for the shrimp fishery and I would hope 44 

we could have the committee discussion at the next meeting and 45 

go over the timing of all that and have you review the rule 46 

language, et cetera, because I could see some controversy 47 

associated with this and it potentially has implications down 48 
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the road in terms of TACs, depending on what actually happens 1 

with shrimp trawl bycatch, but this is built into the plan and 2 

it’s going to happen unless some change is made to the 3 

rebuilding plan. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  What you’re proposing is that that Shrimp Committee 6 

and the Reef Fish Committee meet jointly and discuss this 7 

specific issue and that’s the change to the normal process? 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s how we did Amendment 14/27, as I recall, 10 

was with a Joint Shrimp/Reef Fish Committee that did it.  11 

However you all want to do this, but that seems the most 12 

logical, because obviously it affects both committees. 13 

 14 

I just don’t want people to be surprised when a rule comes out 15 

and makes a change like this and I know we have a lot of new 16 

council members who weren’t here when Amendment 14/27 was put 17 

into place and weren’t part of that discussion, although you, 18 

Mr. Gill, were here, as I recall. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  Only the tail-end, sir.  Does anybody on the council 21 

have -- I don’t think we need a motion.  Does anybody on the 22 

council have an issue with Dr. Crabtree’s proposal that we have 23 

the Shrimp/Reef Fish Committees meet jointly to discuss this 24 

specific issue of Amendment 14/27 and that staff can make it 25 

part of the agenda at the April meeting?  I see no dissention 26 

and so Dr. Bortone will make it so.   27 

 28 

That concludes the Reef Fish Committee agenda, unless someone 29 

has some other item of business to bring up under that 30 

committee.  Then we will then get into the Reef Fish Committee 31 

report. 32 

 33 

How I propose to do this, there was a lot of sections, as you 34 

know, in the agenda, not all of which had motions by the 35 

committee.  What I propose to do is at each section, if there’s 36 

no motions in it, basically say what it was and see if there’s 37 

any druthers by the council to discuss proposed motions or 38 

whatever and if not, I’ll not read it and we’ll go on to the 39 

next action. 40 

 41 

Having said that, we did meet on Tuesday and adopted the minutes 42 

and the agenda with some corrections.  The first item on the 43 

agenda was the Update of 2010 Red Snapper Landings and Status of 44 

Regulatory Amendment and there were no actions under this item.  45 

Would there be any discussion by the council?   46 

 47 

Seeing none, the next section was a Rerun of the Gag Update 48 
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Assessment and we were provided the information and the SSC’s 1 

recommendations of OFL and ABC relative to that, which were 2 

five-year runouts, but there were no actions or motions made as 3 

a result of that discussion.  Is there any discussion by the 4 

council? 5 

 6 

Seeing none, the next section was Discussion of the 2011 Interim 7 

Rule Management Measures and there was extensive discussion 8 

regarding that and we looked at a number of items and requested 9 

Andy to provide some data analysis relative to achieving desired 10 

results and the resulting motion was that by a vote of six to 11 

zero, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 2011 12 

recreational season for gag under interim rule be September 1 13 

through October 31. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 16 

discussion? 17 

 18 

MR. TEEHAN:  I made that motion as a strawman, in the hopes of 19 

getting some public comment as to what season would best suit a 20 

very diverse fishery along the State of Florida and the northern 21 

Gulf. 22 

 23 

We heard concerns about bycatch of gag grouper occurring during 24 

red snapper season and we heard some comments to the effect that 25 

having gag open with red snapper would help alleviate that 26 

problem. 27 

 28 

We heard some concerns on the council level about having a 29 

season that began at the beginning of a month and ended at the 30 

end of a month for clarity as far as the enforcement and the 31 

stakeholders were concerned and then we also heard that in 32 

southwest Florida, or below the Tampa Bay area, that they are 33 

more concerned with a winter proximity for harvest, because of 34 

the tourist trade down there that tends to pick up in the 35 

winter. 36 

 37 

We heard that some of the northern Gulf charter interests were 38 

willing to acquiesce to those requests from south Florida, in 39 

order to try to give them a little bit of help with their 40 

businesses and based upon that, we had Andy look at some numbers 41 

and I think that chart came out today, some reruns, to look at 42 

some November and December openings for gag grouper, to try to 43 

address the south Florida issue, but none of those came out in 44 

the range that we were looking for for reduction, which was 45 

around 61 to 67 or 66 percent. 46 

 47 

They came close, but the ones that came close were only a 48 
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thirty-day season or a thirty-one-day season and I think there’s 1 

only thirty days in November, but it says thirty-one on here. 2 

 3 

Given all that, I think that I would like to amend this motion 4 

to reflect the season that comes the closest to helping the 5 

south Florida interests and getting it closer to winter, which 6 

would be a September 16 through November 15 open season. 7 

 8 

This would give them sixty-one days.  The size limit would stay 9 

the same and the bag limit would stay the same and the aggregate 10 

would stay the same and it would give us a 61 percent reduction, 11 

based on Florida becoming consistent with this interim rule 12 

beginning June 1. 13 

 14 

That’s the caveat that I cannot address today and I guess my 15 

question would be, and maybe we could have this in discussion if 16 

I could get a second, but I have a question as to how we would 17 

proceed along those lines. 18 

 19 

MR. GILL:  First of all, Phyllis, could you put up the amended 20 

motion, which would be September 15th, I think it was, through 21 

November 16th? 22 

 23 

MR. TEEHAN:  No, September 16th through November 15th. 24 

 25 

MR. GILL:  I’m willing to second it, but I think we ought to 26 

have within the motion, so that we’re all clear, that this 27 

assumes Florida consistency with this interim rule. 28 

 29 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, if I might, that was the question 30 

that I had, how we can word this, and maybe Shep can weigh in.  31 

I cannot guarantee that the commission will go along with this.  32 

I’m hoping that they will and we’re going to certainly make some 33 

good arguments as staff at the commission meeting in 34 

Apalachicola on the 24th of February and we should have an answer 35 

by then. 36 

 37 

This is the conundrum.  I’ve got to give them a deliverable and 38 

we have to vote on a deliverable and it’s all based upon 39 

something that we don’t know the answer to right now and so, 40 

Shep, what would you suggest as far as Mr. Gill’s suggestion to 41 

put a caveat in here that based upon the approval of the 42 

commission or consistent? 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  What I would suggest you do is that you modify 45 

that you’re asking staff to prepare an interim rule for your 46 

review at the April meeting that has this season in it and then, 47 

Bill, what I think we would need from you -- I’m going to give 48 
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you the same advice when you get to the commercial allocation 1 

release, too. 2 

 3 

Then we’ll do the groundwork and the analyses and things that 4 

need to be done in order to proceed with the rule and have that 5 

ready to go at the April meeting, but then what we need from 6 

Florida is for them to look at this and to give us some sort of 7 

commitment, and it would be good if it could be in the form of a 8 

letter to me or Dr. Shipp or both of us, stating that we concur 9 

and this is what we’re prepared to do. 10 

 11 

Then if we can all come to that agreement, then we’ll proceed 12 

under the assumption that we’re all operating in good faith and 13 

we’re going to follow through on it. 14 

 15 

If the commission says no or something else happens, then we’ll 16 

cross that bridge when we get there, but that would be my 17 

suggestion, that you modify this one that you’re asking staff to 18 

prepare a rule for review at the April meeting.  Then when you 19 

come in at April if everything has fallen in place, you can 20 

formally pass a motion asking for the rule and we’ll move it as 21 

quickly as we can and get it done. 22 

 23 

MR. TEEHAN:  Roy, that’s fair.  If we can work to get this 24 

analysis that you’re talking about in my hands before the 25 

commission meeting, that will certainly give me something to 26 

work with and I think you’re right that a letter from the State 27 

of Florida to the council and you would be appropriate, stating 28 

their intent. 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  If you could modify the motion along those lines, 31 

I think we would be -- 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mr. Teehan, would you do that? 34 

 35 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to modify the motion to ask staff to 36 

prepare a rule for the April 2011 council meeting that sets the 37 

2011 recreational season for gag grouper as September 16 through 38 

November 15.  Does that sound grammatically correct? 39 

 40 

MR. GILL:  Second. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we’ve had the needed discussion on that 43 

and we’re ready to vote.  All those in favor of the motion 44 

signify by saying by saying aye. 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, I have a question. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I didn’t see your hand, Kay. 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Why are we not considering a one fish on the gag, 3 

so that maybe we could extend that season, instead of a two fish 4 

gag out of an aggregate of four?  We’ve already heard a 5 

fisherman from Alabama and other areas say that we’re going to 6 

be throwing fish back anyway when we’re out there catching red 7 

snapper and so I’m just wondering why aren’t we trying -- Since 8 

it looks like we’re doing this to what’s good for the gag season 9 

off of Florida, what’s wrong with some kind of analysis on a one 10 

gag and extending the season?  Can we not do that? 11 

 12 

MR. TEEHAN:  I believe the original analyses, some of them had 13 

one fish, but the intent, as we moved forward with asking Andy 14 

to refine these things, was to try and keep as much status quo 15 

in line with the present size limit and bag limit and aggregate 16 

limit.  I don’t believe any council member has requested any 17 

further analysis on a one fish bag limit. 18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think it gets you very many days.  We 20 

could ask Andy, but what I heard in public testimony from the 21 

people we asked was they wanted to stay at two fish and so I 22 

don’t have a preference one way or another, but I think that’s 23 

what I heard. 24 

 25 

MR. ATRAN:  When we were talking about the range of percent 26 

reductions, I’m not sure it was really clear what that was 27 

referring to.  It depends upon which baseline you’re using.  If 28 

we use the existing baseline, 2006 to 2008, we need a 69 percent 29 

reduction to achieve FOY and we need at least a 62 percent 30 

reduction to achieve rebuilding. 31 

 32 

If you use the 2009 baseline, you need a 58 percent reduction 33 

for OY and at least a 48 percent reduction for rebuilding and so 34 

based on that, this alternative doesn’t achieve the OY level.  35 

It does achieve rebuilding under the 2009 baseline, but not 36 

under the 2006 to 2008. 37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  I guess we could tease out whatever we think the 39 

public is saying.  I thought I heard quite a few fishermen from 40 

the central and western Gulf say that they would highly 41 

entertain a one fish, more or less an incidental catch on gag, 42 

because they’re throwing back dead fish anyway. 43 

 44 

This would not satisfy the release mortality, especially during 45 

snapper season, June and July.  It’s a very good thought to give 46 

south Florida a portion of a fishery, but it’s doing it at the 47 

sake of gag grouper across the rest of the Gulf. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a motion on the board.  Any further 2 

discussion?  All in favor of the motion signify by raising your 3 

hand; opposed.  The motion carries. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  The next section was Consideration of --  6 

 7 

MR. GREENE:  I’m sorry, but I would like to back up just a 8 

second here.  All this discussion about the gag grouper is if 9 

Florida goes compatible, but my concern is what if they don’t go 10 

compatible? 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I suspect if they don’t go compatible that 13 

there will not be a gag recreational season and I would like to 14 

add I think, just in practical terms, passing this motion 15 

slightly enhances the chance they will go along.  If we did 16 

something that they didn’t like, they wouldn’t go along. 17 

 18 

MR. GREENE:  I understand and thank you. 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think all of this, including the commercial 21 

allocation release, hinges on Florida going compatible.  If you 22 

look at state water gag catches, I think in 2004 it was 1.2 23 

million pounds and it’s been in the 600,000, 700,000, 800,000 24 

pound routinely. 25 

 26 

If you look back at when we had the red snapper fishery and did 27 

not have compatible regulations, we saw state water landings 28 

basically double and so it’s quite possible that -- I think the 29 

allowable catch of gag is 1.4 or 1.5 million pounds.  I think 30 

it’s possible that could be caught up in state waters.  I think 31 

everything here hinges on getting Florida to go consistent with 32 

us. 33 

 34 

MR. TEEHAN:  I think Roy is right.  I prefer the word 35 

“consistent” to “compatible”, but that’s just my preference.  36 

It’s less obtrusive.  My question would be if the State of 37 

Florida decides not to go consistent with the recreational 38 

interim rule closure, what would happen with this particular 39 

motion?  Would the further gag TAC be released anyway or would 40 

that be held back also? 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we’ll have to revisit this in April, but 43 

I would say that we probably cannot do this if that happens, but 44 

we can -- If that’s where we’re going to wind up, we can look at 45 

this more carefully and see what we could do. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions or comments? 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, I thought back when we were looking at bag 2 

limits, size limits, allocations, we already have measures out 3 

there on red and gag and the shallow-water complex and the 4 

deepwater.  I don’t understand how you can now come back and say 5 

if a particular sector doesn’t stay within theirs then this 6 

other sector that we’ve already set all these rules on, that 7 

we’ve actually shut them down to make sure they stay within it, 8 

well, guess what, we’re going to take yours away from you too.  9 

I don’t understand that line of thinking and that’s what I heard 10 

you say. 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  We have to end overfishing of gag.  If all of the 13 

available gag TAC is going to be taken up in state waters, then 14 

there’s none available for anyone in the EEZ.  I don’t think 15 

it’s going to come to that and I’m not prepared to say that’s 16 

what would happen if Florida doesn’t go compatible.  I’m saying 17 

that that’s a possibility and we’ll have to revisit this issue 18 

when we know what’s going to happen. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think this discussion is contingent on 21 

Florida’s action and I don’t think it’s appropriate here, since 22 

we know that and we can defer it until the April meeting.  Let’s 23 

move on. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree.  I would ask that the motion be modified 26 

along the lines of as we did with the recreational, that you’re 27 

asking that staff prepare an interim rule for review at the 28 

April meeting. 29 

 30 

I would also point out to you that we need, in this interim rule 31 

that we’re going to prepare, we’re going to need to continue the 32 

suspension of the use of red grouper IFQ multiuse share and so 33 

it would be our plans to put that language -- That’s in the 34 

current interim rule and we would put that language in this rule 35 

that we bring for your review as well. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  But that doesn’t need to be included in this 38 

motion, does it, Roy? 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  Not as long as everyone understands.  I think you 41 

just need to modify this that you’re asking us to prepare an 42 

interim rule. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s modify this motion. 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, a point of order.  We haven’t gotten to 47 

that yet in the committee report.  Phyllis just flashed it up 48 
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early. 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, I have a question.  The fishermen have been 3 

asking for you to release some of the fish that you’ve been 4 

holding, so that they do not have a bycatch of anything.  Now 5 

you’re telling me you can’t even release any of the allocation 6 

and we’re going to hold them hostage until whatever time in the 7 

future? 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  Number one, I’m doing what this council is asking 10 

and right now, the council has an interim rule that’s in place 11 

that released 100,000 pounds.  In order to release more, there 12 

has to be another interim rule, whether it’s releasing one pound 13 

more or releasing 430,000 pounds.  There has to be a new rule 14 

put in place to do that.  No, I don’t have any authority to just 15 

unilaterally release fish to folks.  There has to be a process 16 

that we go through. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m going to rule any further discussion on 19 

this out of order.  Go ahead, Mr. Gill. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  As I mentioned, the next section, we were getting 22 

into the commercial gag discussion relative to the interim rule.  23 

We had considerable discussion and considerable uncertainty.  By 24 

a vote of five to one, the committee recommends, and I so move, 25 

that the commercial gag 2011 quota be set at 430,000 pounds.  I 26 

believe that’s gutted weight. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We are going to have to modify this motion to 29 

the effect that staff prepare -- Would someone like to make that 30 

correction? 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  Phyllis, if you just copy the one from the 33 

recreational prior motion, that would suffice for this one as 34 

well. 35 

 36 

DR. ABELE:  Mr. Chair, do we need to make it clear that that 37 

number includes the 100,000 that has already been allocated, so 38 

there’s no confusion? 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s a good point. 41 

 42 

MR. GILL:  If we modify this motion to read “at a total of 43 

430,000 pounds” and since we’ve already given 100,000, then that 44 

would imply that any additional would be 330,000.  Phyllis, if 45 

you would modify that to say “sets the total 2011 commercial gag 46 

quota at 430,000 pounds”.  Does that satisfy your concern, 47 

Larry? 48 
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 1 

DR. ABELE:  I would defer to the attorney. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s fine.  It’s clear to us what your intent 4 

is. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is it clear to the fishermen?  That’s the 7 

question.  I think this covers it as well as we can.  I think 8 

any of the information released would make it clear.  We have a 9 

modified committee motion.  I guess we technically need a 10 

second, since it’s been modified.  Would someone second the 11 

motion? 12 

 13 

DR. ABELE:  Second. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been seconded.  Is there any further 16 

discussion?  All in favor of the motion say aye.  The motion 17 

carries. 18 

 19 

MR. GILL:  That concluded our discussion on the interim rule.  20 

We then moved into the permanent regulations in Amendment 32, 21 

which is the gag rebuilding program.  The first action was the 22 

rebuilding plan for gag. 23 

 24 

By unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move 25 

that in Action 1, Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative.  26 

Alternative 2 is establish a rebuilding plan that will rebuild 27 

the gag stock to a level consistent with producing maximum 28 

sustainable yield in ten years or less. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  31 

Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 32 

 33 

MR. GILL:  The next item was Action 3 -- Just a moment. 34 

 35 

MR. ATRAN:  There is no Action 2. 36 

 37 

MR. GILL:  Thank you.  The next action was Action 3, Gag, Red 38 

Grouper, and Shallow-Water Grouper Accountability Measures, and 39 

there was some considerable discussion there as well. 40 

 41 

By a voice vote with one nay, the committee recommends, and I so 42 

move, that Action 3 be modified to contain only alternatives to 43 

address recreational overage adjustments and to revise the 44 

commercial accountability measures in light of the IFQ system. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I guess, Steve, we have now in place in the 1 

accountability measures for gag -- There’s no in-season closure 2 

provision for the recreational side, is that correct? 3 

 4 

MR. ATRAN:  That’s correct. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that we ought to have an alternative that 7 

would provide for an in-season closure option for gag and here’s 8 

why.  If we just pass this, then we’re going to deduct the 9 

overage off the following year. 10 

 11 

I wouldn’t want to be sitting in June or August and now that 12 

they’ve already gone way over their quota and let them keep 13 

fishing the rest of the year without doing anything, because 14 

then you could end up so far in a hole deducted off the 15 

following year. 16 

 17 

I guess, Mr. Chairman, I would ask you how to do this, because I 18 

think the problem with this motion is the word “only” and so I 19 

think we ought to probably modify that to address recreational 20 

overage adjustments and recreational in-season closure 21 

authority.  Would I amend this motion? 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think as important as that word is, we need a 24 

substitute motion. 25 

 26 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would offer a substitute motion that Action 3 27 

be modified to contain only alternatives to address recreational 28 

in-season closure authority and overage adjustments.  I just 29 

think it would be a mistake for us not to at least give careful 30 

consideration of that. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Just a question, Roy.  Would this result from 33 

catching the quota or bycatch mortality or -- 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  This is just pounds landed, but you know it’s 36 

possible that we would get Wave 3 and see that they’ve already 37 

caught their amount and that any further catches are going to be 38 

deducted off the next year and if you didn’t do something, you 39 

could end up to where you deducted so much there was no season 40 

the following year and so I just wouldn’t want to sit by and 41 

watch them dig themselves in a hole any further. 42 

 43 

If we have to go through the whole interim rule process to do 44 

it, that’s time consuming and I think it would just be cleaner -45 

- We’re not making a decision that we’re going to choose that, 46 

but I just think that ought to be an alternative in there that 47 

we look at and we very well may decide that we need to choose 48 
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that. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Did we get a second? 3 

 4 

MR. GILL:  No, but I’ll second it, Mr. Chairman. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?  I think the points are 7 

well taken.  Any objection?  The motion passes. 8 

 9 

MR. GILL:  The next item was Action 4, Adjustments to Multiuse 10 

IFQ Shares.  No action was taken and is there any discussion 11 

desired by the council?  Seeing none, Action 5 was the next one 12 

and it was Recreational Bag Limits, Size Limits, and Closed 13 

Seasons for Gag and Red Grouper.  Again, no actions or motions 14 

were made in that regard.  Is there any discussion by the 15 

council? 16 

 17 

Action 6, which was the next action, was Bycatch Issues.  The 18 

first one is commercial bycatch and several motions to clean 19 

that up were made.  By unanimous voice vote, the committee 20 

recommends, and I so move, that in Action 6.1, move Alternative 21 

2 to the Considered but Rejected section. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 24 

discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 25 

 26 

MR. GILL:  I didn’t note before, but we don’t have the written 27 

version of what alternatives are in this section and I 28 

apologize, Mr. Chairman.  The next item was Alternative 3, which 29 

was Electronic and Video Monitoring Systems.   30 

 31 

By unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 32 

move, that in Action 6.1, move Alternative 3 to the Considered 33 

but Rejected section. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 36 

discussion?  Objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 37 

 38 

MR. GILL:  By unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, 39 

and I so move, that in Action 6.1, move Alternative 4 to the 40 

Considered but Rejected section. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  43 

Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Alternative 5, Reduce Gag Commercial Size Limits, 46 

will be retained and merged into the section on management 47 

measures.  Alternative 6 is based on old discard estimates and 48 
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is no longer relevant. 1 

 2 

By unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 3 

move, that in Action 6.1, move Alternative 6 to the Considered 4 

but Rejected section. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 7 

discussion?  Is there objection?  Hearing none, the motion 8 

passes. 9 

 10 

MR. GILL:  The next action was Action 6.2, Recreational Bycatch, 11 

and it was considered that there were no workable alternatives 12 

that ought to remain.  Therefore, by unanimous voice vote, the 13 

committee recommends, and I so move, that Action 6.2 be moved to 14 

the Considered but Rejected section. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 17 

discussion?  Objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 18 

 19 

MR. GILL:  The next action was Action 7, Recreational Data 20 

Collection and Monitoring Programs.  The committee felt that 21 

while the alternatives were worth consideration, that it was not 22 

likely to occur with this amendment. 23 

 24 

By unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 25 

move, that Action 7 be moved out of Amendment 32 and into a more 26 

appropriate amendment. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 29 

discussion?  Is there objection?  Hearing none, the motion 30 

passes. 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  The next action was Action 8, Time and Area Closures.  33 

While there was discussion of potential area closures, no action 34 

was taken by the committee.  Is there any discussion by the 35 

council? 36 

 37 

Seeing none, the next part was the public hearing locations for 38 

Amendment 32 for the scoping meetings.  By unanimous voice vote, 39 

the committee recommends, and I so move, that public hearings 40 

for Amendment 32 be held in the following locations: Key West, 41 

Florida; Fort Myers, Florida; St. Petersburg, Florida; Panama 42 

City, Florida; Orange Beach, Alabama; Biloxi, Mississippi; 43 

Kenner, Louisiana; and Galveston, Texas. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 46 

discussion?  Is there any objections?  Hearing none, the motion 47 

passes. 48 
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 1 

MR. GILL:  The next item on the agenda was the Impact of 2 

Observer Discard Estimates on Red Grouper Stock Assessment and 3 

the net result of that analysis was there’s very little change 4 

and the SSC did not recommend any changes as a result of the 5 

analysis done and the committee had no recommendations.  Any 6 

discussion by the council? 7 

 8 

Seeing none, the next item on the agenda was the SEDAR-15 Mutton 9 

Snapper Benchmark Assessment.  Joe O’Hop gave us a presentation 10 

on the assessment, which was fairly old, and there were no 11 

actions by the committee in regards to the mutton snapper 12 

benchmark assessment.  Any discussion by the council? 13 

 14 

MR. TEEHAN:  I know it’s premature and it’s difficult probably 15 

for the council to state its intent, but is there a desire to 16 

have any discussion as to whether the Gulf Council wants to 17 

proceed with a management plan on goliath grouper, based upon 18 

the stock assessment and the SSC’s recommendations, or is that a 19 

moot point? 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  In response, Bill, the only thing that came out of 22 

the SSC was continue as we are doing and convene a workshop to 23 

try and get to the point where a reliable assessment can be 24 

done.  It seems to me the only consideration that we’ve really 25 

got at this point is to consider whether we would like to 26 

initiate action for a workshop. 27 

 28 

MR. TEEHAN:  As I pointed out, that workshop has already come 29 

and gone and I don’t think you’re going to get any new 30 

information other than there’s a lack of data and there’s a lack 31 

of age at maturity and there’s a lack of a number of other 32 

things.  That hasn’t changed. 33 

 34 

As I said, my commission will likely -- I’m assuming that 35 

they’re going to go ahead with some sort of limited harvest.  I 36 

guess for own comfort level, I was wondering if I could take 37 

back to them whether there was an intent of the council to 38 

continue in considering a management plan or whether it’s a dead 39 

issue at this point.  The South Atlantic Council is not going to 40 

bring it up.  They don’t want to have a harvest at all and so 41 

any thoughts? 42 

 43 

DR. ABELE:  Given that the Florida group may open goliath, you 44 

could read the SSC report as an ABC of zero and my concern is 45 

that if Florida is going to open it and not build a management 46 

plan, then who is going to?  I realize there’s a lot of 47 

unknowns, but it just seems not good fisheries management for 48 
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one group to, and they’re mostly shallow water and state waters, 1 

to open a season without a management plan.  Will the state do a 2 

management plan? 3 

 4 

MR. TEEHAN:  No.  They will try to come up with some estimate of 5 

an allowable take and work off of that.  That’s where they stand 6 

at this point.  We will certainly present to them what the 7 

results of the stock assessment has been and what the SSC’s 8 

recommendation is, an ABC of zero, and then they’re going to run 9 

with what they’re going to run with. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bill, once the state does have a limited 12 

fishery, might enough data be generated that then we can move 13 

towards developing a management plan? 14 

 15 

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s correct. 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  Bill, would they use this assessment to determine 18 

what level of harvest they would allow? 19 

 20 

MR. TEEHAN:  We’ll be looking toward our Research Institute and 21 

those folks to develop that number for us and I’m sure they will 22 

look at it.  We’re the ones who drove and hosted the whole stock 23 

assessment in the State of Florida and so we’ve been intricately 24 

involved with it to begin with and so yes, they will determine 25 

those numbers based upon this and anything else that they can 26 

plug into it. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we would encourage you to do that and I 29 

would hope the commission would have some discussions about if 30 

there’s going to be some take of goliath, do it in a way that 31 

would try to plug up some of the holes with the assessment and 32 

get the type of data that we need in order to address some of 33 

these shortcomings. 34 

 35 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m sure they will.  Roy, can I take back to the 36 

commission that NOAA Fisheries endorses a harvest of goliath 37 

grouper in state waters? 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  No. 40 

 41 

MR. HENDRIX:  Remember, Bill, this is a continuation of -- The 42 

council asked the State of Florida a number of years ago to look 43 

at developing some sort of data collection program or partial 44 

harvest or something else and so the council has made a request. 45 

 46 

MR. TEEHAN:  Is that a tit for tat, Joe? 47 

 48 
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DR. PONWITH:  To that point, as this develops, I would be eager 1 

for an invitation to the table for the Southeast Fisheries 2 

Science Center scientists to be able to at least watch as that 3 

plan is developed or be consulted in terms of how those data 4 

could be gathered in a way that could plug into a more robust 5 

analysis. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bonnie.  Go ahead, Mr. Gill. 8 

 9 

MR. GILL:  The next section was Discussion of an Options Paper 10 

for a Red Snapper Regulatory Amendment to Adjust Fall Closing 11 

Date and Allow for Weekend Openings.  We had considerable 12 

discussion regarding that and we discussed a suggestion to add 13 

alternatives to the red snapper regulatory amendment for a days 14 

at sea pilot program. 15 

 16 

However, Roy Crabtree felt that a pilot program might not need 17 

an amendment.  He suggested that the council put together a 18 

group to evaluate how to proceed with a pilot program, but no 19 

action was taken by the committee.  Is there any discussion by 20 

the council?  21 

 22 

Seeing none, then the next item on the agenda was the Limited 23 

Access Privilege Program Advisory Panel Meeting Report.  Dr. 24 

Diagne reported on the meeting that was held in Tampa on January 25 

25, 2011 and we had several motions as a result of that. 26 

 27 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to establish a 28 

commercial advisory panel to explore the possibility of 29 

developing an IFQ program to include all remaining reef fish 30 

species, with the emphasis of looking at effort shifting, 31 

bycatch, access, and overcapacity in the commercial sector. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion. 34 

 35 

MR. TEEHAN:  Are we allowed to talk about the process at this 36 

point or is that still in closed session context, of how we 37 

dealt with the IFQ panel population? 38 

 39 

MR. GILL:  I would recommend we do it in this section, but I 40 

think we ought to do it after the motions.  If you’re talking 41 

about the LAPP AP, if that’s what you’re addressing -- If you’re 42 

talking about the Red Snapper Review Panel, that’s a different 43 

issue. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s not appropriate at this time.  Any 46 

further discussion on that committee motion? 47 

 48 
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MR. RAY:  The only thing I wanted to bring up was, again, we are 1 

really loading down this particular committee with stuff and 2 

this one -- I’m just concerned about the priority setting, 3 

perhaps.  I was just going to see if they actually handle this 4 

with all the other assignments that we’ve been given. 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  To that point, Mike, what this motion does is 7 

establishes an additional ad hoc AP to address the commercial 8 

bycatch issue and how to proceed with it and so it’s not being 9 

performed by the Ad Hoc LAPP AP.   10 

 11 

It’s seeking to set up another AP so that a team can be put 12 

together and address it and one of the issues in terms of doing 13 

that in the LAPP AP is I think there’s only three commercial 14 

members on it and you’re asking an awful lot to develop a 15 

program with only three folks.  This is separate and distinct 16 

from the existing Ad Hoc LAPP AP. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion on the committee motion?  19 

Any objections?  The motion passes. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  The next motion is the committee recommends, and I so 22 

move, to request the Reef Fish Limited Access Privilege Program 23 

AP develop a report detailing a voluntary, pilot for-hire days 24 

at sea program for the red snapper fishery.  The Reef Fish LAPP 25 

AP’s report should include, but not be limited to:  identifying 26 

a method or methods of registering and selecting vessels to 27 

participate in the program; describing the equipment needs and 28 

process for timely reporting of pertinent trip data (effort, 29 

catch, and port information); describing processes for 30 

validating reported data and identifying trip species target 31 

status prior to departure for enforcement and data quality 32 

assurances; and providing details of initial start-up costs and 33 

maintenance fees per vessel for identified equipment.  In 34 

addition, the Reef Fish LAPP AP is tasked with development of a 35 

report which summarizes the objectives and goals of a pilot 36 

headboat IFQ program for the red snapper fishery. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  I have a question.  39 

Is it the LAPP AP that should be doing this all by themselves?  40 

It seems to me that it ought to be a joint council/Fisheries 41 

Service/LAPP AP group meeting.  Otherwise, they may be making 42 

suggestions or conditions that are not consistent with Magnuson 43 

or anything else.  I would entertain or accept some wording that 44 

clarified that, if the council thinks it’s necessary. 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I think their intent was, and Dr. 47 

Diagne can correct me, was that they wanted to go ahead and 48 
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develop this and I assume once that was developed, that would be 1 

a blueprint to then follow in the direction you were going. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If that’s the way it’s understood, I’m 4 

comfortable with that.  Any further discussion of this motion? 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  To your point, I guess this puts the LAPP AP in the 7 

same position as relative to the prior motion we just served.  8 

There’s three or four, I think it is, charter for-hire members 9 

on the panel and they would functionally be the ones designing 10 

this program.  To flesh that out a little further relative to 11 

what you brought up, we ought to consider whether that’s how we 12 

think it ought to be done. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s possibly along some of the lines of Mr. Gill.  15 

Years ago, when we had charter headboat issues, we had a charter 16 

headboat advisory panel that dealt with their issues.  Fairly 17 

similar to when we populate a commercial ITQ AP, it’s populated 18 

very heavily in the commercial fishery. 19 

 20 

I hope we have the representation across all boards of the 21 

recreational segment on this AP.  Without the list, I don’t know 22 

the exact makeup and what those percents of people are, but I’m 23 

not perfectly sure this is the avenue we should be going down in 24 

what amounts to be a pure recreational problem. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t remember exactly the makeup either, but 27 

I think some diversity on the committee is appropriate, because 28 

even though it’s for-hire, it’s going to have an impact on the 29 

private recreational fishermen as well.  I think that diversity 30 

is appropriate. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  I agree with that.  I’m just trying to remember 33 

and if someone knows, what is the amount of recreational for-34 

hire and commercial on the AP? 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Diagne is looking that up, but 37 

I believe it’s about five, five, and five, or close to that. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  One problem I see though in terms of the pilot 40 

headboat IFQ program, I don’t think there is a headboat operator 41 

on the AP, is there, on this group? 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ben is back there and he would know 44 

on a personal basis.  Do you remember, Ben? 45 

 46 

MR. FAIREY:  No, I don’t think there is. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  They might can clarify what they meant when they 1 

asked us, but I think if we’re going to go down the process of 2 

really putting some work into designing this, we’re going to 3 

have to look for -- We’re going to have to bring some headboat 4 

folks in to do that. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree eventually, but I don’t want to slow 7 

the process down by having to have another request for 8 

membership and another closed session in April.  I think we can 9 

go ahead and start with this and add additional members as we 10 

get further down the line if it’s needed and the other thing is 11 

the for-hire guys, even though they may not be headboat 12 

operators, I think they know the headboat industry pretty well. 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t even know that we would have to have 15 

another meeting.  There were headboat operators here testifying 16 

before us and supporting this type of a panel.  17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Absolutely and that’s not the question.  The 19 

question is the makeup of the LAPP AP.  If we change it, we have 20 

to do that in closed session and we have to advertise.  There’s 21 

no doubt that they’re aware of it, but it’s just the makeup of 22 

the AP itself that we’re concerned about. 23 

 24 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Right, but why is it so hard to just send out a 25 

notice and -- The names can come in to the council office and we 26 

could do it -- Something this important, even if we had to do it 27 

by conference call to choose a couple names.  I just don’t want 28 

to exclude them from this panel when they meet, since they are 29 

going to be dealing with the pilot headboat IFQ program. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  As I said before, I think this is at least a 32 

year away from implementation and as we go down the line, if 33 

that’s appropriate, we can do it at a later date.  I just don’t 34 

want to slow the process down.  Any further discussion on this 35 

motion?  All in favor signify by raising your hand.  It passes 36 

unanimously. 37 

 38 

MR. GILL:  The next section of the agenda was the IFQ Finance 39 

Program.  Dr. Diagne gave a presentation of how it was set up.  40 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council send 41 

letters to the Secretary requesting the establishment of a 42 

finance program for each of the Red Snapper and Grouper/Tilefish 43 

Catch Share Programs. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  46 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 47 

 48 



130 

 

MR. GILL:  The Committee discussed definitions required under 1 

the program, but decided to take it under consideration.  As a 2 

result, the council made the following motion.  The committee 3 

recommends, and I so move, to defer the definitions under this 4 

program to full council. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We are here.  7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  You’re correct, but since we passed the first motion, 9 

then part of the requirements of this program are to provide, at 10 

a minimum, some definitions and the committee struggled with 11 

that and did not come to a conclusion. 12 

 13 

Since the committee relative to this issue, Andy, Dr. Diagne, 14 

and Shep have worked together to try and derive some motions 15 

that might sense as a strawman for these definitions and if it 16 

makes any difference, I was not party to that and I don’t know 17 

what they are and so I would ask if there’s a motion that would 18 

be made relative to that work that they did. 19 

 20 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  The motion is that a red snapper quota share be 21 

defined as a permit granting the owner dedicated access to 22 

harvest a specific percentage of the commercial red snapper 23 

quota. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Since this is not a committee motion, we will 26 

need a second to this motion.  Is there a second? 27 

 28 

MR. GILL:  Second. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a motion on the board that a red 31 

snapper quota share be defined as a permit granting the owner 32 

dedicated access to harvest a specific percentage of the 33 

commercial red snapper quota.  Is there discussion?   34 

 35 

MR. ANSON:  Would this go towards a letter then that would just 36 

be asking for FFP approval for allowing red snapper fishermen to 37 

participate or is it for additional -- 38 

 39 

MR. GILL:  No, this is trying to set the baseline.  The next 40 

motion does it for the grouper tilefish as well and so it’s not 41 

trying to be exclusionary, but trying to make sure that we’re 42 

all clear as to how we’re defining the term, because that term 43 

is used in the subsequent motions that we have to have for this 44 

thing for entry level and fishermen who fish from small vessels. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on this motion?  Any 47 

objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 48 
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 1 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  The next motion is that a grouper tilefish quota 2 

share be defined as a permit granting the owner dedicated access 3 

to harvest a specific percentage of the corresponding grouper 4 

tilefish commercial quota. 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  Second. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a bunch of motions coming up.  The 9 

motion is as Damon read it and is there any further discussion 10 

of the motion? 11 

 12 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I should just say that we drafted this to 13 

track the language that’s in the statute.  IFQ is defined as a 14 

permit and it talks about dedicated access and harvest 15 

privileges and it just uses the same language. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I assume by that comment that you’re 18 

supportive.  Any further discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing 19 

none, the motion passes. 20 

 21 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  The motion is that an entry level fisherman for 22 

the red snapper IFQ program be defined as a federal commercial 23 

reef fish permit holder who has not purchased, previously held, 24 

or holds snapper quota shares in excess of the percentage of 25 

shares that produces 4,000 pounds gutted weight of quota 26 

allocation. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We need a second. 29 

 30 

MR. GILL:  Second. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion? 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do we not indicate that that percentage is 35 

calculated based on the 2011 TAC number?  That would change from 36 

year to year. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Only if it were a percentage.  If it were an 39 

absolute, it wouldn’t change. 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  It says “in excess of the percentage of shares 42 

that produce 4,000 pounds”.   43 

 44 

MR. GILL:  I think we could clarify that by amending it by 45 

putting in “in excess of the 2011 quota percentage of shares”. 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do we need to do that, Andy? 48 
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 1 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Assane, help me out here, but it was 2 

purposeful, at least in redrafting this, to fix it at 4,000 3 

pounds, because as the quota goes up, if you have it as a fixed 4 

percentage, that means the allocation amount is going to go up.  5 

If it goes down, that allocation amount is going to go down and 6 

so at 4,000 pounds, it allows that percentage to fluctuate 7 

without affecting the allocation that you’re going to base it 8 

off of, but it would have to be reviewed on an annual basis 9 

though. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  You’re suggesting that we not make this change? 12 

 13 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Correct. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll defer to Andy and Assane on that one, if you 16 

guys are in agreement. 17 

 18 

MR. GILL:  Andy, help me out here.  I understand the rationale 19 

for 4,000 pounds.  In today’s share, it’s roughly 100,000, but 20 

if the TAC changes, then presumably market share price would 21 

change as well and so if the objective is to have it at a rough 22 

amount, give or take, then you would want it to be a percentage 23 

and not a poundage, because if the poundage -- If you take 24 

poundage, then the value, the absolute value, would be changing. 25 

 26 

Could you explain the rationale of why you wouldn’t want to 27 

maintain an absolute value, roughly, which the percentage would 28 

accomplish? 29 

 30 

MR. STRELCHECK:  In this instance, the qualification would be 31 

consistent from one year to the next, regardless of whether the 32 

quota is going up or down.  If you fix it as a percentage, then, 33 

as you’re pointing out, the criteria for entering the program 34 

remains fixed based on that percentage, but you allow entry 35 

level fishermen to be defined based on a higher amount of 36 

allocation that they could receive as part of the finance 37 

program. 38 

 39 

Based on your original motion that was discussed in committee, 40 

it seemed like your intent was 4,000 pounds as being the kind of 41 

limiting factor at that point and so that’s what we were basing 42 

this motion off of.  Assane, I don’t know if you want to add 43 

anything. 44 

 45 

DR. DIAGNE:  No, I think your point made it clear.  This, in 46 

other terms, says that the threshold is 4,000 pounds.  The 47 

additional language is added to make it clear that IFQ shares 48 
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are issued in percentages and that the pounds was a conversion, 1 

if you would, in terms of annual allocation, but this sets the 2 

threshold at 4,000 pounds, regardless of fluctuations in TAC in 3 

the future. 4 

 5 

Andy also provided the percentage yesterday and it was 0.1257 6 

and three other digits, but it is a very, very small percentage 7 

anyways. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Andy, this says, when it says a commercial reef 10 

fish permit holder, and so you would have to have that, who has 11 

not purchased, previously held, or holds snapper quota shares in 12 

excess of the percentage of shares that produce 4,000 pounds 13 

gutted weight of quota allocation -- You’re saying that as long 14 

as you don’t hold any more than 4,000 pounds, then you can 15 

borrow some money from this or if you’ve ever owned any more 16 

than 4,000 pounds, you can’t?  The language is just confusing, 17 

to me. 18 

 19 

MR. GILL:  What it says is whether or not you can qualify as an 20 

entry level fisherman.  Remember that there’s also qualification 21 

as a fisherman who fishes from a small vessel that we have to 22 

define, which may be different.  All this says is this sets the 23 

bar to define an entry level fisherman. 24 

 25 

Part of the problem we had in committee was that the way it was 26 

written said that if you ever held shares, you couldn’t be part 27 

of it and if you got some shares now, you still could be, up to 28 

the limit of 4,000 pounds.  29 

 30 

This is just setting the bar for an entry level fisherman to 31 

qualify for the program and so you can qualify as entry level or 32 

as a fisherman who fishes from a small vessel.  There’s two 33 

separate definitions and two separate ways to enter the program.  34 

You want to distinguish between the two. 35 

 36 

MR. GRIMES:  I would suggest we put “red snapper”.  It says 37 

“snapper” and I know that’s our only snapper IFQ, but given what 38 

we’re doing, I would clarify it. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Phyllis, if you would add “red”. 41 

 42 

MR. ANSON:  I recall there being one or two public comments in 43 

regards to trying to maintain it at a percentage and not have it 44 

restricted per pound.  I understand this is just describing who 45 

will be eligible, but this, in essence, could also be 46 

restrictive in some circumstances or to some fishermen as well 47 

and so I’m going to oppose this, based on that, based on the 48 
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wording right now. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s have a vote on it, so we can move on.  3 

All in favor signify by raising your hand; opposed.  The motion 4 

carries. 5 

 6 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  The motion is that an entry level fisherman for 7 

the grouper tilefish IFQ program be defined as a federal 8 

commercial reef fish permit holder who has not purchased, 9 

previously held, or holds grouper tilefish shares in excess of 10 

the percentage of shares that produces 8,000 pounds gutted 11 

weight of quota allocation. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ll need a second. 14 

 15 

MR. GILL:  Second. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion?  This is basically similar 18 

to the previous one.   19 

 20 

MR. ANSON:  I just want to state that I’ll be opposed to this 21 

for the same reason as the previous one. 22 

 23 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t understand why you would use 4,000 for 24 

red snapper and 8,000 for grouper. 25 

 26 

MR. GILL:  It comes down to dollar value.  The value of the 27 

shares for grouper tilefish run $10 or $15 or so, with the 28 

exception of gag, but, again, it’s an attempt to be roughly the 29 

same monetarily as it is for red snapper. 30 

 31 

DR. DIAGNE:  An additional reason, if you would, or argument, is 32 

the relative magnitude of the TACs in question, the commercial 33 

red snapper TAC on one side versus the aggregated grouper and 34 

tilefish TAC on the other side.  That would explain the 4,000 35 

and 8,000. 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If we were to go into some kind of allocation 38 

thing here and start changing allocations, that may not hold 39 

true in the future. 40 

 41 

DR. DIAGNE:  At that point, I’m not sure what would remain true 42 

and what wouldn’t, because I cannot prejudge the decisions that 43 

you would make in the future. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s vote on this.  All in favor signify by 46 

saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 47 

 48 
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MR. MCKNIGHT:  The motion is that fishermen who fish from small 1 

vessels under the red snapper IFQ program be defined as federal 2 

commercial reef fish permit holders who fish from a vessel whose 3 

length as defined in the reef fish permit is less than or equal 4 

to forty-five feet and who have not purchased, previously held, 5 

or holds red snapper shares in excess of the percentage of 6 

shares that produces 4,000 pounds gutted weight of red snapper 7 

quota allocation. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion? 10 

 11 

MR. GREENE:  Does the Coast Guard have any designation of a 12 

small vessel that would apply to this? 13 

 14 

LCDR DEGEORGE:  Quite honestly, I’m not sure.  I would have to 15 

research that and come back to you guys on that.  It sounds like 16 

you want to push this forward now, but I don’t have the answer 17 

right now. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We didn’t get a second, technically. 20 

 21 

MR. GILL:  Second, Mr. Chairman. 22 

 23 

MR. GREENE:  I know that in the past, dealing with some of the 24 

Coast Guard regulations I’ve dealt with, it seemed like forty 25 

foot was an appropriate number, but it’s just throwing it out 26 

for conversation at this point. 27 

 28 

MR. GILL:  We don’t have to define it by any existing 29 

definition.  It basically comes down to who we want to consider 30 

under this program and so we can limit it and define it in any 31 

fashion.  I think as Andy mentioned in committee, the halibut 32 

sablefish fishery defines it as every vessel that existed in the 33 

fishery.  It’s up to us to determine who we want to include in 34 

this program and who we don’t. 35 

 36 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t understand why you want to limit it to 37 

forty-five feet.  Most of the vessels in the Gulf are small 38 

vessels.  I doubt that we have one that’s even seventy foot, 39 

especially in the reef fish fishery, and somebody that would go 40 

out and buy an old boat like that, and there are some for sale -41 

- It’s very expensive to maintain those and so it seems like 42 

we’re discriminating based on a few feet, because not only do 43 

you do that, but the motion that you just previously passed, 44 

when you told me you can either enter it this way or this way, 45 

you just tied them back to the other motion, by that language. 46 

 47 

MR. GRIMES:  I wanted to point out exactly that.  This mirrors 48 
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what the Alaska program did, but effectively, by defining small 1 

vessel and tying it to this poundage threshold, you have, in 2 

effect, limited it only to entry level fishermen, regardless of 3 

the size vessel you own. 4 

 5 

MR. GILL:  I would disagree.  The previous motions defined entry 6 

level fishermen, what we considered entry level.  This one is 7 

going towards defining fishermen who fish from small vessels, 8 

which is a separate qualification for the program and I would 9 

also point out that the motion as it stands -- I’m sorry.  You 10 

guys modified it. 11 

 12 

MR. GRIMES:  I told you. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bring us back, Mr. Gill. 15 

 16 

MR. GILL:  I guess I would ask, why did you add the second part, 17 

after “forty-five feet”? 18 

 19 

MR. GRIMES:  I didn’t, but this is how they did it in the Alaska 20 

whichever IFQ program it is, but this is the text and I’m not 21 

sure why it was done that way, but this is what was presented to 22 

me and it does, in effect, limit everything only to entry level 23 

fishermen and there’s nothing that would prohibit us from doing 24 

that, but this is the way it was presented to me. 25 

 26 

DR. DIAGNE:  As Mr. Grimes indicated, this is written and 27 

mirrors something that has been done in the past in other IFQ 28 

programs and he is correct in saying that we are limiting this 29 

to entry level fishermen. 30 

 31 

Essentially, fishermen who fish from a small vessel, as written 32 

here, are de facto entry level fishermen, but it doesn’t go the 33 

other way around and so the subset of eligible applicants are 34 

the entry level fishermen, but this second requirement is more 35 

restrictive and basically cuts it down a little further. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  I guess my comment is we’re trying to create a 38 

definition that solves an issue we’re going to and that’s why 39 

we’re tying in the 4,000 pounds.  I think if we’re going to talk 40 

about defining a vessel, we define a vessel and we cut it off 41 

after “forty-five feet” and if it’s to get into a program, then 42 

we have to discuss that it has to meet both criteria, but the 43 

definition of the vessel shouldn’t involve how many pounds he 44 

has maybe owned in his past. 45 

 46 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess peeping behind the curtain a little bit, I 47 

think what this does, or one argument in support of this, is 48 
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without tying it to the poundage previously owned, you could 1 

have an individual who had a forty-foot vessel who comes in and 2 

already owns 5 percent of the IFQ shares in the program and he 3 

would be eligible to get a loan under this. 4 

 5 

Do you want the money going to those people who are already hi-6 

liners or big-time participants or do you want to limit it to 7 

people who are trying to get in and become greater participants 8 

or whatnot? 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It seems like the intent is such that we don’t 11 

even need this motion, if we really just wanted entry level 12 

fishermen.  Is that what we wanted? 13 

 14 

MR. GILL:  The program requires that you define fishermen who 15 

fish from small vessels and so what effectively is I guess being 16 

done here is saying that, but my read of the program is that 17 

it’s intended to be two parts.  One is that it reduces barriers, 18 

if you will, for entry level fishermen, but it also reduces 19 

barriers for the small fishermen. 20 

 21 

It’s a little broader than just the folks that are not in the 22 

fishery now or are effectively in the fishery and the question 23 

is why the definition is required and where do you want to set 24 

that line?  We have to define, in order to participate in the 25 

program, fishermen who fish from small vessels. 26 

 27 

The question I guess we need to ask ourselves relative to this 28 

motion is whether we want to restrict it to entry level and I 29 

guess I think we don’t.  I think we want to allow the small 30 

fishermen in there to have an opportunity as well. 31 

 32 

We know that the vast bulk of the fishery is small, because in 33 

terms of the 4,000 or 8,000 pounds, it’s roughly two-thirds of 34 

the landings qualify under the 4,000 and the 8,000 pounds and 35 

not necessarily the same two-thirds.  The bulk of the folks are 36 

little guys and so I’m troubled by this one. 37 

 38 

MR. ANSON:  Assane might be able to provide a little bit more 39 

insight to me, I guess, to go over the qualifications and 40 

whether these two items are mutually exclusive or not and they 41 

need to be separated, but Myron had pointed out that if it’s the 42 

vessel feet for this particular motion, we need to key in on 43 

just the vessel feet.   44 

 45 

Big boat, small boat, entry level fisherman or not, I think 46 

particularly this motion restricts it even further and if the 47 

intent is to allow access for fishermen to have an opportunity 48 
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to get funds to allow them to buy some of these quota shares to 1 

help them manage the fishery better, so that there’s less 2 

bycatch for those that may not currently have any, then I don’t 3 

think we really necessarily need to get very restrictive and we 4 

need to be the least restrictive, is my opinion. 5 

 6 

DR. DIAGNE:  As Mr. Gill mentioned, if we look at the 7 

distribution of ownership, which I think we discussed briefly 8 

during the presentation, the majority of the accounts for both 9 

fisheries are extremely, extremely small. 10 

 11 

In fact, looking at the cumulative percentage, about 80 percent, 12 

just roughly, land less than 5,000 pounds, about 80 percent of 13 

the accounts that we have.  If this criterion was to be 5,000 14 

pounds, 80 percent of the participants in these IFQ programs 15 

will be eligible for the loans. 16 

 17 

The difficulty comes from the fact that if we disassociate the 18 

vessel length from landings, as Mr. Grimes mentioned, it is 19 

perfectly possible that the person that has the largest portion 20 

of either one of these IFQs would then qualify because he or she 21 

has a vessel that is small and so we have to tie those two 22 

together, a poundage requirement with the vessel length, so that 23 

the intent of this program is actually fulfilled. 24 

 25 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Assane.  Now I’m understanding how this 26 

ties in with the verbiage after the forty-five feet, but back to 27 

my point.  If the intent of this is to allow folks to have 28 

access to funds to purchase shares who don’t have shares, but 29 

have a commercial reef fish permit, then they should be able to 30 

have -- The largest vessel in the fleet should be available to -31 

- If they have no shares, then they meet the second half of the 32 

qualification.  33 

 34 

Again, it’s to address the bycatch issue while they’re going 35 

fishing for these other fish that they’re currently fishing for 36 

under the commercial reef fish program. 37 

 38 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, that point is well taken, but hopefully those 39 

people would qualify under the previous criterion, just the 40 

4,000 pounds, because this says either you qualify as an entry 41 

level fisherman or as a fisherman who fishes from a small 42 

vessel. 43 

 44 

Either way, if you don’t have the 4,000 pounds, you should be 45 

in.  The reason why we chose let’s say forty-five feet is 46 

because 80 percent of the fleet is within that, forty-five or 47 

below.  Had we not had that requirement, essentially the two 48 
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universes would overlap.  It would be the same group and so we 1 

had to distinguish them. 2 

 3 

In terms of being more permissive, we start from small fishermen 4 

and if you don’t qualify there, you can be an entry level -- 5 

It’s a two-tiered approach and this is perfectly consistent with 6 

the provisions and this is what has been done in other programs. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Andy, do you want to add anything to that? 9 

 10 

MR. STRELCHECK:  We’ve struggled, I think, with differentiating 11 

this from entry level fishermen and I guess the thought here 12 

would be possibly to amend the definition so that it is distinct 13 

and different from entry level fishermen by maybe -- I guess my 14 

suggestion is to remove the “purchased or previously held”, so 15 

that it would apply to fishermen fishing from small vessels less 16 

than forty-five feet and that do not hold shares equivalent to 17 

4,000 pounds at the time of application. 18 

 19 

Those that are participants in the program, fishing on small 20 

vessels, could apply for a loan and increase their potential 21 

shares in the program up, but they wouldn’t be limited then 22 

based on what they’re previously held or previously purchased, 23 

but just what their current holdings are at the time of the loan 24 

application. 25 

 26 

DR. ABELE:  Splitting out the grouper tilefish and snapper, is 27 

it possible that someone could qualify under one as an entry 28 

level fisherman, yet have a very large IFQ under grouper or 29 

snapper?  Everyone understands that’s part of the program then?  30 

Okay. 31 

 32 

DR. DIAGNE:  First, to speak to Andy’s point, I think if we did 33 

that, we would create a loophole, meaning that I could sell all 34 

of my holdings on December 31 to someone and qualify for this on 35 

January 1 and then buy them back after the loan has been issued 36 

to me.  I don’t know if that’s part of the intent. 37 

 38 

The point that is raised afterwards in terms of being a major 39 

shareholder in a program but being very small, for example in 40 

the red snapper, that could be addressed if the council wanted 41 

to by adding an additional eligibility criterion, because we 42 

have the flexibility.  Looking at the aggregated holdings of an 43 

individual across the two programs, if that is something that 44 

the council wants to do. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Remember the intent is primarily bycatch and so 47 

I think even a large shareholder in grouper IFQs who didn’t have 48 
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any snapper at all, if the purpose is to eliminate the bycatch 1 

or reduce it, I think that would probably be okay.  We’re 2 

getting under some time constraints here.  Anything germane to 3 

this? 4 

 5 

LCDR DEGEORGE:  I do have a definition here for small vessels.  6 

I don’t think it’s going to help you guys out much here, but I’m 7 

pulling this from the Department of Homeland Security’s Small 8 

Vessel Security Strategy and it states that small vessels are 9 

characterized as any watercraft, regardless of method of 10 

propulsion, less than 300 gross tons.  Small vessels can include 11 

commercial fishing vessels, recreational boats and yachts, 12 

towing vessels, uninspected passenger vessels, or any other 13 

commercial vessels involved in foreign or U.S. voyages. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  You’re absolutely correct.  It doesn’t help a 16 

bit. 17 

 18 

LCDR DEGEORGE:  That’s what I thought.  Sorry. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s vote on this so we can move on.  All in 21 

favor of the motion raise your hand; all opposed.  The motion 22 

passes. 23 

 24 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  The motion is that fishermen who fish from small 25 

vessels under the grouper tilefish IFQ program be defined as 26 

federal commercial reef fish permit holders who fish from a 27 

vessel whose length as defined in the reef fish permit is less 28 

than or equal to forty-five feet and who have not purchased, 29 

previously held, or holds grouper tilefish shares in excess of 30 

the percentage of shares that produces 8,000 pounds gutted 31 

weight of grouper tilefish quota allocation. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s don’t have the same arguments with this 34 

one. 35 

 36 

MR. GILL:  Second. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any discussion?  All in favor say aye; opposed.  39 

The motion passes.   40 

 41 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  The motion is that federal commercial reef fish 42 

permit holders may refinance existing debts associated with 43 

previous quota share purchases, providing the above 44 

qualification criteria are met at the time of the loan 45 

application. 46 

 47 

MR. GILL:  Second. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion?  Objections?  The motion 2 

passes. 3 

 4 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  The last motion is that financing be limited to a 5 

maximum red snapper quota share equivalent to 4,000 pounds 6 

gutted weight and a maximum aggregated grouper tilefish quota 7 

share equivalent to 8,000 pounds gutted weight. 8 

 9 

MR. GILL:  Second. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion?  Objection?  Hearing none, the 12 

motion passes. 13 

 14 

MR. GILL:  I think the point that Dr. Abele made and was 15 

mentioned by Assane is valid.  I think we ought to consider 16 

whether we want to allow that or not and it seems to me that if 17 

we’re really talking the little fellow or the entry level 18 

fellow, then that’s probably not consistent with what the intent 19 

of this program is. 20 

 21 

I’m not sure I know the right motion here to make.  It would 22 

seem to me that -- Perhaps Dr. Diagne could assist with the 23 

wording of a motion to accomplish that very fact. 24 

 25 

DR. DIAGNE:  I will try.  Perhaps limit the applicants to those 26 

whose combined holdings across the IFQ programs does not exceed 27 

let’s say 15,000 pounds or 12,000, which are the 4,000 and the 28 

8,000 that we’ve used. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would you like to make that motion, Mr. Gill? 31 

 32 

MR. GILL:  Yes, if I could, Mr. Chairman, that applicants be 33 

limited to those who hold no more than 15,000 pounds combined in 34 

both programs. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  We have a second.  37 

Discussion? 38 

 39 

DR. DIAGNE:  Perhaps to be consistent with the previous motions 40 

that we’ve passed, 12,000 would be a better number, because we 41 

limited it to 4,000 and 8,000. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  IFQ, do we need to specify that? 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Both IFQ programs. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion?  48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought we were doing this to also help those 2 

that need to go out there and borrow money to use it as part of 3 

a bycatch.  12,000 pounds, give me -- If you could live off of 4 

12,000 pounds and pay all of your boat expenses and everything 5 

else at an entry level fisherman, you better go bag groceries, 6 

because you’ll make more money.  This is unreal. 7 

 8 

MR. GILL:  My response to that point, Kay, is that as I see it, 9 

the intent of the program is not to provide a sustainable living 10 

for the fishermen, but to remove a barrier to entry to get into 11 

the fishery and it’s up to him to do the rest of it.  I don’t 12 

think we’re in a position, and I don’t think the money is there, 13 

to go to that level and if we’re at the entry and small level 14 

fishermen that we’re trying to help, then we need to give them a 15 

step, but not the whole boost. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are we ready to vote on this one?  All in favor 18 

signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  The rest of the agenda was the IFQ Discussion Paper, 21 

in which we made no motions and finished up this morning, and 22 

Other Business, which we did this morning.  This concludes my 23 

report, Mr. Chairman. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  We’re just a few minutes 26 

ahead of schedule, but I know some members would like to get out 27 

of here a little bit early and so with your concurrence, can we 28 

cut lunch hour down to an hour and five minutes and reconvene at 29 

1:30?  We were originally scheduled for 2:00.  Are there any 30 

objections to that?  We will recess until 1:30. 31 

 32 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:25 p.m., February 10, 33 

2011.) 34 

 35 

- - - 36 

 37 

February 10, 2011 38 

 39 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 40 

 41 

- - - 42 

 43 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 44 

Council reconvened in the Coastal Ballroom of the Courtyard 45 

Marriott, Gulfport, Mississippi, Thursday afternoon, February 46 

10, 2011, and was called to order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Bob 47 

Shipp. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It is time for us to reconvene.  First on the 2 

agenda is Administrative Policy, Tab E, and Dr. Abele. 3 

 4 

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 5 

 6 

DR. ABELE:  The Administrative Policy Committee met and the 7 

agenda was approved as written, as were the minutes.  Dr. 8 

Bortone initiated discussion on a strategic plan for the council 9 

that will guide us more as to where we want to go, rather than 10 

being reactionary. 11 

 12 

It would be part of a framework under the Department of 13 

Commerce/NOAA plan.  On behalf of the committee, I so move to 14 

approve establishing a committee from within the council, SSC, 15 

AP, and council staff to develop a strategic plan for the 16 

council. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 19 

 20 

MR. BOYD:  Just a question.  Do we need to define whether this 21 

is a financial strategic plan, an operational strategic plan, or 22 

anything else? 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We would probably cover that, but 25 

what I would plan to do is, again, set up sort of a skeleton 26 

framework and then each of the committees that we have would 27 

have their own strategic plan, so the Budget/Personnel Committee 28 

would have a strategic plan and so it would be incorporated that 29 

way. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing 32 

none, the motion passes. 33 

 34 

DR. ABELE:  Dr. Bortone discussed the absentee rate at the 35 

Scientific and Statistical Committee meetings.  He noted that 36 

the average attendance is about 70 percent and offered three 37 

suggestions to increase attendance: schedule SSC meetings more 38 

than a year in advance; each SSC meeting could be scheduled to 39 

occur two to three weeks prior to the council meeting; and 40 

conduct a periodic review of SSC member attendance.  By 41 

consensus, the committee agreed to staff’s suggestions and I so 42 

move for the full council. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I assume that that’s a committee motion.  It’s 45 

by consensus.  Any discussion?  Any objection?  It passes. 46 

 47 

DR. ABELE:  Further, Dr. Bortone suggested that members of the 48 
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Socioeconomic Panel be eligible for stipend pay.  The cost for 1 

eligible members per meeting would be approximately $6,000, or 2 

$12,000 a year.  3 

 4 

Mr. Gill noted that other councils have their SEP structured as 5 

a subset of the SSC.  If this option was adopted, the SEP 6 

members would be eligible for stipend pay the same as the SSC 7 

members are.  On behalf of the committee, I so move to make the 8 

SEP a subcommittee of the SSC. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 11 

discussion?  Any objections?  I see none and the motion passes. 12 

 13 

DR. ABELE:  Finally, the committee took up the issue of the 14 

Administrative Handbook, which has been circulating for some 15 

time.  Therefore, on behalf of the committee, I so move to 16 

accept the Administrative Handbook with the corrections as 17 

recommended by staff. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  20 

Objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 21 

 22 

DR. ABELE:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. Abele.   25 

 26 

MR. GRIMES:  Now that the SEP is considered a subcommittee of 27 

the SSC, I presume they’re going to do financial disclosures.  28 

You’re going to have to submit those forms to them, just as any 29 

other member.  Thank you. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Next on the agenda is Habitat Protection and 32 

Mr. Hendrix. 33 

 34 

HABITAT PROTECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 35 

 36 

MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Habitat Protection 37 

Committee convened with three members present.  The Habitat 38 

Protection Committee met on Monday afternoon.  Jeff Rester 39 

presented reviews of the Texas, Louisiana/Mississippi, and 40 

Florida/Alabama Habitat Protection Advisory Panels that all met 41 

in December 2010.   42 

 43 

The Louisiana/Mississippi AP was concerned about several Corps 44 

of Engineers large-scale levee projects and freshwater 45 

diversions and how the Corps of Engineers analyzed the marine 46 

fishery impacts of these projects.   47 

 48 
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A motion was passed and on behalf of the committee, I so move 1 

that council staff compose a letter to the US Army Corps of 2 

Engineers expressing the council’s concern with installation of 3 

any structure restricting water flow or tidal movement into Gulf 4 

of Mexico coastal areas with essential fish habitat and/or 5 

shellfish beds and include a description of planned 6 

environmental monitoring programs that identify any negative 7 

impacts by these structures to the essential fish habitat under 8 

the council’s jurisdiction. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?   11 

 12 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  I just want to make a friendly amendment.  I need 13 

to add something to this motion.  I’m going to add pretty much 14 

how it reads and then “for example, but not limited to, the 15 

modifications of Davis Pond and Carnarvon Diversions, 16 

Donaldsonville to the Gulf, MRGO Ecosystem Restoration, White 17 

Ditch Diversion, and the Myrtle Grove Diversion.” 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any discussion on the amended motion?  Any 20 

objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 21 

 22 

MR. HENDRIX:  The Louisiana/Mississippi AP also was concerned 23 

about oil spill impacts and council fishery concerns being 24 

addressed in the restoration process.   25 

 26 

A motion was passed, and on behalf of the committee, I so move 27 

that the council ask staff to actively engage in the Gulf Coast 28 

Ecosystem Restoration Task Force and NRDA processes to ensure 29 

that the impacts to marine fisheries, their EFH, and restoration 30 

potential for both are addressed in both forums.  The Gulf 31 

Council should actively engage in all efforts to ensure that 32 

impacts to the marine ecosystem are quantified and restored. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  35 

Objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 36 

 37 

MR. HENDRIX:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Hendrix. 40 

 41 

MR. RAY:  I’m not sure if this is the time to do it or not, but 42 

there was a lot of testimony having to do with the removal of 43 

rigs and what the council may or may not do.  Would this be the 44 

forum maybe to discuss that? 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Steve Atran and I talked about it a little bit.  47 

Normally before we take action and make a motion on that, we 48 
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hear a formal presentation from someone, rather than just public 1 

testimony.  We can certainly request that we get a presentation 2 

on that sometime in the future. 3 

 4 

I’ve got a couple of requests for presentations in April and it 5 

might be tight for that one, but certainly as soon as we have 6 

time. 7 

 8 

MR. HENDRIX:  That was going to be my comment also.  We can 9 

either address this under Habitat, because it is habitat lost, 10 

or the Artificial Reef Committee, one or the other, and ask that 11 

we convene one of those committees to address it in April, if 12 

possible, if it’s possible to schedule. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ll see.  I’ll work with Steve and staff on 15 

the agenda and see what we can do.  I think we’re talking about 16 

a seven-day meeting now.  The next agenda item is SEDAR 17 

Selection, Tab L, and that is me. 18 

 19 

SEDAR SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 20 

 21 

The SEDAR Selection Committee Full Council met on February 7, 22 

2011.  The agenda and minutes were approved as written.  Dr. 23 

Leard gave an update on the SEDAR Steering Committee Meeting.  24 

He stated that at their October 2010 meeting the Steering 25 

Committee recommended that the SEDAR process be reviewed to 26 

determine ways to increase stock assessment outputs while 27 

maintaining quality assessments in an open/transparent 28 

environment.   29 

 30 

He noted that a task force made up of staff and SSC members from 31 

the Gulf, South Atlantic, and Caribbean councils, as well as 32 

NMFS had been formed for this task and that a draft document was 33 

currently under review.   34 

 35 

He reported that the goal was to complete this process and 36 

develop a revised set of guidelines for review and potential 37 

approval by the Steering Committee at its May 2011 meeting.  He 38 

also noted that a modification to the guidelines would likely 39 

result in a change to the SEDAR schedule either at the May 2011 40 

Steering Committee meeting or at a subsequent meeting.   41 

 42 

Finally, he stated that the results of this process would 43 

probably be available for the council’s review at the June 2011 44 

meeting and there were no motions.  If there’s no further 45 

discussion of the selection committee process, we’ll move on to 46 

the next item, AP Selection.   47 

 48 
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ADVISORY PANEL SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 1 

 2 

Tab M is the Advisory Panel Selection Committee/Full Council 3 

Report.  The Advisory Panel Selection Committee/Full Council met 4 

on Monday February 7, 2011.  The agenda and Minutes were 5 

approved as written. 6 

 7 

The Committee/Full Council discussed the makeup of the Ad Hoc 8 

Red Snapper Individual Fishing Quota Review Advisory Panel.  9 

There were concerns about how many commercial, recreational, and 10 

non-governmental organizations should be appointed to the panel.  11 

It was determined that appointing people who served on the 12 

original Red Snapper Individual Fishing Quota Advisory Panel -- 13 

I guess the sense is it was determined that we should appoint 14 

people who served on the original Red Snapper Individual Fishing 15 

Quota Advisory Panel. 16 

 17 

After this discussion, the Committee/Full Council moved into a 18 

closed session to consider appointments to the Ad Hoc Red 19 

Snapper Individual Fishing Quota Review Advisory Panel.  It was 20 

decided to not disclose those appointed until an enforcement 21 

violation check could be conducted.   22 

 23 

MR. GILL:   We had at least one and maybe several requests 24 

during public testimony that they be considered for this panel.  25 

Apparently they claimed they didn’t get the word.  I believe Mr. 26 

Whitfield was one and I believe we’ve received a late email from 27 

Bill Tucker requesting the same and I’m not sure, but there may 28 

well be others.  The question I would raise is whether or not 29 

the council wishes to consider changing that process or going 30 

with what we’ve got. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s have some discussion on that. 33 

 34 

MR. TEEHAN:  I agree with Bob on his observations of several 35 

people expressing concern and I think when we had the discussion 36 

about the makeup, we were concerned as a body that there weren’t 37 

enough commercial applicants and I would be willing to either 38 

reopen that process for a limited amount of time, since the 39 

committee hasn’t been formed and hasn’t met, if the rest of the 40 

council feels that that makeup needs to be beefed up a little 41 

bit. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do you want to put that in the form of a 44 

motion? 45 

 46 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would move that we reopen the application process 47 

for the Ad Hoc Red Snapper Individual Fishing Quota Review 48 
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Advisory Panel and I guess we would probably need to have a 1 

closing date.  Would we want to have this -- As a council, we 2 

would we want to have this finalized by April? 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think if we’re going to reopen it that we 5 

should go into closed session at the beginning of the April 6 

meeting and finalize it. 7 

 8 

MR. TEEHAN:  Would that make it a seven-and-a-half-day meeting? 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Probably. 11 

 12 

MR. TEEHAN:  Then that’s my motion. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second?  We 15 

have a second? 16 

 17 

MR. GILL:  I’m not sure I’m going to vote for it, but I’ll 18 

second it if nobody else does. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion on the motion? 21 

 22 

MR. GILL:  I’m of mixed emotions on this, because we have the 23 

red snapper review process undergoing and we established the AP 24 

at the last meeting to get stakeholder input and so we’re on 25 

that process. 26 

 27 

Now, if we reopen it, we’re basically delaying the red snapper 28 

AP another two months and I think one of the predicates to the 29 

concept and intent behind this motion is that the additional 30 

applicants would have to get vetted ahead of time and I’m not 31 

sure that’s possible. 32 

 33 

I think one of the consequences of this motion is a delay in 34 

their ability to meet and consider the red snapper review, which 35 

says that their output may be delayed and we may get into a 36 

disconnect between trying to achieve something and also 37 

dovetailing with the other review.  I don’t know what the right 38 

answer is, but I did want to point out that there are 39 

consequences to this motion. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There are indeed and I’m really concerned about 42 

the timeframe as well and you’ve kind of highlighted that and I 43 

don’t vote except to change a tie, but I think that’s a real 44 

serious problem. 45 

 46 

MR. TEEHAN:  I can end this as quickly as I started it.  I was 47 

setting that motion up, Mr. Gill, because I thought you had some 48 
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concerns about going down this road.  If it’s going to cause 1 

heartburn, and certainly I don’t want to delay the process, I’ll 2 

be more than happy to withdraw the motion. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Will the seconder agree?   5 

 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to hear a little discussion before 7 

we just start taking stuff off the board. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We had a lot of discussion earlier and this is 10 

not a new issue, but it is legitimate that we have some 11 

additional discussion, which I think centers around the 12 

potential delay. 13 

 14 

MR. HENDRIX:  My justification for that is the fact that during 15 

public comment two issues were brought up, the fact that several 16 

people weren’t aware of it and wanted to apply as well as we 17 

hadn’t included a number of the original members of the IFQ 18 

Committee. 19 

 20 

MR. GREENE:  I concur with Joe completely.  I think that, as I 21 

brought it up during the committee, I think that we should ask 22 

the fishermen who have been actively engaged in this fishery 23 

what they would like to change or what their opinions are that 24 

they should do differently.   25 

 26 

They’re the ones that have been engaged in it and then at that 27 

point if we want to take this next committee and go with it, we 28 

can, but I think it’s paramount that we get the fishermen’s 29 

input on this item as much as we can. 30 

 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That was my original point, was that we never 32 

disbanded the original Red Snapper Ad Hoc ITQ Panel, because it 33 

was always thought that this review was going to come about and 34 

so that’s why we didn’t just do away with them.   35 

 36 

Maybe some point between that point and now somebody thinks we 37 

have, because of the different members that’s left that was 38 

maybe not here back during that time, but I think it’s extremely 39 

important that -- This is something very serious and we need to 40 

take an in-depth look at it and those that are involved in it 41 

needs to be on this panel. 42 

 43 

Whether you go with the old one or you want to add some more or 44 

whatever, I don’t see a couple of months is going to hurt 45 

anything in waiting. 46 

 47 

MR. GILL:  I think the selection that we have includes a fair 48 
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number of folks that are active red snapper fishermen currently 1 

and so I don’t think that’s the issue.  I think the issue is the 2 

one that Joe brought up, is how many of the original panel that 3 

created the original structure for this IFQ should or should not 4 

be included and some of those have stepped forward and Mr. 5 

Whitfield is one, I understand. 6 

 7 

I think that’s the critical question and I think we have the 8 

basis for an experience base there, but it’s only a question of 9 

how much we want to go back or open up to get back more to the 10 

original panel. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Myron, before I get to you, let me ask staff or 13 

whoever, how did we advertise that this committee was being 14 

formed?  How was the audience -- 15 

 16 

MS. CHARLENE PONCE:  We did a press release and we included it 17 

in the newsletter and we put it on the website. 18 

 19 

MR. FISCHER:  I’m not going to address the timing of adding new 20 

people to the population of this committee.  However, we could 21 

have -- I really think we should have contacted the original 22 

committee members, because if you’re going to create a review, I 23 

really feel you need to know that original input that went into 24 

it five years ago. 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Just for information, I’ve received 27 

about five requests from individuals to have their names 28 

included. 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess I don’t -- It would be okay to have, I 31 

think, a couple of original members of it, but I’m more 32 

interested in hearing from the people who are active in the 33 

fishery now and how it’s working for them.  I guess it doesn’t 34 

seem as critical to me to focus on who was in the original 35 

panel. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Just a point of order is an ad hoc committee is 38 

just that, for one purpose, and that original committee was 39 

formed to develop the program and not to review it and so it’s 40 

not the same committee.  Are we ready to vote on this?   41 

 42 

We have a motion on the board to reopen the application process 43 

for the Ad Hoc Red Snapper IFQ Review AP.  All in favor signify 44 

by raising your hand; opposed.  The motion passes. 45 

 46 

MR. SAPP:  I would suggest that we also instruct staff to make 47 

sure that in addition to the normal methodology for 48 
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communicating this that we also write individual letters to 1 

those people that were identified as being on that original 2 

committee or contact them somehow, just so the word gets to 3 

them. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, I think that goes without saying. 6 

 7 

MR. HENDRIX:  One of the normal problems, with clearing everyone 8 

for the violations review, maybe we could get some help 9 

somewhere along the way from NOAA Fisheries on reviewing these 10 

people, to find the violators, because that’s going to take the 11 

most time, I think, for staff. 12 

 13 

MR. BOYD:  Do we need to set a time limit for applications? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Bortone assures me that we will.   16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We’ll do it in time for the next 18 

council meeting. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  In time for people to submit and have the 21 

information there. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think it would be beneficial to think about 24 

some non-voting members of the panel, like someone from law 25 

enforcement and someone from the staff that administrates and 26 

runs the program.  I think that would help contribute to this 27 

and so I would encourage you to think some about that. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  We shall indeed.  30 

Anything else on the AP Panel Selection?  Next is Data 31 

Collection and I think, Damon, that is your bailiwick, is it 32 

not? 33 

 34 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 35 

 36 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  That’s me.  The Data Collection Committee met on 37 

February, 7, 2011.  The members present were Mr. Sapp, Dr. 38 

Crabtree, Mr. Greene, Mr. Fischer, and Mr. McKnight.  The agenda 39 

was adopted as written and the minutes of the October 26, 2010 40 

meeting were approved with no modifications.   41 

 42 

Carrie Simmons gave a summary of the VMS Advisory Panel Meeting, 43 

which is Tab F, Number 3, held in Tampa, Florida January 13, 44 

2011.  During this meeting, the VMS AP heard presentations and 45 

discussed issues related to increase efficiency and enhance 46 

traceability of seafood products.   47 

 48 
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The panel discussed several issues with the current VMS systems 1 

for Gulf of Mexico fisheries, such as the interface improvement, 2 

functionality, and billing standards.  The AP felt it would be 3 

beneficial to have direct communication with VMS users, service 4 

providers, and data recipients.   5 

 6 

The AP also made motions that requested NOAA representatives, 7 

such as the acting VMS director and NOAA comptroller, to be 8 

involved in the meeting so they could aid in the development of 9 

new enhancements to the VMS program.  They requested that this 10 

meeting be held prior to the start of red snapper season as to 11 

not interfere with an important harvest season.   12 

 13 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to convene the VMS AP 14 

in May 2011 for a two-day meeting and to invite the four vendors 15 

to attend that meeting. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  18 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 19 

 20 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  The committee discussed some concerns with the 21 

council’s involvement between VMS users and vendors.  Dr. 22 

Crabtree stated that this type of workshop could not be easily 23 

held by NOAA National Marine Fisheries and it would aid in the 24 

development of a piece of equipment that was required by the 25 

Gulf Council.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. McKnight.  That moves us to 28 

Budget/Personnel, Tab K, and Dr. McIlwain. 29 

 30 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 31 

 32 

DR. MCILWAIN:  The Budget Committee met on Tuesday, February 8.  33 

Members present were myself, Mr. Fischer, Mr. Gill, and Mr. Ray.  34 

The meeting was called to order at 8:30 and the agenda was 35 

approved with the following items added for discussion under 36 

Other Business: 1)Discussion of a policy for staff merit awards; 37 

and 2)the 2011 budget status.  The minutes of the 38 

Budget/Personnel Committee from the previous meeting held in 39 

Baton Rouge were approved.  40 

 41 

Ms. Readinger reviewed Tab K-3, the fourth quarter Calendar Year 42 

2010 Administrative Budget.  She advised the committee that the 43 

council will have approximately $830,000 in surplus funding.  44 

Part of the surplus funding was the result of the 2009 carryover 45 

funding that was approved through a no-cost extension. 46 

 47 

Ms. Readinger reviewed the funding levels for each budget 48 
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category in Tab K-3.  One member questioned whether the surplus 1 

funding can be used in future budget years.  Ms. Readinger 2 

responded that 2010 was the first year of a five-year multiyear 3 

award.  Any funds that are unspent at the end of each of the 4 

calendar years during the multiyear period of 2010 through 2014 5 

can be used in subsequent budget years. 6 

 7 

Dr. Bortone noted the issue of merit pay for staff was discussed 8 

during the closed session yesterday, Monday afternoon.  He 9 

explained that currently there is no policy for the Executive 10 

Director to reward staff for exemplary performance and asked the 11 

council to consider a policy to allow merit pay for staff. 12 

 13 

On behalf of the committee, I so move to amend the language in 14 

Section IV.C.5.d., Cash or Honorary Awards, in the 15 

Administrative Handbook as follows: 5.d. Cash or Honorary 16 

Awards.  Merit awards can be given annually under two mechanisms 17 

that are not mutually exclusive.  Each supervisor may grant an 18 

award from a pool of funds (not to exceed 2% of the salaries of 19 

the employees under the supervisor’s charge) to each supervised 20 

staff member on the basis of exemplary performance during the 21 

past year.  In addition, the supervisor, with concurrence with 22 

the Executive Director, can award up to $4,000 to each employee 23 

in recognition of outstanding performance.  These awards are in 24 

addition to, but are not part of, the employee’s base salary.  25 

All awards must be approved by the Executive Director, in 26 

consultation with the Council Chair and contingent upon the 27 

availability of funds. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  30 

Any objection?  If there are no objections, and I hear none, the 31 

motion passes. 32 

 33 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Ms. Williams asked when the council will be 34 

developing its Calendar Year 2011 budget.  Ms. Readinger 35 

responded that the federal government is currently under a 36 

continuing resolution.  However, it is anticipated that the 37 

council will receive notice of its 2011 allocation sometime in 38 

March.  Consequently, the council will develop a budget at the 39 

April Council meeting.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. McIlwain. 42 

 43 

MR. GILL:  I have a question for Cathy.  It seems to me that 44 

it’s not altogether clear that the funding will come through in 45 

March and so I can see if it came sometime in late March or 46 

early April that it will start crunching into the April meeting 47 

and the expectation that we can discuss budget at the council 48 
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meeting. 1 

 2 

I’m assuming that once you get the numbers that it’s a fairly 3 

simplistic and quick plug them into your little spreadsheet and 4 

away you go and you’re done and so that even if you only had a 5 

couple of days or whatever prior to the meeting that you could 6 

accomplish that and we could -- Could you confirm that even if 7 

it comes late, within reason, that April is a likely time, 8 

unless it’s past our council meeting in April? 9 

 10 

MS. CATHY READINGER:  Yes, with all my ability, I will confirm 11 

that. 12 

 13 

MR. GILL:  I knew it and thank you, Cathy. 14 

 15 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Cathy, the funds that they said were available, I 16 

think it was eight-hundred-and-something-dollars to the good -- 17 

Is the money that we got from the South Atlantic, the $300,000, 18 

part of that? 19 

 20 

MS. READINGER:  The $800,000, no.  I think I answered that 21 

question in committee.  That was not received until after the 22 

first of the year.  The $800,000 that was left on the books was 23 

as of December 31, but again, keep in mind that $300,000 is 24 

contractual funding that is committed and obligated for certain 25 

activities that we signed off with with the South Atlantic 26 

Council. 27 

 28 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you.  I just wanted to make sure that there 29 

was the understanding that the $800,000 and the $300,000 was 30 

different.  Thank you. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If there are no other questions on the 33 

Budget/Personnel, the next committee is Shrimp Management and in 34 

Corky’s absence, Ms. Williams. 35 

 36 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The Shrimp Committee met and the members were Kay 39 

Williams, Roy Crabtree, Dale Diaz, Bob Gill, Tom McIlwain, and 40 

Mike Ray.  The agenda was adopted with the addition of a review 41 

of discrepancies in databases used to determine shrimp catch and 42 

effort and to review answers to past requests made from the 43 

Shrimp AP.  The minutes of the October 26, 2010 meeting in Baton 44 

Rouge, Louisiana were approved as written.   45 

 46 

Under Tab D, Number 3, the Biological Review of the 2010 Texas 47 

Closure, and Tab D, Number 4, the Results of SEAMAP Sampling, 48 
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Dr. Nance stated that May 2010 landings in Statistical Zones 13, 1 

14, 15, and 16 were very much reduced because of reduced effort 2 

due to the interruption from the Deepwater Horizon oil spill.  3 

However, catch per unit effort was high in Stat Zone 13.   4 

 5 

June effort was also low in Louisiana and in Statistical Zone 6 

15, with the addition of the Texas Closure, and the CPUE was 7 

moderate, at 500 to 600 pounds per day.  In July, effort was up 8 

off Texas as the closure ended.  CPUE was good, at approximately 9 

1,000 pounds a day.   10 

 11 

In August, catch off Texas increased further, with high CPUE.  12 

Dr. Nance reported that inshore catches off Louisiana for May 13 

through August were down in 2010 to approximately five million 14 

pounds, due to less effort and about average off Texas, at 15 

approximately one million pounds.   16 

 17 

He stated that offshore catches for 2010 were down from 2009 and 18 

below average.  Dr. Nance noted that brown shrimp CPUE was good, 19 

but slightly below the last few years, 1,000 to 1,200 pounds a 20 

day, as compared to 1,500 pounds per day.   21 

 22 

With regard to shrimp size, Dr. Nance noted that shrimp were 23 

generally larger than average.  Dr. Nance stated that the 24 

distribution of catches was 50 percent lower on the Texas coast, 25 

29 percent middle Texas coast, and 12 percent upper Texas coast.   26 

 27 

Dr. Nance stated that white shrimp catches were below average in 28 

July, but above average in August.  In conclusion, Dr. Nance 29 

stated that: environmental factors are the greatest influence on 30 

abundance, production was below average, size was approximately 31 

2 to 6 percent greater than the sixty-seven count, brown shrimp 32 

catch off Texas was below average, there was a decrease in 33 

effort, CPUE was above average, and there was a zero to 8 34 

percent increase in yield as a result of the closure. 35 

 36 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 37 

that the council recommends to the Southeast Fisheries Science 38 

Center that fishery-independent data for pink shrimp be expanded 39 

to south Florida and special consideration be given to 40 

incorporating this into the SEAMAP survey program. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 43 

discussion?  Any objections?  I hear none and the motion passes. 44 

 45 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Following additional discussion, the committee 46 

recommends, and I so move, that the council support the 47 

cooperative Texas closure for 2011 throughout the EEZ off Texas 48 
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to the 200-mile limit. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 3 

discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The other request from the Shrimp AP was to ask 6 

the council to consider a Texas-like federal closure for 7 

Mississippi and to run it concurrent with the Texas Closure.  8 

The rationale was to increase production closer to home in a 9 

shorter period of time.   10 

 11 

They said they could make more money with less effort.  There 12 

were discussions about how this could work and perhaps the 13 

council could go to scoping on the issue.  There were no motions 14 

made on this issue.  I’m going to stop there in case someone 15 

would like to make a motion. 16 

 17 

Hearing none, next, the committee reviewed the recommendations 18 

of the Shrimp AP with regard to sea turtle and smalltooth 19 

sawfish bycatch in the shrimp fishery.  Mr. Grimes commented on 20 

the ongoing work that was taking place.  Following the 21 

discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 22 

council send a letter of support for the Shrimp AP 23 

recommendations as follows: 1)increase the number of lethal 24 

takes of smalltooth sawfish authorized under the new incidental 25 

take statement for the shrimp trawl fishery; 2)apply a running 26 

three-year average of observed lethal takes of smalltooth 27 

sawfish to evaluate shrimp trawl fishery compliance with the 28 

number of lethal takes authorized under the new incidental take 29 

statement; 3)conduct further research on post-release mortality 30 

for the live release of smalltooth sawfish in the shrimp trawl 31 

fishery; 4)develop new smalltooth sawfish careful handling and 32 

release guidelines in cooperation with the shrimp trawl 33 

industry; 5)conduct new outreach and education efforts regarding 34 

new sawfish careful handling and release guidelines in 35 

cooperation with the shrimp trawl fishery; and 6)reject 36 

time/area closures as a management strategy for the extremely 37 

rare event of shrimp trawl fishery interactions with smalltooth 38 

sawfish. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s my office writing the biological opinion and 43 

since that’s what you’re interested in, that’s probably where 44 

you should send it, is to me.   45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Duly noted and we will send it to the 47 

appropriate person and if that’s you, that’s who it will be. 48 
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 1 

MR. SAPP:  I still object to us sending a letter and putting 2 

ourselves on record that we recommend that we increase the 3 

number of lethal takes of an endangered species and I also 4 

object to Number 6, where we reject time/area closures as a 5 

management strategy. 6 

 7 

We’re limiting our management alternatives if we have to deal 8 

with that scenario, should it arise.  That being said, I’ll vote 9 

against it and I won’t make a motion to change it. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?  We’ll vote.  All in 12 

favor signify by saying aye; opposed.  I think we need a hand 13 

count on this.  All in favor signify by raising your hand; 14 

opposed.  The motion fails. 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will say that I’m very aware of the comments of 17 

the Shrimp AP and we will give them all due consideration. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree. 20 

 21 

MR. SAPP:  I was going to go further and make a substitute 22 

motion just to acknowledge the work that they’ve done and that 23 

we take this same motion and just eliminate Number 1 and Number 24 

6 and send the letter to Dr. Crabtree.  That way, they can see 25 

physical evidence that we’ve actually listened to them and taken 26 

action on it.  I recommend that we rewrite that motion and 27 

eliminate Number 1 and Number 6. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is that a motion, Mr. Sapp? 30 

 31 

MR. SAPP:  Yes, it is. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We need a second.  We have a second.  Does 34 

everyone understand?  We’re going to eliminate Number 1 and 35 

Number 6 is all we’re doing and then obviously renumber them.  36 

Does everyone feel comfortable that they understand the new 37 

motion? 38 

 39 

DR. MCILWAIN:  I understand the new motion, but I would speak in 40 

opposition to it.  I think what we’re doing is conveying the 41 

Shrimp AP’s wishes as a things to be considered by the Section 7 42 

consultation.  I don’t really believe we’re absolutely endorsing 43 

it.  We’re endorsing our committee’s recommendations and so I 44 

would speak in opposition to it. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further comments?  Let’s vote it up or 47 

down.  All in favor of the substitute motion signify by raising 48 
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your hand; opposed.  The motion passes nine to six. 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee noted that council staff would 3 

advise the Shrimp AP of the council’s actions regarding their 4 

recommendations and Mr. Gill commented that the Education & 5 

Outreach AP panel recommended that the comments and motions 6 

relative to all AP motions be handled in the same manner. 7 

 8 

Tab D, Number 6, Report on Preliminary Effort Estimates for 9 

2010, Dr. Nance reviewed the preliminary estimates of effort 10 

reductions relative to the 74 percent reduction criterion from 11 

the 2001 through 2003 average effort.   12 

 13 

He reported that based on the January through August period, the 14 

reduction was approximately 81 percent.  He noted that a final 15 

report would probably be available at the April 2011 meeting 16 

because he was waiting on the October, November and December 17 

information.  Dave Donaldson said he would make a note and 18 

discuss with the Data Committee about ways to make the data 19 

delivery in a more timely fashion. 20 

 21 

Report from the Sawfish Stakeholder Workshop, Tab D, Number 7, 22 

Dr. Leard summarized the conclusions of the Sawfish Stakeholder 23 

Workshop.  He noted that there were a number of presentations 24 

and discussions that hopefully will aid NMFS in the ongoing 25 

reevaluation of the previous biological opinion.  26 

 27 

The Shrimp AP requested that the council ask National Marine 28 

Fisheries Service and the State of Florida to look into why the 29 

area by the Tortugas, which used to be productive good trawlable 30 

bottom, outside the restricted area, is not producing shrimp 31 

anymore. 32 

 33 

No motions were made on this request.  However, Rick Leard said 34 

there are ongoing programs to monitor pink shrimp in the 35 

Tortugas area and the State of Florida monitors water quality. 36 

 37 

Under Other Business, the committee discussed the disparities in 38 

the databases used by Dr. Travis in his analyses of latent 39 

shrimp permits that he presented at the October 2010 meeting and 40 

the council’s recommendation that the Southeast Fisheries 41 

Science Center provide a report to the council on these 42 

disparities.   43 

 44 

Dr. Ponwith gave a presentation of these databases and how they 45 

are developed and used, in addition to identifying the problems 46 

with these databases.  Dr. Ponwith provided recommendations for 47 

improvement.   48 
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 1 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move 2 

that staff develop a review of Dr. Ponwith’s recommendations 3 

regarding shrimp database discrepancies and report back to the 4 

council.    5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  7 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes.   8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The Shrimp AP recommended that the council 10 

request that National Marine Fisheries Service perform a new 11 

bycatch practicability analysis of current BRD and TED 12 

technologies to reevaluate the requirement to reduce the total 13 

finfish bycatch by 30 percent by weight and to recommend to the 14 

council a revised finfish bycatch reduction target that would be 15 

practicable.   16 

 17 

This analysis should include consideration of the socioeconomic 18 

costs as compared to the biological benefits of BRD bycatch 19 

technologies. 20 

 21 

In response to the Shrimp AP request, Dr. Crabtree said that 22 

Amendment 14/27 had target reductions from 74 percent to 67 23 

percent beginning in 2011.  He requested that there be a joint 24 

Reef Fish and Shrimp Committee meeting at the next council 25 

meeting to address the reductions.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes 26 

my report. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Williams. 29 

 30 

MR. GILL:  I guess I don’t remember the committee going that 31 

way, but a question for Roy.  Assuming that the last paragraph 32 

is in fact a reaction to the AP request, it seems to me that the 33 

two are two separate issues and that we functionally haven’t 34 

addressed the AP request relative to the practicability analysis 35 

of BRD and TED technologies. 36 

 37 

Perhaps I’m thinking wrongly, but would you comment on whether 38 

you think that the joint committee is going to address that?  I 39 

don’t see it as addressing that at all and so we’ve bypassed the 40 

request and haven’t addressed it at all. 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, my intent with the joint committee meeting 43 

was just to give you an update of what we’re required to do and 44 

the shift of the target and not to address the bycatch 45 

practicability.  The practicability analyses like this are a 46 

component of fishery management plans and so we normally do them 47 

in conjunction with fishery management plans. 48 
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 1 

MR. GILL:  The two are disconnected is one message.  The second 2 

message is does that mean that the request is already taken care 3 

of as part of the existing FMP or that something in addition 4 

would be done to accommodate it? 5 

 6 

DR. RICHARD LEARD:  As Dr. Crabtree mentioned, typically a 7 

practicability analysis is a part of an amendment or an FMP, if 8 

it’s developed.  The last practicability analysis that we did 9 

determined that a 30 percent reduction in finfish bycatch was 10 

achievable by available devices and perhaps achievable by 11 

devices that would be developed in the future as both National 12 

Marine Fisheries Service, Sea Grant, and other entities explore 13 

new technologies. 14 

 15 

I don’t really know what the value of doing a new practicability 16 

analysis at this time would be, unless we’re contemplating some 17 

either relaxation of those requirements or if we determine that 18 

we don’t have any devices that will meet that practicability 19 

standard. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dr. Leard.  One of the things that 22 

was omitted from the report was the letter to Vernon Minton that 23 

I think was done during the Shrimp Committee and I think the 24 

preliminary plans are we probably will draft it and ask all 25 

council members to sign it at the next council meeting. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  There were actually two or three drafts of this 28 

and you are correct that the letter that the shrimp industry had 29 

requested that a letter be sent in their appreciation by the 30 

council, that was one of the omissions that had been made. 31 

 32 

Getting back to the shrimp industry in the last paragraph, when 33 

we were talking about the practicability, and they’re talking 34 

about their frustration, after Dr. Nance gave his presentation 35 

and they were listening to the different percentages of his 36 

presentation, they felt like they had already reached what they 37 

were required to reach as far as within the bycatch range. 38 

 39 

They said they had two BRDs or TEDs and they started talking 40 

about the different devices that they were already using and it 41 

was already working and how much was enough is enough and that 42 

they knew that the red snapper TAC was increasing and it was 43 

their understanding as they reduced the bycatch level that some 44 

of these restrictions was going to come off of them.  Whether 45 

they got those two -- They kind of lost their meaning in between 46 

those two discussions, I don’t know, but -- 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Dr. Crabtree, do you want to address that? 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think there’s a connection between TEDs 3 

or BRDs necessarily and whether red snapper is recovering or 4 

not.  We have already determined that BRDs are practicable and 5 

that the 30 percent standard is practicable and so even if red 6 

snapper is fully recovered, we would likely continue the 7 

requirement for BRDs and I’ve also had comments that effort is 8 

way down and so why do we have to use BRDs, but the two aren’t 9 

really connected that much. 10 

 11 

These are things that I’ve heard for years.  I don’t really 12 

think there’s much new information relative to BRD or TED 13 

performance and I tend to agree with Dr. Leard and that I don’t 14 

know what we would get out of it, unless you as a council want 15 

to revisit some of these issues and look at potential changes to 16 

them, but unless there’s some desire by the council to do that, 17 

I’m not sure what we gain from it. 18 

 19 

MR. DIAZ:  This goes back to something earlier up in the report.  20 

The committee did ask us to look at the -- The Shrimp AP did ask 21 

us to look at maybe a scoping document for a Texas-style closure 22 

off of Mississippi and I kind of hoped we would have a little 23 

bit of discussion about it and I would just be curious how the 24 

neighboring states, Louisiana and Alabama, would feel about such 25 

a closure if something like that was to be proposed. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would anybody from one of the neighboring 28 

states like to comment? 29 

 30 

MR. FISCHER:  I think we do have a lot of Louisiana boats, 31 

because of the way the Chandeleurs extend out south of 32 

Mississippi, that do fish off the Mississippi coast.  I just 33 

wonder, where do we call the Mississippi EEZ between Louisiana 34 

and Alabama, because of the configuration of the state? 35 

 36 

Our shrimpers, of course, live with the Texas closure because 37 

quite of them fish the Texas waters.  I think that’s much more 38 

on their minds, but there’s a very active fleet fishing that 39 

Britton Sound/Chandeleur area and offshore.  They would like to 40 

see that go to public comment and I’m sure they would have a few 41 

comments for you. 42 

 43 

MR. ANSON:  I would echo the same sentiment as Myron.  I haven’t 44 

heard much discussion in our neck of the woods about it and I 45 

would probably have to get some feedback from our industry 46 

folks. 47 

 48 
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DR. MCILWAIN:  I spoke against that yesterday, but I think if we 1 

really are serious -- I know this has come up in the Shrimp 2 

Committee at least two other times since I’ve been on the 3 

council and associated with it and we’ve never really seriously 4 

looked at it. 5 

 6 

I think the only way that it could actually work would be that 7 

if the people from Alabama and Louisiana and possibly northwest 8 

Florida were interested in doing that.  I would be supportive of 9 

maybe putting it out to a scoping document, to see if there’s 10 

any interest in it and get some feedback. 11 

 12 

MR. FISCHER:  That would be a good idea.  Of course, I think 13 

what we need would be an economic projection of what it would do 14 

to the size of the shrimp, the quantity of shrimp, and the 15 

harvestability and if those shrimp do have a westward migration, 16 

as those in central Louisiana, going toward Texas, I think then 17 

our Britton Sound/Chandeleur fishermen would highly entertain 18 

getting some of these larger shrimp coming their way, but we 19 

would have a lot of science we would have to get into and things 20 

we would have to find out. 21 

 22 

MS. WILLIAMS:  A lot of that was discussed and the vote was nine 23 

to one, from what I recall, and so there was a lot of interest 24 

just in a scoping and not saying we absolutely want to do this, 25 

but let’s think about it and what would be the benefits, because 26 

some of them said we could fish less and get a larger price for 27 

the larger shrimp. 28 

 29 

Your bay shrimpers, it wouldn’t affect them and so you would 30 

still have the different size shrimps coming in and so it was 31 

just something that they wanted to take out to the public and if 32 

everybody says no, then it’s no, but I think it’s something they 33 

would like to consider and I don’t see why we wouldn’t.  I would 34 

like to make a motion that we take it out to scoping. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a motion.  Is there a second to the 37 

motion? 38 

 39 

DR. MCILWAIN:  I’ll second it. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there further discussion? 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To go out to scoping to get the opinion from the 44 

shrimp industry about having a similar Texas-like closure for 45 

the rest of the states. 46 

 47 

DR. LEARD:  Just real quick, Mr. Chairman, but this has been 48 
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talked about during the development of the original Shrimp FMP, 1 

particularly about having a closure off of Louisiana.  There’s 2 

tagging data going back to the 1970s, mostly showing shrimp that 3 

were tagged east of the river went east and tagged west of the 4 

river went west, but we could develop a document if Ms. Kennedy 5 

hasn’t thrown away all those old papers from the early 1980s and 6 

late 1970s. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on this motion? 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  I could support it, provided we hold off on this 11 

until after we complete the ACL Amendment.  I think staff is 12 

maxed out right now and so I would like to see us get to the 13 

summer and get the ACL work finished and Amendment 32 squared 14 

away and then come back to this. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree and there’s no time certain on this 17 

motion and so we could pass it and just put it in the proper 18 

priority. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  One thing is even though we table it or put it off 21 

for a future meeting, one thing we do have to consider is the 22 

Gulf shrimp fleet is down tremendously from what it was years 23 

ago.  Their effort is down and these people have to maximize 24 

their profits. 25 

 26 

Their profits are getting squeezed by imports, the high price of 27 

fuel, everything else.  If such a closure could prove higher 28 

revenues for the shrimp fishermen, I’m sure everyone would 29 

embrace it. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s vote on this.  All in favor signify by 32 

saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes.  Next is Outreach and 33 

Education, Tab N, and Mr. Gill. 34 

 35 

OUTREACH AND EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT 36 

 37 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We met on February 9 and 38 

all members were present except for Mr. Pearce.  We made no 39 

motions during the committee meeting.  We went through the 40 

strategic plan results that were discussed at the last O&E AP 41 

meeting and staff is going to incorporate the implementation 42 

strategy of that plan. 43 

 44 

Ms. Ponce noted that the University of South Carolina 45 

Communications Statistics Graduate Class will be conducting 46 

audits on council communications and stakeholder surveys to see 47 

where we’re at and where we might go. 48 
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 1 

There was some discussion on the Marine Resource Education 2 

Program by Rich Abrams, who attended the one in New England, and 3 

the trying to develop one for Florida and for potential future 4 

development in the Southeast.  We discussed the format of the 5 

Outreach and Education Panel process, but made no motions.  This 6 

concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Tab H, Coral Management, 9 

Mr. Teehan. 10 

 11 

CORAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 12 

 13 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Coral Management 14 

Committee met on February 9, 2011.  The members present were 15 

myself as chair, Mr. McKnight, Mr. Diaz, Dr. Abele, and 16 

Gould/Kelsey were absent. 17 

 18 

The agenda was adopted as written and the minutes of the August 19 

8, 2005 meeting were approved with no modifications.  As Mr. 20 

Gill stated in his last report, there were no motions made here 21 

and it’s a very brief report and so I’ll just go through it. 22 

 23 

Dr. Sandra Brooke gave a presentation that was Tab H, Number 3 24 

in your briefing books on her collaborative work with Dr. Steve 25 

Ross focusing on the ecology and conservation of deep-sea coral 26 

habitats in the Gulf of Mexico.   27 

 28 

She summarized the current information known about the 29 

biodiversity of deep-water corals in the Gulf and in the 30 

importance of establishing baseline information.  This baseline 31 

information is critical for comparison of man-made disasters 32 

such as the Deepwater Horizon oil spill, oil and gas 33 

exploration, and deepwater fishing gears that could potentially 34 

damage deep-water coral habitat.   35 

 36 

Dr. Brooke noted that the report on the state of deep-sea coral 37 

ecosystems in the Gulf of Mexico was provided to the council for 38 

additional information in Tab H, Number 3(a).    39 

 40 

Mr. James Ballard from the Gulf States Marine Fisheries 41 

Commission gave a presentation about lionfish, Pterois volitans, 42 

being the perfect invader in the Gulf of Mexico and this can be 43 

found in Tab H, Number 4 in your briefing books.   44 

 45 

He provided background information about the reproductive 46 

biology, diet studies, and the expanding range of lionfish.  He 47 

also reviewed a study conducted in the Bahamas on the potential 48 
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ecological and economic impacts of lionfish invading coral 1 

reefs.  Mr. Ballard has created flyers that have been 2 

distributed throughout the Gulf coast informing the public where 3 

to find more information.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my 4 

report. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Teehan, but we’re going to call 7 

on you again for the Stone/Crab Spiny Lobster Management, Tab I. 8 

 9 

STONE CRAB/SPINY LOBSTER MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 10 

 11 

MR. TEEHAN:  The Spiny Lobster/ Stone Crab Committee met on 12 

February 9, 2011.  The members present were myself, Bob Gill, Ed 13 

Sapp, Dave Donaldson, and Dale Diaz.  The agenda was adopted as 14 

written and the minutes of the October 27, 2010 meeting were 15 

approved with no modifications.   16 

 17 

Dr. Carrie Simmons summarized the Gulf SSC report that addressed 18 

the Caribbean spiny lobster stock assessment and this is found 19 

in Tab I, Number 3.  The review panel rejected the stock 20 

assessment based on sufficient evidence that the spiny lobster 21 

stock cannot be assessed in isolation, due to the United States 22 

stocks largely depending on external recruitment from the 23 

upstream Caribbean populations.   24 

 25 

The SSC made two motions.  One was to consider Caribbean spiny 26 

lobster a special case fishery and set OFL at 7.90 million 27 

pounds and ABC at 7.32 million pounds, using Tier 3A of the Gulf 28 

ABC Control Rule.   29 

 30 

They also made a motion in support of the research 31 

recommendations from the Spiny Lobster Update Assessment Review, 32 

which was to produce a Pan-Caribbean population-wide assessment. 33 

 34 

Dr. Simmons then reviewed the actions and alternatives in the 35 

Draft Joint Spiny Lobster Amendment 10 Document in preparation 36 

for public hearings and this can be found at Tab I, Number 4.  37 

The actions taken by the South Atlantic Council are reflected in 38 

the document and presentation and are available for review in 39 

Tab I, Number 5.   40 

 41 

Action 1, Other species in the Spiny Lobster FMP, the committee 42 

recommends, and I so move, in Action 1, Other species in the 43 

spiny lobster FMP, to change our preferred alternative to 44 

Alternative 4, which is to remove the following species from the 45 

Joint Spiny Lobster FMP: the smoothtail spiny lobster, the 46 

spotted spiny lobster, the Spanish slipper lobster, and the 47 

ridged slipper lobster. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 2 

discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 3 

 4 

MR. TEEHAN:  I skipped over the rationale part, but since the 5 

motion passed, it’s probably moot.  Action 2 was to Modify the 6 

Current Definitions of Maximum Sustainable Yield, Optimum Yield, 7 

Overfishing Threshold, and Overfished Threshold for Caribbean 8 

Spiny Lobster. 9 

 10 

The rationale for the committee’s following three decisions was 11 

based on the rejected update stock assessment and that the 12 

previous benchmark assessment had no biomass estimates. 13 

 14 

Action 2.1, Maximum Sustainable Yield, the committee recommends, 15 

and I so move, to add a new Alternative 4 under Action 2.1, 16 

Maximum Sustainable Yield, which is 7.90 million pounds.   17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 19 

discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 20 

 21 

MR. TEEHAN:  The committee recommends, and I so move, in Action 22 

2.1, Maximum Sustainable Yield, that the preferred alternative 23 

be Alternative 4. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 26 

discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 27 

 28 

MR. TEEHAN:  In Action 2.2, Overfishing Threshold, the committee 29 

recommends, and I so move, in Action 2.2, Overfishing Threshold, 30 

that Alternative 4 be the preferred alternative and to modify 31 

Alternative 4 to read that the overfishing threshold is the OFL 32 

defined by the Gulf SSC. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  35 

Any objections?  I hear none and the motion passes. 36 

 37 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 2.3, Overfished Threshold, the committee 38 

recommends, and I so move, in Action 2.3, Overfished Threshold, 39 

that we add a new Alternative 3 that MSST equals one minus M 40 

times BMSY and that be our preferred alternative. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  43 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 44 

 45 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 3, Establish Sector Allocations for 46 

Caribbean Spiny Lobster in State and Federal Waters from North 47 

Carolina through Texas, the committee recommends, and I so move, 48 
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that in Action 3 that Alternative 1, be the preferred 1 

alternative.  Alternative 1 is no action, do not establish 2 

sector allocations. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  5 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 6 

 7 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 4 is Acceptable Biological Catch Control 8 

Rule, ABC Levels, Annual Catch Limits, and Annual Catch Targets 9 

for Caribbean Spiny Lobster.  In Action 4.1, Acceptable 10 

Biological Catch Control Rule, the committee recommends, and I 11 

so move, in Action 4.1, Acceptable Biological Catch Control 12 

Rule, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2b.  13 

Alternative 2 is to adopt the following ABC control rule and 14 

Option b is the Gulf Council’s SSC ABC control rule.   15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  17 

Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 18 

 19 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 4.2, Set Annual Catch Limits for Caribbean 20 

Spiny Lobster, the committee did not make any changes to their 21 

preferred alternative. 22 

 23 

Action 4.3, Set Annual Catch Targets for Caribbean Spiny 24 

Lobster, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 25 

4.3 to add a new Alternative 2, Option c, to set the annual 26 

catch target at 6.0 million pounds and that it be the preferred 27 

alternative. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  30 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 31 

 32 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 5, Accountability Measures by Sector, the 33 

committee recommends, and I so move, in Action 5 that the 34 

preferred alternative be Alternative 3, Option c, sub-option i.  35 

Alternative 3 is to establish post-season accountability 36 

measures.  Option c was recreational and commercial combined 37 

accountability measures and sub-option i was adjust season 38 

length for both recreational and commercial harvest of spiny 39 

lobster in the fishing season following an ACL overage. 40 

 41 

However, there was a substitute motion that came in and the 42 

committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 5 to add a 43 

new Alternative 4 that the accountability measure for spiny 44 

lobster be the annual catch target and that it be the preferred 45 

alternative. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  48 
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Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 1 

 2 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 6, Develop or Update a Framework Procedure 3 

and Protocol for Enhanced Cooperative Management for Spiny 4 

Lobster, the committee recommends, and I so move, in Action 6 5 

that Alternative 4, Option a, be the preferred alternative.  6 

Alternative 4 is to revise the current Regulatory Amendment 7 

Procedures to create an expanded Framework Procedure and Option 8 

a is to adopt the base Framework Procedure. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?   11 

 12 

MR. GILL:  Looking back at the amendment in Action 6, we had a 13 

preferred Alternative 2 as well that we did not change, but we 14 

didn’t note that and so I’m assuming that that is consistent 15 

with where the council wants to go at this point and we did 16 

modify the Alternative 4, Option a. 17 

 18 

DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  Remember there’s two different actions that 19 

you’re completing there.  One is to update the Florida state 20 

wording in their regulations and the other one is a framework 21 

procedure and so more than one preferred can be selected under 22 

that action. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other discussion? 25 

 26 

MR. GRIMES:  I was speaking to Dr. Crabtree about the generic 27 

framework procedure that’s set up in reef fish and we thought 28 

that we should include changes to your ABC control rule in the 29 

framework and we did not think about that before and it is not 30 

included in the current base framework procedure, but assuming 31 

nobody has an objection, we will include that and it will come 32 

back in the next version of the document that the council sees.  33 

Thank you. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes. 36 

 37 

MR. GILL:  To that point, Shep, does that mean if we wish to 38 

change the ABC control rule that we have to change multiple 39 

documents?  It’s in the Generic and I’m not quite sure where 40 

you’re going with this one, but it sounds like we might have to 41 

do it in more than one document and is that correct? 42 

 43 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, we’ll add it to the Generic Amendment and 44 

we’ll add it to Mackerel and we’ll add it to Spiny Lobster.  45 

That way, changing the ABC control rule will be an option under 46 

your framework for every FMP that we have. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other discussion on this motion or any 1 

related motion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion 2 

passes. 3 

 4 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 7, Modify Regulations Regarding Possession 5 

and Handling of Short Caribbean Spiny Lobsters as Undersized 6 

Attractants, the committee did not modify their preferred 7 

alternative, which was to mirror the Florida regulations, which 8 

is fifty onboard and then one per trap onboard, as long as the 9 

number of shorts per trap equals the same and they’re being used 10 

to set the traps out. 11 

 12 

Mr. Grimes reviewed the definition of bycatch in the Magnuson 13 

Act for the use of undersized attractants.  Based on this 14 

definition, undersized attractants are considered bycatch 15 

because they are obtained for business use rather than personal 16 

use.   17 

 18 

However, in light of new science documenting external 19 

recruitment and the impact of undersize attractants on the 20 

lobster trap efficiency, there is additional basis for the 21 

current Gulf preferred alternative to be practicable.   22 

 23 

Dr. Crabtree suggested that if undersized attractants are 24 

limited, then lobster traps would have to soak longer to achieve 25 

the equivalent catch levels, which could potentially result in 26 

increased total bycatch. 27 

 28 

Action 8 was to Modify Tailing Requirements for Caribbean Spiny 29 

Lobster for Vessels that Obtain a Tailing Permit.  The committee 30 

did not modify their preferred alternative. 31 

 32 

Action 9, Limit Spiny Lobster Fishing in Certain Areas in the 33 

EEZ off Florida to Protect Threatened Staghorn and Elkhorn 34 

Corals, the committee recommends, and I so move, in Action 9, 35 

that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, Option a.  36 

Alternative 3 is to expand existing and/or create new closed 37 

areas to prohibit spiny lobster trapping in the EEZ off Florida.  38 

Option a is to create twenty-five large closed areas to protect 39 

threatened Acropora corals. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  42 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 43 

 44 

MR. TEEHAN:  Action 10, Require Gear Markings so all Spiny 45 

Lobster Trap Lines in the EEZ off Florida are Identifiable, the 46 

committee recommends, and I so move, in Action 10, Require Gear 47 

Markings so all Spiny Lobster Trap Lines in the EEZ off Florida, 48 
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that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 1 

is to require all spiny lobster trap lines in the EEZ off 2 

Florida to be COLOR, or have a COLOR marking along its entire 3 

length.  All gear must comply with marking requirements no later 4 

than August 2014. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  7 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  The final action, Action 11, Allow the Public to 10 

Remove Derelict or Abandoned Spiny Lobster Traps Found in the 11 

EEZ off Florida, the committee did not make any changes to their 12 

preferred alternative, which was to basically mirror the FWC’s 13 

mechanism for trap removal.  The committee recommends, and I so 14 

move, to send the Joint Spiny Lobster Amendment 10 to public 15 

hearing. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have the final committee motion.  Any 18 

discussion?  Any objection?  The motion passes.   19 

 20 

MR. GILL:  The next step in this process is that the South 21 

Atlantic reviews this document at their March meeting and makes 22 

their conclusions for that and I would assume from where we are, 23 

given where they were, there will be some differences remaining 24 

that need to get ironed out. 25 

 26 

We have established a joint committee in our June meeting in Key 27 

West to resolve these and there Plan A before that was that you 28 

were going to meet with the Chair of the South Atlantic Spiny 29 

Lobster Committee to try and iron out differences. 30 

 31 

Given the differences that we do have, is there a plan by you to 32 

meet with the Chair of the South Atlantic Lobster Committee to 33 

make an early filter and recommendations to the joint committees 34 

to try and smooth that process to get these differences 35 

reconciled? 36 

 37 

MR. TEEHAN:  That meeting is virtually unavoidable, as he has 38 

the office right next to mine, but yes, we will talk about this 39 

and I was going to elaborate just a little bit, Mr. Gill, on 40 

what’s going to happen from here on out, but you hit quite a few 41 

of those points. 42 

 43 

We are going to have some workshops conducted in April, I 44 

believe.  The South Atlantic Council is going to hold one in Key 45 

West and one in Marathon.  It’s my understanding that we have no 46 

plans to send staff or a council representative to those two 47 

hearings, but I would recommend that we do send at least a 48 
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council member, to make sure that the Gulf concerns are also 1 

addressed or at least somebody is available to answer any 2 

questions about the differences between the two plans. 3 

 4 

Then we would probably also recommend a further Gulf workshop up 5 

in the Clearwater/St. Pete area to gather mostly recreational 6 

public testimony.  There’s a huge recreational fishery in the 7 

State of Florida and no series of workshops is going to cover 8 

everything. 9 

 10 

In the past, my agency has always gone to the St. Pete/Orlando 11 

area to gather public testimony on the recreational fishery and 12 

so I would move adding Clearwater/St. Pete area to the list of 13 

public hearings and, Carrie, did you have anything you wanted to 14 

comment on in the public hearing aspect of it? 15 

 16 

DR. SIMMONS:  No, thank you. 17 

 18 

MR. TEEHAN:  Do I need to make a motion to that effect, Mr. 19 

Chairman? 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, you do. 22 

 23 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would add that we schedule a workshop in the 24 

Clearwater/St. Pete area in April to take public input on Spiny 25 

Lobster Amendment 10 and I would recommend that we either send 26 

staff or a council member to the two South Atlantic workshops in 27 

Marathon and Key West in April also. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second? 30 

 31 

MR. GILL:  Second. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s pretty clear cut.  Any discussion?  34 

Hearing none, the motion passes. 35 

 36 

MR. TEEHAN:  That concludes my report. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Teehan.  Next is the Mackerel 39 

Committee and Mr. Fischer. 40 

 41 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  If you recall, at the end of my report, we’ll have 44 

to take up items that weren’t completed at committee.  Let us 45 

begin the summary of the Mackerel Management Committee.  The 46 

agenda was adopted as written and the minutes of the October 47 

meeting in Baton Rouge were approved as written. 48 
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 1 

We reviewed Amendment 18 to the Coastal Migratory Pelagics 2 

Fishery Management Plan.  Dr. Leard described the status of 3 

Amendment 18 and the need to develop preferred alternatives.  He 4 

also stated that the South Atlantic had approved a document to 5 

move forward for public hearings, although there was quite a bit 6 

of work that needed to be done to develop a complete public 7 

hearing draft. 8 

 9 

He stated that Amendment 18 was on the same schedule as 10 

Amendment 10 to the Spiny Lobster Fishery Management Plan.  Dr. 11 

Leard then began to review the actions and alternatives, with 12 

the goal of having the committee select preferred alternatives. 13 

 14 

For Action 1, Modifications to the Fishery Management Unit, the 15 

committee noted the need to revise the alternatives and this was 16 

done in the attachment to this report.  Additionally, the 17 

committee recommends, and I so move, that the South Atlantic 18 

Council consider adding little tunny to the Dolphin/Wahoo Plan 19 

and that it be removed from the Coastal Migratory Pelagics Plan. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  22 

Any objection?  The motion passes. 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  For Action 2, to Modify the Framework Procedure, 25 

the committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 26 

alternative be Alternative 3, Option 1, which is revise the 27 

framework procedure to incorporate the SEDAR process and 28 

adjustments to ACLs and expand the procedure to allow 29 

adjustments of greater range of management measures under 30 

specific procedural guidelines.  Option 1 is adopt the base 31 

Framework Procedure. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  I would like to mention this is not the preferred 36 

alternative of the South Atlantic Council, but after hearing 37 

comments by General Counsel, NOAA’s Counsel, George Geiger felt 38 

that the South Atlantic may change their option to our chosen 39 

option. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Very good. 42 

 43 

MR. GRIMES:  Again, just note that we’ll add the ABC control 44 

rule to this option. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Right.  Any further discussion of this motion?  47 

Any objections?  The motion passes. 48 
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 1 

MR. FISCHER:  Action 3, Establish Separate Atlantic and Gulf 2 

Migratory Groups for Cobia, the committee recommends, and I so 3 

move, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, separate 4 

the two migratory groups at the South Atlantic/Gulf Council 5 

boundary. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  8 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  Moving down, the committee then considered the 11 

recommendations of the South Atlantic with regard to the actions 12 

that only apply to the South Atlantic region and following 13 

discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, to approve 14 

the South Atlantic Council’s Actions Numbers 14 through 21 and 15 

their preferred alternatives. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 18 

discussion?  Objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee then discussed potential actions 21 

that may be incorporated into a future amendment, Amendment 19, 22 

that have been discussed by both the South Atlantic and the Gulf 23 

Council. 24 

 25 

Following the discussion, the committee recommends, and I so 26 

move, to direct staff to move forward on Amendment 19 to the 27 

Coastal Migratory Pelagics Fishery Management Plan. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  30 

Any objections?  I hear none and so the motion passes.   31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes the official report, 33 

but now we get into the range of items that weren’t discussed 34 

and Action 1 has repercussions of what we first did, 35 

recommending the South Atlantic Council move little tunny to 36 

their Wahoo/Dolphin Plan.  I’ll let Dr. Leard take over. 37 

 38 

DR. LEARD:  What Sue Gerhart -- Primarily Sue did, but I 39 

contributed a little bit, but what we did was we looked at the 40 

actions that we had, at your suggestions, and kind of revised 41 

these. 42 

 43 

With Action 1, now that our council has recommended to take 44 

little tunny, which under Alternative 2 and Alternative 3 45 

include little tunny in both the Gulf and the South Atlantic 46 

region, one of them is either to add it to the management unit 47 

and the other one is to remove it from the fishery management 48 
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plan. 1 

 2 

Again, based on the action that you just took to allow the South 3 

Atlantic Council to manage little tunny under the Dolphin/Wahoo 4 

Plan and assuming that they move forward with that 5 

recommendation, then by default -- I suppose you need to vote on 6 

it, but by default, it seems to me that you have not considered 7 

either adding cero, little tunny, dolphin, or bluefish in the 8 

Gulf of Mexico to the Coastal Migratory Pelagics FMP and so your 9 

preferred alternative, almost by default, is going to be under 10 

Action 1, Alternative 3, but you may want to officially make a 11 

motion to that effect. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  I was going to thank Dr. Leard and to avoid 14 

confusion, read the wording.  Alternative 2 refers to the 15 

fishery management unit and Alternative 3 refers to the fishery 16 

management plan. 17 

 18 

Presently, these items are in the plan for data collection 19 

purposes, but we’ve never used them.  I don’t know if it’s 20 

proper for myself to make a motion or just have further 21 

discussion on this. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  You can make the motion. 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  The burden that staff has and the burden we’re now 26 

gaining with all the new control rules and the ABC, ACT, et 27 

cetera, I don’t know -- Even though we harvest cero, mackerel, 28 

little tunny, bluefish, this council made a choice years ago not 29 

to manage dolphin. 30 

 31 

I think to eliminate any future problem, and we could always add 32 

them, I think I would like to move that Alternative 3, remove 33 

these items from the Gulf of Mexico’s plan, be a motion.  I 34 

could go through the options and the sub-options if need be. 35 

 36 

DR. LEARD:  Just to add to that, if the South Atlantic Council 37 

is going to manage little tunny under their Dolphin/Wahoo FMP, 38 

dolphin are currently managed by the South Atlantic Council 39 

under their Dolphin/Wahoo FMP, which now they’re going to add 40 

little tunny, and bluefish are also managed in the Atlantic 41 

under an FMP by the Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council, but 42 

it includes the entire stock in the Atlantic, if I’m not missing 43 

something. 44 

 45 

The only thing that’s left is cero and neither council has 46 

expressed a desire to manage cero and so, once again, if you 47 

just simply adopt Alternative 3, then you’ve pretty much taken 48 
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care of everything, which removes all of these stocks from our 1 

joint fishery management plan and you don’t really even have to 2 

touch it. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This is on page 39, to get everybody on track? 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  I would like to tell you it’s on page 3 of my 7 

handout, but I don’t know if everyone received the same one. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess I’m a little confused.  I’m looking in C-10 

3, the draft amendment, at Action 1, Alternative 3 and that’s to 11 

designate these other species as ecosystem component species.  12 

Is there a revision that I should be looking at? 13 

 14 

DR. LEARD:  Yes, Roy.  That’s what Sue and I worked on, is this 15 

kind of handout to the committee report.  We revised those 16 

alternatives that you all requested. 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  I see it. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I had the same problem Roy did.  Let us know 21 

when the proper motion is on the board, Mr. Fischer.  We have a 22 

motion and this is not a committee motion.  This is a full 23 

council motion and it’s on the board.  Any discussion?  Any 24 

objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  Now we get into the issues that Roy brought up 27 

about the control rule and we’ll let Rick go through the various 28 

alternatives per species, cobia, king mackerel, and Spanish 29 

mackerel, if I’m not mistaken. 30 

 31 

DR. LEARD:  I really haven’t had much of a chance to review the 32 

control rule, the ABC control rule, but Sue worked on this and 33 

I’m assuming that Alternative 2, which is the ABC control rule, 34 

and this, again, is in this handout that’s attached to the 35 

report, that the ABC control rule for the first one is for Gulf 36 

group cobia.  The first alternative is no action, not have a 37 

control rule. 38 

 39 

Then Alternative 2 -- Sue, it’s my understanding that this is 40 

the same control rule that comes from the Generic ACL Amendment, 41 

et cetera, that Shep talked about before and we’ve added an 42 

Alternative 3 that’s on page 5 of your committee report 43 

attachment, which is a very simple control rule that just has to 44 

adopt a control rule that sets ABC equal to the yield 45 

corresponding to the 75 percent MSY when the stock is at 46 

equilibrium for cobia, which is currently estimated at 1.45 47 

million pounds.   48 
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 1 

That would be essentially a very simple control rule and it’s 2 

consistent with what was previously adopted by the Stock 3 

Assessment Panel and I guess also approved as best available 4 

science by our SSC. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Does everyone know where we are on this?  This 7 

is page 5 of the handout.  Is that correct, Myron?  It’s page 4 8 

and 5.  We don’t have a motion submitted. 9 

 10 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m sorry, Mr. Chairman, but I don’t have the 11 

handout. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s the committee report, Tab C.  It’s in an 14 

email.  Let’s take a minute or two for people to get caught up 15 

and if you need a hard copy, we can get it for you. 16 

 17 

MR. FISCHER:  While we’re waiting on everyone getting copies, I 18 

wanted to ask Roy if he had a copy or he had the email version 19 

and I wanted to ask his opinion now, before we get into a 20 

healthy discussion, on Alternative 3, just an abbreviated ABC 21 

rule versus the long draft of the chart of Alternative 2, if 22 

there was any legal issues. 23 

 24 

While we’re waiting on everyone to get handouts, Alternative 3 25 

was a very simplified rule compared to the chart and Alternative 26 

2 and I just wondered, between National Marine Fisheries advice 27 

and legal advice, if you tell us that we can only go to the 28 

chart and that’s what we have to go with, it’s pretty obvious 29 

what we may vote, but the simpler version may get us through 30 

this document, as seen in Alternative 3. 31 

 32 

Mr. Chairman, Sue drafted this up and she may also be able to 33 

yield some comments toward this, shed some light, because I know 34 

this is new and hitting everybody at one time. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Go ahead, Sue. 37 

 38 

MR. GRIMES:  Mr. Chairman, I was just going to respond to Mr. 39 

Fischer.  I don’t think the law dictates at all what your 40 

options are here, but it seems like you could do, in the Coastal 41 

Pelagics FMP, what you have in the Generic ACL Amendment and 42 

just have this be in the FMP and then you would decide on a 43 

stock-by-stock basis which tier the stock fell in and that could 44 

be different, obviously, for each one and all in one fell swoop, 45 

but that’s entirely up to you guys. 46 

 47 

MS. SUE GERHART:  It’s my understanding that that control rule 48 
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is not specific to any FMP that was being developed by the full 1 

SSC and so therefore, it could be adopted for any of our FMPs, 2 

including the Coastal Migratory Pelagics. 3 

 4 

Just for your information, the tier would need to be chosen that 5 

would apply for cobia.  It’s likely that Tier 3A would be 6 

chosen.  I don’t want to put words in anyone’s mouth, but if 7 

that were chosen, I have some calculations and, of course, 8 

because it’s based on landings, it depends also on where the 9 

boundary is set for cobia, which your preferred is to set it at 10 

the council boundary. 11 

 12 

If that were the case, the number there would be 1.34 million 13 

pounds, if that helps you at all, but we do have an assessment 14 

for cobia.  It’s from 2000 and it was not through SEDAR and 15 

there is no real overfishing level that was in that assessment 16 

either. 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  The assessment is from 2000?  I would question -- 19 

I would like to hear Bonnie’s comments, but I would say if the 20 

assessment is eleven years old and wasn’t done through SEDAR, we 21 

really don’t have an assessment at this point.  It seems to me 22 

that’s too old to provide us much useful guidance on setting 23 

annual catch limits, but I would like to hear Dr. Ponwith’s 24 

comments. 25 

 26 

DR. PONWITH:  It’s useful for guidance, but I definitely agree 27 

with Dr. Crabtree that it’s outdated as an assessment. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  So let’s do an assessment. 30 

 31 

DR. LEARD:  Bonnie is obviously correct, because most of the 32 

studies, as I think I mentioned the other day, indicate that 33 

probably the most longest lived cobia in the Gulf are only 34 

around ten years old.  They very seldom find any much older than 35 

that and so if you’re talking about a 2000 assessment, it was 36 

based on probably recreational data from no earlier than 1998 or 37 

1999 and so all of those fish are dead now. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Where does that leave us?  What do we need to 40 

do? 41 

 42 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, I would think we have to adopt some 43 

form of ABC control rule and if we go with Alternative 2, we 44 

would probably have to state what tier cobia would be in.  I can 45 

make a motion if you choose. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Go ahead, Roy, and then we’ll get a motion from 48 
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Mr. Fischer. 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  I was going to beat him to it, if I could. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Go to it. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would move that the preferred alternative for 7 

cobia be Alternative 2, Tier 3A. 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  I’ll second that motion. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a second to that motion.  Discussion?  12 

Roy, do you want to give us the rationale and then Mr. Gill? 13 

 14 

DR. CRABTREE:  It just seems like we’ve spent a lot of time, and 15 

the SSC has, coming up with this tiered approach.  It seems to 16 

me we could probably apply this control rule to the whole plan.  17 

I think we can find ABCs for Spanish and king mackerel out of 18 

this just by identifying the tiers.  I don’t have a better 19 

approach to use and so that seems to be the most defensible 20 

right now. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion? 23 

 24 

MR. GILL:  I guess a question of process.  It seems to me the 25 

choice of the tiers, as they’re established in the ABC control 26 

rule, is based on scientific judgment that comes out of the SSC 27 

and which ultimately sets the ABC, which is not our purview.  28 

It’s the purview of the SSC.  Would someone like to speak to us 29 

picking tiers based on expert judgment? 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  One comment is we’re choosing the control rule 32 

and that is our responsibility as a council.  I assume that, 33 

Rick, all of these things will be looked at again by the SSC 34 

before we vote them up.  Is that correct? 35 

 36 

DR. LEARD:  If we add them to the March SSC meeting.  If we add 37 

that as an agenda item for them to look at these, at cobia, 38 

Spanish mackerel, and king mackerel, and get a recommendation of 39 

the tier that they fall into, then we could take it up at our 40 

April meeting and you wouldn’t necessarily even have to do this 41 

at this particular time. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  Let me modify my motion to do this.  Let me 44 

modify my motion to say that the preferred alternative be 45 

Alternative 2 and stop there and then request that we consult 46 

with the SSC.  I’m going to make that motion for cobia, Spanish, 47 

and king mackerel and then we consult with the SSC as to what 48 
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the appropriate tier is and revisit that in April. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do you accept that modification, Mr. Fischer?  3 

I think that’s an excellent idea. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on this most logical 8 

motion?  Any objections to this motion?  Hearing none, the 9 

motion is adopted. 10 

 11 

DR. ABELE:  I’m sorry, but I was a little slow on that.  We went 12 

with Alternative 2 and the control rule? 13 

 14 

DR. CRABTREE:  That is the control rule, is Alternative 2.  We 15 

still are going to have to come back and choose the appropriate 16 

tier, but we’re going to get some advice from the SSC to guide 17 

us in that decision. 18 

 19 

DR. LEARD:  Also, as is pointed out in the ACLs under each one 20 

of these stocks and whatnot, by choosing Alternative 2, until we 21 

decide which tier it’s going to fall into and Roy’s staff does 22 

their magic and we can put some numbers in here, we really can’t 23 

give you a number choice for the alternatives for an ACL.  We 24 

won’t have that for you until I presume the April meeting.  Is 25 

that pretty much correct, Sue?  We’ll have those for March. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Can you continue on or is there anything else 28 

to do? 29 

 30 

DR. LEARD:  I think that’s pretty much it except for one thing.  31 

If you want to wait until you see what those ACLs are in 32 

relationship to the overfishing levels that are generated 33 

through the ABC control rule -- Again, it’s going to be really 34 

different for cobia and Spanish mackerel as opposed to king 35 

mackerel, which we do have a recent stock assessment done for 36 

them, if you want to wait and determine whether or not you want 37 

to have an ACT or if you want to make a decision at this time 38 

that you do not want to go forward with an ACT and you’ll set 39 

ACL at some level that comes out of the analysis that’s below 40 

ABC. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that makes sense. 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  Rick, for king mackerel at least, I know we 45 

already have commercial quotas in place for everything, with in-46 

season closures.  We have, on the recreational side, I don’t 47 

know if that’s a quota or is that just a share of the TAC or 48 
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what is that exactly? 1 

 2 

DR. LEARD:  It’s an allocation.  It’s of the TAC, it’s 68 3 

percent recreational and 32 percent commercial. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  Couldn’t we basically with king mackerel just say 6 

the existing quotas, with the in-season closure, are the ACLs 7 

and the accountability mechanisms and so commercial king 8 

mackerel is already done and on the recreational side, their 9 

allocation is the ACL and then we just have to figure out what 10 

the accountability mechanism is and we would largely be done 11 

with that, wouldn’t we? 12 

 13 

The Guidelines do allow you, if you already have measures in 14 

place that you think meet the ACL and AM requirements, all you 15 

have to do is explain them.  It seems to me that for at least 16 

commercial king mackerel that we’ve already got it all and it’s 17 

already in place and we would just need to explain it and I 18 

don’t know that we need to revisit any of that. 19 

 20 

DR. LEARD:  The only difference is that for king mackerel, the 21 

SSC has already reviewed that stock assessment and they’ve 22 

looked at ABC levels based on the F 85 percent of SPR and 23 

they’ve generated a table going through 2016, I think. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  Right and so the number is going to change, but 26 

if we accept that number from them, then it would just fill out 27 

to the quotas and everything, right? 28 

 29 

DR. LEARD:  Correct, each year.  It would be just like what we 30 

did with red snapper and it’s going to increase.  Only in the 31 

case of king mackerel, it’s going to decrease. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  We just have to make one decision on at least the 34 

commercial side of king mackerel, which is what the TAC is going 35 

to be.  I guess it’s true with the recreational, but once we 36 

decide what the TAC is, then all the numbers just are 37 

predetermined by the existing allocations and quotas and 38 

everything, right? 39 

 40 

DR. LEARD:  That’s correct. 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  Really, king mackerel is pretty simple.  With 43 

Spanish, do we have hard quotas and all that in place as well? 44 

 45 

DR. LEARD:  We do have allocations.  It’s 57 percent commercial 46 

and 43 percent recreational and it has been forever, but in 47 

recent years, since about 1995 actually, the recreational 48 
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catches have actually been about 66 percent, as opposed to 33 1 

percent commercial, primarily because of the gillnet ban in 2 

Florida, because most Spanish were caught off of Florida in 3 

state waters. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  My point is it seems like for king and Spanish 6 

that a lot of these things have already been decided in the FMP 7 

and to the extent we can just identify status quo things we’ve 8 

already done as the ACLs and things, I think we ought to do that 9 

and reduce the overall number of decisions we have to make, 10 

unless the council wants to change them.  Unless there’s some 11 

urge to do that, I think we ought to draft this thing to go with 12 

as many of the decisions we’ve already made as we can. 13 

 14 

DR. LEARD:  Cobia is also relatively simple, because going back 15 

to I think the size limit went into effect -- It’s in the 16 

discussion under there, but the minimum size limit went into 17 

effect in like 1987 or 1988 and the two fish bag limit for both 18 

the commercial and the recreational sector went into effect 19 

around 1990. 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  But we don’t have quotas for cobia and so we’re 22 

going to have to figure that out. 23 

 24 

DR. LEARD:  We don’t have allocations and we don’t have a quota, 25 

but they’ve been under the exact same management structure and 26 

so your landings are going to be a very good indicator of what 27 

you might want to set as your allocation, because they’ve been 28 

under the exact same management structure and it’s about 90 29 

percent recreational and about 10 percent commercial. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay then.  Is there anything else we need to 32 

do on this committee? 33 

 34 

MR. FISCHER:  I just wanted to ask Rick if he thinks we can have 35 

all this ready for April.  Okay.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That completes the committee reports and the 38 

last thing on the agenda is Other Business, Tab P, and we’ll 39 

start off with a Report of the South Atlantic Council Meeting 40 

and Mr. Gill. 41 

 42 

OTHER BUSINESS 43 

REPORT OF THE SOUTH ATLANTIC COUNCIL MEETING 44 

 45 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I was at the South Atlantic 46 

Council meeting in New Bern in December and I can tell you that 47 

it was cold, cold, for which is was unprepared.  We’ve talked a 48 
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lot about the South Atlantic Council actions, compatibility in 1 

lobster and mackerel, et cetera, already and so just three 2 

points that seem to me to stick out and, Roy, correct me if you 3 

disagree with any of this. 4 

 5 

One is that throughout their meeting, their SSC had stuck with 6 

the ABC control rule of OFL is equal to the mean and we got into 7 

ultimately a discussion of our control rule and then the opted 8 

to request their SSC to consider using our control rule and that 9 

was the old one we had from the October meeting. 10 

 11 

I would expect that they’ll consider this one even better and 12 

that they’ll go in that direction.  The problem is that their 13 

SSC doesn’t meet until April and they meet in March and so they 14 

have to figure out how to handle that. 15 

 16 

The other major thing you all know about is they eliminated 17 

their area closing to bottom fishing as a result of a reduction 18 

in effort, which was good news.  It didn’t get all that further 19 

down the red snapper thing, because that still can’t be done. 20 

 21 

I would note one difference that struck me that I just bring up 22 

for informational purposes and that was that in their process 23 

apparently, and, Roy, check me if I’m wrong, that their council 24 

chair sits on committees and may act as committee chair, which 25 

is a different process than ours.   26 

 27 

I just bring it up because it is different than how we operate 28 

and I’m not by any means suggesting that we ought to go there, 29 

but it is a difference that says, well, I wonder if it’s better 30 

or worse.  Other than that, they’re a very cordial group and 31 

it’s always a pleasure to be there and thank you. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Next is a Report of the 34 

Communities and Catch Shares Workshop by Ava. 35 

 36 

REVIEW OF THE COMMUNITIES AND CATCH SHARES WORKSHOP 37 

 38 

MS. AVA LASSETER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The NMFS Office of 39 

Policy held a three-day workshop in Washington, D.C. designed to 40 

explore issues and experiences associated with commercial 41 

fishing communities and catch share programs. 42 

 43 

Representatives from NMFS Regional Offices, Science Centers, and 44 

the regional councils were in attendance.  The workshop 45 

consisted of discussion topics and presentations on catch share 46 

programs from around the country. 47 

 48 
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The discussion topics focused on the framework within the 1 

Magnuson-Stevens Act regarding the definitions of and provisions 2 

for commercial fishing communities.  Participants discussed 3 

prepared topics in a small group format.  At the end of each 4 

session, the groups took turns providing a summary of their 5 

discussion. 6 

 7 

The discussion topics, background information, and discussion 8 

questions are included in the workshop report located in Tab P-1 9 

of the briefing book and here I will just highlight some main 10 

points and information most relevant to the council. 11 

 12 

As the basis for the workshop discussions, the legal definitions 13 

and provisions concerning fishing communities occur in two 14 

locations: National Standard 8 and in Section 303A(c)(3) of the 15 

Act.  For those of you with this copy, it starts on page 81.  16 

This section, 303(A)(c)(3) on fishing communities, is found 17 

within the Limited Access Privilege Program Section of the MSA. 18 

 19 

However, the discussants concurred that it was not necessary to 20 

engage in a catch share program for commercial fishing 21 

communities to realize socioeconomic benefits of organizing 22 

themselves and this leads to one main theme that arose from the 23 

discussions. 24 

 25 

Any employment of the community provisions should originate from 26 

the local level, that is from among the fishermen themselves.  27 

The council and/or NMFS can and should offer support and 28 

assistance to fishing communities in order to organize, although 29 

the resources available from these regulatory bodies were not 30 

specified. 31 

 32 

The point remains that it is up to fishermen to decide for 33 

themselves whether to and how to organize, in order to utilize 34 

the community provisions within Magnuson-Stevens. 35 

 36 

Finally, the focus of the workshop concerned how communities 37 

could engage in catch share programs.  This would be an 38 

alternative to IFQ programs such as we currently have here in 39 

the Gulf. 40 

 41 

Many of the workshop discussion questions therefore addressed 42 

the socioeconomic issues that often arise in IFQ programs.  43 

These include allocation, consolidation of shares, expenses from 44 

leasing shares, as well as entry into the fishery by the next 45 

generation of fishermen. 46 

 47 

These are timely issues to consider, given the review of the red 48 
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snapper IFQ program that will occur this year.  Community catch 1 

share programs were thus discussed and presented as a way to 2 

address these issues and that concludes my report and thank you. 3 

 4 

REPORT OF THE COUNCIL COORDINATING COMMITTEE MEETING 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you very much.  Any questions 7 

for Ava?  I’ll continue on with my report on the Council 8 

Coordinating Committee that Dr. Shipp, Mr. Gill, and I attended 9 

in even colder than New Bern, North Carolina, D.C. 10 

 11 

We did have a pre-meeting with the Council Coordinating 12 

Committee on the 10th, where we usually go over everything we 13 

also discuss on the 11th and 12th and so it gets a little 14 

repetitive, but just highlighting that we talked about the ACL 15 

status and how the councils were going to meet those deadlines. 16 

 17 

They all said they were going to meet their 2011 deadline.  18 

We’re live and on tape and I doubt we’re all going to make that 19 

deadline, but we should be.  We are well on our way. 20 

 21 

There’s an inconsistency between the councils that was noted of 22 

how SSC stipends are awarded.  Most pay $250 a day and we had 23 

all agreed to do the same thing, but in practice, it’s not 24 

happening that way.  Some pay travel and some don’t and one 25 

council pays an averaged amount between their AP and SSC 26 

members. 27 

 28 

There was some discussion of performance measures.  We’re still 29 

threatened that that will come down, but it was only a 30 

discussion.  I mentioned previously about the budget 31 

possibilities.  There is no information and we’re prepared for a 32 

variety of different levels. 33 

 34 

It was iterated, due to some discussions, about the pay freeze 35 

for federal employees and we were explicitly told we are not 36 

federal employees or at least the staff isn’t.  There is some 37 

problem with future workshops and that depends upon future 38 

funding.  However, there is a plan to hold a Nation’s Fisheries 39 

III Workshop sometime in the fall and I believe the funding is 40 

available for that. 41 

 42 

There’s a SOPPs review procedure and there’s a template that 43 

we’ve been provided and we’ll be taking our SOPPs and making 44 

sure they fit that template and you’ll see a copy of that. 45 

 46 

We had some information presented to us on the need to 47 

communicate overfishing information to the public and through 48 
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our outreach efforts and we’re starting to increase that effort 1 

as well. 2 

 3 

There was an update on MRIP, which just said it’s continuing to 4 

update or improve, but it’s not much there yet.  I mentioned the 5 

other day about the Coastal Marine Spatial Planning Process 6 

that’s available and we have sent a letter, and all the council 7 

signed on to it, to ask that we be given an integral role in the 8 

process. 9 

 10 

There was a presentation on law enforcement.  There’s concern 11 

that there is not uniformity among the council areas and regions 12 

with regard to fines and penalties and that’s going to be 13 

addressed. 14 

 15 

We had a talk on climate change implications in fisheries and 16 

it’s probably not so imminent and important in our area now, but 17 

the Atlantic coast and the New England area is really seeing 18 

some real differences in some of their fisheries as they’re 19 

shifting northward from the southern areas as the northern 20 

waters warm a bit. 21 

 22 

Our next meeting is in Charleston on the 3rd through the 6th of 23 

May and one addition that was beyond the scope of the true 24 

Council Coordinating Committee was we talked with 25 

representatives from the Caribbean Council and we have come to 26 

an agreement to form a liaison relationship with them, where 27 

they would send a member to attend our meetings, similar to what 28 

we have here with the South Atlantic, and then we would also 29 

send a representative of our council to attend their meetings, 30 

but we left it very loose in that it’s not a requirement, but 31 

it’s just something that we would extend the invitation and we 32 

have put them on all our mailing lists, so they receive all our 33 

information.  That’s my report. 34 

 35 

MR. TEEHAN:  Dr. Bortone, I would like to volunteer for that 36 

liaison to the Caribbean. 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  There are three other people in 39 

line before you. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t like to fly and so I’m not going. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I was actually reading some of the newspapers out 44 

of Washington and I just wanted to make you aware, like Dr. 45 

Bortone said, about some of the cutting and spending levels that 46 

we’ve heard about.  It says under the Committee Spending 47 

Reduction Act of 2011, at the beginning of the next fiscal year, 48 
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October 1, 2011, spending is further reduced to 2006 levels and 1 

frozen there for the next decade, the committee says.  Dr. 2 

Bortone, you’ve got a tough job. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The key word is the “committee said” and we all 5 

know how that goes.  The next item is the Report on the Webinar 6 

on Federal Tribal Trust Responsibilities in the Context of the 7 

MSA and Doug. 8 

 9 

REPORT OF THE WEBINAR ON FEDERAL TRIBAL TRUST RESPONSIBILITIES 10 

IN THE CONTEXT OF THE MSA 11 

 12 

MR. BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  On behalf of the council, I 13 

attended a webinar that was hosted by the Northwest Region of 14 

NOAA Fisheries Service and it was held primarily to familiarize 15 

council members from the various councils on the 16 

responsibilities pertaining to tribal trusts. 17 

 18 

The title of the webinar was “Treaty, Indian, and Indigenous 19 

Peoples Regional Fishery Management Council Responsibilities” 20 

and it was a long title.  Dr. Gary Simms, who is the tribal 21 

specialist with the Northwest Region, spoke and it was primarily 22 

how those treaties and how those responsibilities of the federal 23 

government interact and react with the Magnuson-Stevens Act. 24 

 25 

Without reading the entire webinar to you, I’ll just say that I 26 

took away from it for the council that there is an overriding 27 

responsibility of each council to formalize a process that 28 

ensures adequate what he called government to government 29 

relationships and that the councils understand their 30 

responsibilities to communicate, and I’ll quote this, policies 31 

that have tribal implications, unquote. 32 

 33 

I talked to Shepherd Grimes, our counsel, and he said that he 34 

did not see any problem with anything we’re doing in today’s 35 

world and that the tribes that we deal with in our areas do not 36 

have a historic fishery that they have participated in. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Even though we have six Seminoles involved with 39 

this council? 40 

 41 

MR. BOYD:  I’m not sure you are recognized as a tribe.  One 42 

thing that is interesting is on the webinar he -- I did not know 43 

this, but Dr. Simms said that there are still being indigenous 44 

peoples and tribes recognized every year by the federal 45 

government. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Boyd.] 48 
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 1 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would just say that we could have tribal 2 

issues develop, I suppose, but right now and to my knowledge, 3 

we’ve never had tribal rights issues related to fisheries, but 4 

who knows that the future holds for us. 5 

 6 

REQUEST FOR PRESENTATIONS AT THE APRIL COUNCIL MEETING 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes, and as I mentioned 9 

earlier under New Business, I want to request that we have 10 

presentations at the April meeting of two reports.  One is a 11 

NMFS-funded report on the bioeconomic analysis of the red 12 

snapper rebuilding plan and transferable rights policies in the 13 

Gulf of Mexico.  I think given where we’re headed, that would be 14 

extremely timely. 15 

 16 

The other one is a report on fishery-independent analysis of 17 

snapper that was presented to the Gulf States Commission a week 18 

ago Monday, I believe, and we hear about fishery-independent and 19 

fishery-dependent research and I think this would be a really 20 

excellent example of what we mean by fishery-independent 21 

research and so if there’s no objections, we could extend those 22 

invitations, Dr. Bortone. 23 

 24 

MR. HENDRIX:  The recent release by the NOAA Aquaculture 25 

Department of the National Aquaculture Policy for public 26 

comment, I was wondering if Dr. Crabtree could arrange a report 27 

at the April meeting.  I believe that will be past the public 28 

comment period and maybe we could get some read from his office 29 

or the National Aquaculture Office on what the status of this 30 

national policy in relationship to the Gulf Council’s Fishery 31 

Management Plan for Aquaculture is. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  If you’ll send me a request, I can have someone 34 

attend the next meeting, I think, and give a presentation. 35 

 36 

MR. GILL:  Joe, thanks for bringing that up, because I had meant 37 

to bring that up under discussion.  It seems to me that that all 38 

resulted from our aquaculture amendment, otherwise known as the 39 

Hendrix Amendment, and it would be prudent for us to consider 40 

reviewing and commenting on it as a council, but given the 41 

comment period, et cetera -- Were you going there, Joe?  Am I 42 

stepping on you here? 43 

 44 

MR. HENDRIX:  No. 45 

 46 

MR. GILL:  Since it’s past the comment period in April, we have 47 

to devise the technique on how to do that here and now and so I 48 
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would like to entertain some discussion regarding that. 1 

 2 

MR. HENDRIX:  To that point, I’ve read it initially and I’ve 3 

only read it once and I really haven’t read it thoroughly, but 4 

it appears that they used the fishery management plan and that 5 

whole document as a guide and included quite a few of the items 6 

that we had in our document. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anything else on that?  Dr. Abele, did you want 9 

to make a comment on the rigs to reefs thing?  As I understand 10 

it, we’re going to request some sort of a presentation on that, 11 

but I don’t know exactly when.  The April calendar is looking 12 

pretty full.  We have an exempted fishing permit issue and Dr. 13 

Bortone. 14 

 15 

EXEMPTED FISHING PERMIT DISCUSSION 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree forwarded to me a 18 

request for an exempted fishing permit entitled “Video 19 

Assessment of Recreational Discards”.  You’ve been provided a 20 

copy of that in Section P-2. 21 

 22 

Unfortunately, the copy didn’t come through with all the 23 

material.  There’s a couple of paragraphs that somehow got 24 

sliced out in the transfer of that, but the basic essence of the 25 

proposal is there. 26 

 27 

I guess Roy is requesting that we approve this.  I would just 28 

comment that the science is not particularly sound, but that’s 29 

just my personal opinion.  There’s not much in the way of 30 

hypothesis testing and also there’s -- With regard relative to 31 

the exempted fishing aspect, there’s no indication of effort or 32 

the number of fish that would be caught through it, which I’ve 33 

not done this reviews before, but it would seem that that should 34 

have been included as part of the exemption. 35 

 36 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would say that I’m not asking you to approve it 37 

so much as asking you to provide your comments.  It is a request 38 

and a project put forward by the Florida Fish and Wildlife 39 

Commission, working with constituents.  If you have concerns or 40 

comments on it, let me know and we’ll take that into account. 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The fishery-independent research, who is it and 43 

what are they going to be addressing? 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Sean Powers, who is chairman of our Red Snapper 46 

SSC Subcommittee, and it’s a federally funded project, where 47 

he’s using different methodology that is fishery independent and 48 
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I think the study is in its second year and he gave the report 1 

to Gulf States and were you there, Dave?  Anyway, the feedback 2 

was excellent. 3 

 4 

The point is to make everyone aware of the differences between 5 

fishery-independent and fishery-dependent studies and this is a 6 

fishery-independent study.  Anything else? 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  We’re still on the EFP, right?  We seem to be 9 

bouncing around. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The EFP? 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  The exempted fishing permit? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s a new acronym. 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s really an old one, Bob.  You need to bone up 18 

on your acronyms. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, we are, Roy.  I’m sorry and I thought you 21 

were finished. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m waiting to hear your discussion and are you 24 

going to make a motion and do you have a recommendation on this 25 

exempted fishing permit or not? 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would anyone care to make a motion?  Apparently 28 

we are not prepared to comment.  Joe, did you want to comment on 29 

it? 30 

 31 

MR. HENDRIX:  We don’t really know that much about it, other 32 

than that one little bit of information.  We’re kind of a bit in 33 

the dark here to try to make a motion. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  Would you like Dr. Branstetter to go through the 36 

basics of it and all and explain to you what it is? 37 

 38 

MR. HENDRIX:  If you need a motion, I think that would be 39 

important. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Steve, could you do it in less than ten 42 

minutes? 43 

 44 

DR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  This is a proposal by FWC and the Marine 45 

Fishery Institute in St. Petersburg.  They have developed a 46 

video camera system that they want to place aboard private 47 

recreational vessels to see -- What they’re looking for is to 48 
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test the accuracy of that video monitoring to be able to 1 

determine species and size of all the fish. 2 

 3 

What they’re asking for and the reason there’s not a number in 4 

there is they want to let the recreational fishermen retain the 5 

entire catch and then they’ll compare the real catch to what 6 

they’re monitoring on the video and that would be the -- That’s 7 

their comparison right there, is to see if the video monitoring 8 

can be functional.  They’ve got five boats volunteering for this 9 

and I’ve forgotten how many trips they have in their budget, but 10 

-- 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Roy, I don’t recall what the council has done 13 

previously to these sorts of requests.  We don’t actually 14 

approve them, do we?  We just recommend approval? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  The process is the council is to comment on these 17 

and make recommendations. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Joe, do you want to make a recommendation? 20 

 21 

MR. HENDRIX:  Sure.  I think any of these studies that help 22 

forward collection or development of programs for collection of 23 

fisheries-independent data are very important.  I would make a 24 

motion that the council recommend to the Regional Administrator 25 

they support this EFP. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second? 28 

 29 

MR. BOYD:  I’ll second it. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?   32 

 33 

MR. ANSON:  I’m curious as to the design.  Is this going to be 34 

in conjunction with seasons specific to red snapper or to the 35 

gag fishery or are they just going to go out and fish and bring 36 

them back in? 37 

 38 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  The exempted fishing permit will give them 39 

exemption from any seasonal closures, size limits, bag limits.  40 

They’ll be able to go whenever they want.  Now, we can put a 41 

condition on there that they really should -- If gag is closed, 42 

they should be not fishing for gag, but I don’t know how you say 43 

you’re fishing for gag.  At the same time, they may be fishing 44 

for white trout in the Bay.  They want to see what video 45 

monitoring can do. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on the motion?  Any 48 
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objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  1 

Anything else? 2 

 3 

MR. ANSON:  I was wondering if it was necessary for us to go 4 

back to the issue with trying to populate the Reef Fish LAPP 5 

with some headboat owners, in order for them to develop the 6 

objectives and goals document that we had passed a motion 7 

earlier on and what the process would be.  Do we just go ahead 8 

and put a notice out and make sure that all the names are 9 

available for us at the April meeting? 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes and I think we implied we were going to do 12 

that anyway and so, yes.  If there’s nothing else, we are 13 

adjourned. 14 

 15 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 3:40 p.m., February 10, 16 

2011.) 17 

 18 

- - - 19 

20 
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TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 

 2 

PAGE 68:  Motion that the council invite the NOAA NRDA Trustee, 3 

Troy Baker, and the Director of the Gulf Coast Ecosystem 4 

Restoration Task Force, John Hankinson, to the April council 5 

meeting to give updates on the NRDA and Task Force processes as 6 

well as explore how the council can help shape the priorities 7 

that will form the basis of the NRDA Restoration Plan and the 8 

Task Force Restoration Strategy.  The motion carried on page 68. 9 

 10 

PAGE 68:  Motion that to assist the council for the meeting with 11 

NOAA NRDA Trustee Baker and Task Force Director Hankinson, staff 12 

provide the following in the April briefing book: An updated 13 

summary of fisheries-independent and fisheries-dependent 14 

monitoring, research and data collection needs with which the 15 

council can provide guidance on both short and long-term 16 

restoration planning priorities for offshore marine species and 17 

associated essential habitat.  The motion carried on page 68. 18 

 19 

PAGE 70:  Motion that in Action 1.4 and 1.5 that the preferred 20 

alternatives be Alternative 3.  Action 1.4, Alternative 3, 21 

remove yellowtail snapper from the Reef Fish Fishery Management 22 

Plan and request the Secretary of Commerce designate the South 23 

Atlantic Fishery Management Council as the responsible council.  24 

Action 1.5, Alternative 3, remove mutton snapper from the Reef 25 

Fish Fishery Management Plan and request the Secretary of 26 

Commerce designate the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council 27 

as the responsible Council.  The motion carried on page 71. 28 

 29 

PAGE 71:  Motion that alternatives be added to Action 2 as 30 

recommended by staff and the SSC for species or species 31 

groupings to be deleted from the Fishery Management Plan.  THE 32 

motion carried on page 72. 33 

 34 

PAGE 72:  Motion that in Action 2 that the preferred alternative 35 

be Alternative 4.  Alternative 4, species groups are based on 36 

National Marine Fisheries Service stock group analysis, as shown 37 

in Figure 2.2.4.  There is a single level of species groupings 38 

equal to the subgroups in Alternative 3.  Annual catch limits 39 

will be established for each single species and for each multi-40 

species group.  The motion carried on page 72. 41 

 42 

PAGE 73:  Motion that in Action 3, that Alternative 2 be the 43 

preferred alternative.  Alternative 2 is adopt the acceptable 44 

biological catch control rule described in Table 2.3.1.  The 45 

indicated default risk of exceeding overfishing limit for Tier 2 46 

or default acceptable biological catch buffer levels for Tier 3A 47 

and 3B are to be used unless specified otherwise by the council 48 
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on a stock-by-stock basis.  The motion carried on page 73. 1 

 2 

PAGE 73:  Motion that the level of dead discards be removed from 3 

the ACL/ACT control rule as a source of management uncertainty.  4 

The motion carried on page 74. 5 

 6 

PAGE 76:  Motion that the council remove Action 5, Sector 7 

Allocations, from the Generic ACL /AM Amendment and move it into 8 

its own stand-alone amendment.  The motion carried on page 80. 9 

 10 

PAGE 90:  Motion to add another alternative in Action 4 that 11 

would allow for each of the species we’re setting ACLs for or 12 

species groupings to select from alternatives that would set ACL 13 

equal to some fraction of ABC.  The motion carried on page 92. 14 

 15 

PAGE 93:  Motion to move Action 9 to Considered but Rejected.  16 

The motion carried on page 94. 17 

 18 

PAGE 94:  Motion that the council hold scoping meetings for the 19 

Generic Plan Amendment Addressing Crew Size and Income 20 

Requirements in the following cities: Galveston; Corpus Christi; 21 

Kenner, Louisiana; Gulfport/Biloxi; Mobile; Florida Keys; Tampa; 22 

and Panama City.  The motion carried on page 95. 23 

 24 

PAGE 108:  Motion that the council add the development of 25 

Amendment 28, grouper allocation, to the April 2011 council 26 

schedule.  The motion carried on page 111. 27 

 28 

PAGE 113:  Motion to ask staff to prepare a rule for the April 29 

2011 council meeting that sets the 2011 recreational season for 30 

gag grouper as September 16 through November 15.  The motion 31 

carried on page 117. 32 

 33 

PAGE 119:  Motion to ask staff to prepare a rule for the April 34 

2011 council meeting that sets the total 2011 commercial gag 35 

quota at 430,000 pounds.  The motion carried on page 120. 36 

 37 

PAGE 120:  Motion that in Action 1, Alternative 2 be the 38 

preferred alternative.  Alternative 2 is establish a rebuilding 39 

plan that will rebuild the gag stock to a level consistent with 40 

producing maximum sustainable yield in ten years or less.  The 41 

motion carried on page 120. 42 

 43 

PAGE 121:  Motion that Action 3 be modified to contain only 44 

alternatives to address recreational in-season closure authority 45 

and overage adjustments.  The motion carried on page 122. 46 

 47 

PAGE 122:  Motion that in Action 6.1, move Alternative 2 to the 48 
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Considered but Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 1 

122. 2 

 3 

PAGE 122:  Motion that in Action 6.1, move Alternative 3 to the 4 

Considered but Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 5 

122. 6 

 7 

PAGE 122:  Motion that in Action 6.1, move Alternative 4 to the 8 

Considered but Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 9 

122. 10 

 11 

PAGE 123:  Motion that in Action 6.1, move Alternative 6 to the 12 

Considered but Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 13 

123. 14 

 15 

PAGE 123:  Motion that Action 6.2 be moved to the Considered but 16 

Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 123. 17 

 18 

PAGE 123:  Motion that Action 7 be moved out of Amendment 32 and 19 

into a more appropriate amendment.  The motion carried on page 20 

123. 21 

 22 

PAGE 123:  Motion that public hearings for Amendment 32 be held 23 

in the following locations: Key West, Florida; Fort Myers, 24 

Florida; St. Petersburg, Florida; Panama City, Florida; Orange 25 

Beach, Alabama; Biloxi, Mississippi; Kenner, Louisiana; and 26 

Galveston, Texas.  The motion carried on page 123. 27 

 28 

PAGE 126:  Motion to establish a commercial advisory panel to 29 

explore the possibility of developing an IFQ program to include 30 

all remaining reef fish species, with the emphasis of looking at 31 

effort shifting, bycatch, access, and overcapacity in the 32 

commercial sector.  The motion carried on page 127. 33 

 34 

PAGE 127:  Motion to request the Reef Fish Limited Access 35 

Privilege Program AP develop a report detailing a voluntary, 36 

pilot for-hire days at sea program for the red snapper fishery.  37 

The Reef Fish LAPP AP’s report should include, but not be 38 

limited to:  identifying a method or methods of registering and 39 

selecting vessels to participate in the program; describing the 40 

equipment needs and process for timely reporting of pertinent 41 

trip data (effort, catch, and port information); describing 42 

processes for validating reported data and identifying trip 43 

species target status prior to departure for enforcement and 44 

data quality assurances; and providing details of initial start-45 

up costs and maintenance fees per vessel for identified 46 

equipment.  In addition, the Reef Fish LAPP AP is tasked with 47 

development of a report which summarizes the objectives and 48 
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goals of a pilot headboat IFQ program for the red snapper 1 

fishery.  The motion carried on page 129. 2 

 3 

PAGE 129:  Motion that the council send letters to the Secretary 4 

requesting the establishment of a finance program for each of 5 

the Red Snapper and Grouper/Tilefish Catch Share Programs.  The 6 

motion carried on page 129. 7 

 8 

PAGE 130:  Motion that a red snapper quota share be defined as a 9 

permit granting the owner dedicated access to harvest a specific 10 

percentage of the commercial red snapper quota.  The motion 11 

carried on page 130. 12 

 13 

PAGE 131:  Motion that a grouper tilefish quota share be defined 14 

as a permit granting the owner dedicated access to harvest a 15 

specific percentage of the corresponding grouper tilefish 16 

commercial quota.  The motion carried on page 131. 17 

 18 

PAGE 131:  Motion that an entry level fisherman for the red 19 

snapper IFQ program be defined as a federal commercial reef fish 20 

permit holder who has not purchased, previously held, or holds 21 

red snapper quota shares in excess of the percentage of shares 22 

that produces 4,000 pounds gutted weight of quota allocation.  23 

The motion carried on page 134. 24 

 25 

PAGE 134:  Motion that an entry level fisherman for the grouper 26 

tilefish IFQ program be defined as a federal commercial reef 27 

fish permit holder who has not purchased, previously held, or 28 

holds grouper tilefish shares in excess of the percentage of 29 

shares that produces 8,000 pounds gutted weight of quota 30 

allocation.  The motion carried on page 134. 31 

 32 

PAGE 135:  Motion that fishermen who fish from small vessels 33 

under the red snapper IFQ program be defined as federal 34 

commercial reef fish permit holders who fish from a vessel whose 35 

length as defined in the reef fish permit is less than or equal 36 

to forty-five feet and who have not purchased, previously held, 37 

or holds red snapper shares in excess of the percentage of 38 

shares that produces 4,000 pounds gutted weight of red snapper 39 

quota allocation.  The motion carried on page 140. 40 

 41 

PAGE 140:  Motion that fishermen who fish from small vessels 42 

under the grouper tilefish IFQ program be defined as federal 43 

commercial reef fish permit holders who fish from a vessel whose 44 

length as defined in the reef fish permit is less than or equal 45 

to forty-five feet and who have not purchased, previously held, 46 

or holds grouper tilefish shares in excess of the percentage of 47 

shares that produces 8,000 pounds gutted weight of grouper 48 
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tilefish quota allocation.  The motion carried on page 140. 1 

 2 

PAGE 140:  Motion that federal commercial reef fish permit 3 

holders may refinance existing debts associated with previous 4 

quota share purchases, providing the above qualification 5 

criteria are met at the time of the loan application.  The 6 

motion carried on page 141. 7 

 8 

PAGE 141:  Motion that financing be limited to a maximum red 9 

snapper quota share equivalent to 4,000 pounds gutted weight and 10 

a maximum aggregated grouper tilefish quota share equivalent to 11 

8,000 pounds gutted weight.  The motion carried on page 141. 12 

 13 

PAGE 141:  Motion that applicants be limited to those who hold 14 

no more than 12,000 pounds combined in both IFQ programs.  The 15 

motion carried on page 142. 16 

 17 

PAGE 143:  Motion to approve establishing a committee from 18 

within the council, SSC, AP, and council staff to develop a 19 

strategic plan for the council.  The motion carried on page 143. 20 

 21 

PAGE 143:  Motion to implement the following three suggestions 22 

to increase SSC attendance: schedule SSC meetings more than a 23 

year in advance; each SSC meeting could be scheduled to occur 24 

two to three weeks prior to the council meeting; and conduct a 25 

periodic review of SSC member attendance.  The motion carried on 26 

page 143. 27 

 28 

PAGE 144:  Motion to make the SEP a subcommittee of the SSC.  29 

The motion carried on page 144. 30 

 31 

PAGE 144:  Motion to accept the Administrative Handbook with the 32 

corrections as recommended by staff.  The motion carried on page 33 

144. 34 

 35 

PAGE 145:  Motion that council staff compose a letter to the US 36 

Army Corps of Engineers expressing the council’s concern with 37 

installation of any structure restricting water flow or tidal 38 

movement into Gulf of Mexico coastal areas with essential fish 39 

habitat and/or shellfish beds and include a description of 40 

planned environmental monitoring programs that identify any 41 

negative impacts by these structures to the essential fish 42 

habitat under the council’s jurisdiction, for example, but not 43 

limited to, the modifications of Davis Pond and Carnarvon 44 

Diversions, Donaldsonville to the Gulf, MRGO Ecosystem 45 

Restoration, White Ditch Diversion, and the Myrtle Grove 46 

Diversion.  The motion carried on page 145. 47 

 48 
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PAGE 145:  Motion that the council ask staff to actively engage 1 

in the Gulf Coast Ecosystem Restoration Task Force and NRDA 2 

processes to ensure that the impacts to marine fisheries, their 3 

EFH, and restoration potential for both are addressed in both 4 

forums.  The Gulf Council should actively engage in all efforts 5 

to ensure that impacts to the marine ecosystem are quantified 6 

and restored.  The motion carried on page 145. 7 

 8 

PAGE 147:  Motion to reopen the application process for the Ad 9 

Hoc Red Snapper IFQ Review AP.  The motion carried on page 150. 10 

 11 

PAGE 152:  Motion to convene the VMS AP in May 2011 for a two-12 

day meeting and to invite the four vendors to attend that 13 

meeting.  The motion carried on page 152. 14 

 15 

PAGE 153:  Motion to amend the language in Section IV.C.5.d., 16 

Cash or Honorary Awards, in the Administrative Handbook as 17 

follows: 5.d. Cash or Honorary Awards.  Merit awards can be 18 

given annually under two mechanisms that are not mutually 19 

exclusive.  Each supervisor may grant an award from a pool of 20 

funds (not to exceed 2% of the salaries of the employees under 21 

the supervisor’s charge) to each supervised staff member on the 22 

basis of exemplary performance during the past year.  In 23 

addition, the supervisor, with concurrence with the Executive 24 

Director, can award up to $4,000 to each employee in recognition 25 

of outstanding performance.  These awards are in addition to, 26 

but are not part of, the employee’s base salary.  All awards 27 

must be approved by the Executive Director, in consultation with 28 

the Council Chair and contingent upon the availability of funds.  29 

The motion carried on page 153. 30 

 31 

PAGE 155:  Motion that the council recommends to the Southeast 32 

Fisheries Science Center that fishery-independent data for pink 33 

shrimp be expanded to south Florida and special consideration be 34 

given to incorporating this into the SEAMAP survey program.  The 35 

motion carried on page 155. 36 

 37 

PAGE 155:  Motion that the council support the cooperative Texas 38 

closure for 2011 throughout the EEZ off Texas to the 200-mile 39 

limit.  The motion carried on page 156. 40 

 41 

PAGE 156:  Motion that the council send a letter of support for 42 

the Shrimp AP recommendations as follows: 1)increase the number 43 

of lethal takes of smalltooth sawfish authorized under the new 44 

incidental take statement for the shrimp trawl fishery; 2)apply 45 

a running three-year average of observed lethal takes of 46 

smalltooth sawfish to evaluate shrimp trawl fishery compliance 47 

with the number of lethal takes authorized under the new 48 
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incidental take statement; 3)conduct further research on post-1 

release mortality for the live release of smalltooth sawfish in 2 

the shrimp trawl fishery; 4)develop new smalltooth sawfish 3 

careful handling and release guidelines in cooperation with the 4 

shrimp trawl industry; 5)conduct new outreach and education 5 

efforts regarding new sawfish careful handling and release 6 

guidelines in cooperation with the shrimp trawl fishery; and 7 

6)reject time/area closures as a management strategy for the 8 

extremely rare event of shrimp trawl fishery interactions with 9 

smalltooth sawfish.  The motion failed on page 157. 10 

 11 

PAGE 157:  Motion that the council send a letter of support for 12 

the Shrimp AP recommendations as follows: 1)apply a running 13 

three-year average of observed lethal takes of smalltooth 14 

sawfish to evaluate shrimp trawl fishery compliance with the 15 

number of lethal takes authorized under the new incidental take 16 

statement; 2)conduct further research on post-release mortality 17 

for the live release of smalltooth sawfish in the shrimp trawl 18 

fishery; 3)develop new smalltooth sawfish careful handling and 19 

release guidelines in cooperation with the shrimp trawl 20 

industry; and 4)conduct new outreach and education efforts 21 

regarding new sawfish careful handling and release guidelines in 22 

cooperation with the shrimp trawl fishery.  The motion carried 23 

on page 158. 24 

 25 

PAGE 159:  Motion that staff develop a review of Dr. Ponwith’s 26 

recommendations regarding shrimp database discrepancies and 27 

report back to the council.   The motion carried on page 159. 28 

 29 

PAGE 162:  Motion to go out to scoping to get the opinion from 30 

the shrimp industry about having a similar Texas-like closure 31 

for the rest of the states.  The motion carried on page 163. 32 

 33 

PAGE 165:  Motion that in Action 1, Other species in the spiny 34 

lobster FMP, to change our preferred alternative to Alternative 35 

4, which is to remove the following species from the Joint Spiny 36 

Lobster FMP: the smoothtail spiny lobster, the spotted spiny 37 

lobster, the Spanish slipper lobster, and the ridged slipper 38 

lobster.  The motion carried on page 166. 39 

 40 

PAGE 166:  Motion to add a new Alternative 4 under Action 2.1, 41 

Maximum Sustainable Yield, which is 7.90 million pounds.  The 42 

motion carried on page 166. 43 

 44 

PAGE 166:  Motion in Action 2.1, Maximum Sustainable Yield, that 45 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 4.  The motion carried 46 

on page 166. 47 

 48 
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PAGE 166:  Motion that in Action 2.2, Overfishing Threshold, 1 

that Alternative 4 be the preferred alternative and to modify 2 

Alternative 4 to read that the overfishing threshold is the OFL 3 

defined by the Gulf SSC.  The motion carried on page 166. 4 

 5 

PAGE 166:  Motion in Action 2.3, Overfished Threshold, to add a 6 

new Alternative 3 that MSST equals one minus M times BMSY and 7 

that be the preferred alternative.  The motion carried on page 8 

166. 9 

 10 

PAGE 166:  Motion that in Action 3 that Alternative 1, be the 11 

preferred alternative.  Alternative 1 is no action, do not 12 

establish sector allocations.  The motion carried on page 167. 13 

 14 

PAGE 167:  Motion that in Action 4.1, Acceptable Biological 15 

Catch Control Rule, that the preferred alternative be 16 

Alternative 2b.  Alternative 2 is to adopt the following ABC 17 

control rule and Option b is the Gulf Council’s SSC ABC control 18 

rule.  The motion carried on page 167. 19 

 20 

PAGE 167:  Motion that in Action 4.3 to add a new Alternative 2, 21 

Option c, to set the annual catch target at 6.0 million pounds 22 

and that it be the preferred alternative.  The motion carried on 23 

page 167. 24 

 25 

PAGE 167:  Motion that in Action 5 to add a new Alternative 4 26 

that the accountability measure for spiny lobster be the annual 27 

catch target and that it be the preferred alternative.  The 28 

motion carried on page 168. 29 

 30 

PAGE 168:  Motion in Action 6 that Alternative 4, Option a, be 31 

the preferred alternative.  Alternative 4 is to revise the 32 

current Regulatory Amendment Procedures to create an expanded 33 

Framework Procedure and Option a is to adopt the base Framework 34 

Procedure.  The motion carried on page 169. 35 

 36 

PAGE 169:  Motion in Action 9, that the preferred alternative be 37 

Alternative 3, Option a.  Alternative 3 is to expand existing 38 

and/or create new closed areas to prohibit spiny lobster 39 

trapping in the EEZ off Florida.  Option a is to create twenty-40 

five large closed areas to protect threatened Acropora corals.  41 

The motion carried on page 169. 42 

 43 

PAGE 169:  Motion in Action 10, Require Gear Markings so all 44 

Spiny Lobster Trap Lines in the EEZ off Florida, that the 45 

preferred alternative be Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 is to 46 

require all spiny lobster trap lines in the EEZ off Florida to 47 

be COLOR, or have a COLOR marking along its entire length.  All 48 
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gear must comply with marking requirements no later than August 1 

2014.  The motion carried on page 170. 2 

 3 

PAGE 170:  Motion to send the Joint Spiny Lobster Amendment 10 4 

to public hearing.  The motion carried on page 170. 5 

 6 

PAGE 171:  Motion to schedule a workshop in the Clearwater/St. 7 

Pete area in April to take public input on Spiny Lobster 8 

Amendment 10 and to either send staff or a council member to the 9 

two South Atlantic workshops in Marathon and Key West in April.  10 

The motion carried on page 171. 11 

 12 

PAGE 172:  Motion that the South Atlantic Council consider 13 

adding little tunny to the Dolphin/Wahoo Plan and that it be 14 

removed from the Coastal Migratory Pelagics Plan.  The motion 15 

carried on page 172. 16 

 17 

PAGE 172:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 18 

3, Option 1, which is revise the framework procedure to 19 

incorporate the SEDAR process and adjustments to ACLs and expand 20 

the procedure to allow adjustments of greater range of 21 

management measures under specific procedural guidelines.  22 

Option 1 is adopt the base Framework Procedure.  The motion 23 

carried on page 172. 24 

 25 

PAGE 173:  Motion that in Action 3 that the preferred 26 

alternative be Alternative 3, separate the two migratory groups 27 

at the South Atlantic/Gulf Council boundary.  The motion carried 28 

on page 173. 29 

 30 

PAGE 173:  Motion to approve the South Atlantic Council’s 31 

Actions Numbers 14 through 21 and their preferred alternatives.  32 

The motion carried on page 173. 33 

 34 

PAGE 173:  Motion to move forward on Amendment 19 to the Coastal 35 

Migratory Pelagics Fishery Management Plan.  The motion carried 36 

on page 173. 37 

 38 

PAGE 174:  Motion in Action 1 that Alternative 3 be the 39 

preferred alternative.  The motion carried on page 175. 40 

 41 

PAGE 178:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 42 

2 for cobia, Spanish and king mackerel.  The motion carried on 43 

page 179. 44 

 45 

PAGE 190:  Motion that the council recommend to the Regional 46 

Administrator support of the Exempted Fishing Permit request.  47 

The motion carried on page 191. 48 


